Thomas Alexander

Descendants

by

Arnold E. Krause

and

Gail (Craig) Gordon

Printed

5 May 2020

Final Version

Copyright 2015-2020 Arnold E. Krause All rights reserved.

Foreword

The following was written by Gail Gordon, received: 24 July 2014:

I have always been interested in family history and, thankfully, scribbled down little notes about my ancestors whenever Mom or Dad began reminiscing. After the death of Dad in 2005, I decided to write a series of essays, starting with his life and working backwards. Armed with photos, letters, newspaper clippings and other ephemera found in the family home, I began my journey. I titled my work *Searching for Moses*, after the great grandfather Dad never knew.

It turned out that finding Moses was not that hard. I discovered that he was the great-grandson of Scottish immigrants and was **not** born in Calais, as Dad had thought, but in Chamcook, New Brunswick, Canada. According to censuses, newspaper archives and directories, he was a blacksmith in St. Stephen, the sister city of Calais, and lived in Calais after his marriage.

Things went along swimmingly until I began researching Moses' wife, Margaret Alexander. Dad had been under the impression that she was Native American. I spent a lot of time, with no success, trying to corroborate this. Some census and church records point to Margaret, daughter of Thomas and Jane Alexander, as Moses' wife. However, no birth or death records have been found that prove that relationship.

I turned my attention back to the Craig line and discovered information on the Loyalists, as well as a Mayflower connection! I also discovered a half-sister of Moses, Eliza Beckwith Smart.

Through fifteen chapters I "traveled" from the Merrimack Valley of Massachusetts up to rural Maine, across the pond to the British Isles, back to Maritime Canada and into the St. Croix Valley. And, oh, what a trip it was!

This is a final version of the eBooks that have been available from my website as the genealogy program that I have used to produce these books has reached a limit and can nolonger be extended or corrected. However, I still keep doing genealogy but have to use a different version of the software but it does not have the capability to produce eBooks. In the future, I may have to change to a different genealogy program that can produce eBooks but I cannot depend on

that happening.

Introduction

This book is a first attempt to show the descendants of Thomas Alexander. At the present time, we have only the descendants of three members of his family, namely, Robert, Margaret, and Jane.

There is sold proof that Jane is a daughter of Thomas but Margaret is in question as no proof has ever been found showing who Margaret Alexander, the wife of Moses Craig, parents were. It is being assumed that Thomas & Jane Craig are the correct family as Margaret is present in the 1851 census but absent in subsequent census indicating that she has either married or moved away. Another item of proof is that Gail (Craig) Gordon has a photograph of Robert Alexander of St. Andrews, NB. This photograph shows evidence that Margaret and Robert were connected in some way.

Testing in the form of a Family Finder DNA(FF) test has been done on a direct female line descendant of Margaret. This was done so that the family Folk-lore that indicated that Margaret Alexander was of native ancestry could either be proven True or False. The results of this DNA test are now in and the Population Finder portion of the test proved that his was false and her ancestry was non-native. The Family Finder portion of her results show 277 persons who are related to her and now with the addition of Jane Alexander's descendants it is possible to do another Family Finder test on one of these descendants to determine if Margaret and Jane were sisters. The results should show that Peggy Helen Stevenson who had the FF test would be a 4th cousin and also a 5th cousin once removed for anyone who is at generation level 6 in the outline reports shown later in this book. An example of this is for Judy MacVay or Dale Eugene Gowan. These people are shown a the 6th level of descendents from Thomas Alexander, The 4th cousin level is because Margaret and Jane were sister and the 5th cousin once removed is from the connections on the Craig side as both Margaret and Jane married men who were descendants of David Craig, I and his wife Mary Steele.

Further FF testing on a descendant of Robert Alexander are needed to prove that he was a brother to Margaret and Jane.

Any information for a person concerning Wills or other documents are included in the notes for that person rather than in a separate chapter on Wills and Documents.

Any corrections or updates must refer to the family unit and not the page numbers in this book as my database does not know about the book.

If anyone has corrections or updates then they should be sent to the following address:

email: arnie-krause@shaw.ca

or snail-mail: Arnold E. Krause 1611 Arlington Ave., Saskatoon, Sask, S7H 2Y6

Table of Contents

| Outline Descendant Tree of Thomas Alexander | 5 |
|---|----|
| NGS Quarterly Report of Thomas Alexander | 10 |
| NGS Quarterly Report of Robert A. Alexander | 20 |
| NGS Quarterly Report of Margaret Alexander | 43 |
| NGS Quarterly Report of Jane Alexander | 57 |
| Index | 71 |
| | |

Descendants of Thomas Alexander

1 Thomas Alexander b: Abt. April 1786 in County Down, Ireland d: 03 December 1880 in St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB src: VSNB: Vital Statistics from N.B. Newspapers Sex: Male .. + Jane ??? b: Bet. 1802 - 1803 in County Down, Ireland d: 28 July 1885 in Hume's Hill, St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB src: VSNB: Vital Statistics from N.B. Newspapers m: Bef. 1820 in Ireland Sex: Female 2 Robert A. Alexander b: Bet. 1819 - April 1823 in Ireland/NB d: 12 October 1895 in St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB src: VSNB: Vital Statistics from N.B. Newspapers Sex: Male ... +Martha Margaret T. Walker b: 1824 in NB d: 20 April 1860 in St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB src: VSNB: Vital Statistics from N.B. Newspapers m: 07 June 1846 in St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB src: "CCMR:Charlotte County Marriage Registers, Charlotte Co., NB" Sex: Female Father: George Walker, Sr. Mother: Barbara McIntosh Grant 3 George Walker Alexander b: 17 April 1848 in St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB src: Find A Grave d: 17 March 1893 in Grand Forks, Grand Forks, Grand Forks, Co., ND src1: VSNB: Vital Statistics from N.B. Newspapers, src2: Families of Early Milford, CT Sex: Male +Nancy Maria Curtis b: Bet. 1847 - 1848 in MA d: Unknown Sex: Female 4 Dewitt Clayton Alexander b: 18 July 1875 in WI src: BCAEI-BC Archives Electronic Index d: 18 May 1951 in Port Albernie, BC src: BCAEI-BC Archives Electronic Index Sex: Male +Ethel Gladys Bauer b: 15 July 1883 in Kilborn, WI src: BCAEI-BC Archives Electronic Index d: 10 December 1965 in Port Albernie, BC src: BCAEI-BC Archives Electronic Index Sex: Female Father: Peter Bauer Mother: ? Larkin ... 5 Eleanor Bessie Alexander b: 15 November 1908 in Towner, ND src: BCAEI-BC Archives Electronic Index d: 14 August 1968 in Port Albernie, BC src: BCAEI-BC Archives Electronic Index Sex: Female 4 Elizabeth Alexander b: Bet. 1878 - 1879 in WI d: Unknown Sex: Female *2nd Wife of George Walker Alexander: +Nannie M. Curtis b: in ME d: Unknown m: 14 September 1872 in Oshkosh, Winnebago Co., WI Sex: Female Father: William D. Curtis Mother: Elizabeth ??? 3 Thomas Alexander b: Abt. May 1849 in St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB src: VSNB: Vital Statistics from N.B. Newspapers d: 19 August 1850 in St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB src: VSNB: Vital Statistics from N.B. Newspapers Sex: Male ... 3 Mary Isabella Alexander b: June 1852 in St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB d: 1939 in St. Andrews, St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB src: TI: Tombstone Inscriptions Sex: Female +Angus Augustus Rigby b: 29 November 1851 in Bay Side, St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB src; PANB d: 03 January 1933 in St. Andrews, St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB src; PANB Sex; Male Father; Henry Rigby Mother; Mary Ann McCurdy +Lottie Elvada Worrell b: 12 August 1878 in Dumbarton Parish, Charlotte Co., NB d: 1942 in Sarnia, ON m: 18 September 1907 in St. Andrews, St. Andrews, St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB src: PANB Sex; Female Father: Robert Worrell Mother: Martha Anne McCartney 5 Robert Charles Rigby b: 03 April 1915 in St. Andrews, St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB src: PANB d: 20 September 1943 Sex: Male 4 Augustus Walker Rigby b: 10 August 1879 in St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB src: PANB d: 01 April 1935 in St. Andrews, St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB src: PANB Sex: Male +Annie Sarah McLaren b: 15 April 1880 in St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB d: June 1967 in Drexel Hill, PA m: 06 September 1906 in St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB src: PANB Sex: Female Father: Robert MacLaren Mother: Jane Wright +Otto O. Blucher d: Unknown Sex: Male +Edward Albert Repper b: 15 December 1906 in New York, NY d: May 1981 in Calais, Washington Co., ME m: 24 October 1939 in St. Andrews, St. Andrews, Parish, Charlotte Co., NB src: PANB Sex: Male Father: Edward Thomas Repper Mother: Adrianna Hutchings ... 6 Edward Augustus Repper b: November 1940 in NY d: 02 March 2001 in NY Sex: Male +Harry Shaw b: Abt. May 1856 in St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB d: 03 October 1905 in Milltown, St. Stephen Parish, Charlotte Co., NB src: "The Saint Croix Courier" m: 01 November 1883 in Bay Side, St. Croix Parish, Charlotte Co., NB src: VSNB: Vital Statistics from N.B. Newspapers Sex: Male Father: Henry Shaw Mother: Ann Stinson 4 Martha Mattie' Shaw b: 1883 in St. Andrews Parish. Charlotte Co., NB d: 14 December 1899 in St. Andrews, St. Andrews, Parish. Charlotte Co., NB src: PANB Sex: Female +William Joseph Murphy b: Bet, 1889 - 1890 in Belmont, MA d: Unknown m: 02 May 1915 in Melrose, MA src: Marriage Registers Sex: Male Father: Thomas E. Murphy Mother: Mary E. O'Connor 4 Alma Shaw b: 29 October 1889 in St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB d: 21 August 1983 in Machias, Washington Co., ME src: MSA: Maine State Archives OLDB Sex: Female 5 Mona E. McFarland b: 22 December 1911 in St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB src; SSDI d: 14 March 1996 in Machias, Washington Co., ME src1; MSA: Maine State Archives OLDB, src2; SSDI Sex; Female +Nelson Townsend b: 05 September 1900 in ME src: SSDI d: June 1945 src: SSDI Sex: Male +Maxine L. Reynolds b: Private m: Private Sex: Female 6 Annie I Townsend b. Private Sex: Female 6 Doris E. Townsend b: 11 March 1940 in Lubec, Washington Co., ME src: SSDI d: 19 January 2011 in Lubec, Washington Co., ME src: SSDI Sex: Female +Reginald I. Munson b: Private m: Private Sex: Male ... 5 Harold 'Harry' L. McFarland b: 30 January 1916 in St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB src: SSDI d: 27 September 1987 in Gardiner, Kennebec Co., ME src: SSDI Sex: Male .. 5 Donald L. McFarland b: 24 September 1918 in St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB src: SSDI d: 08 March 1995 in Hamtamck. Wayne Co., MI src: SSDI Sex: Male +Simon Fraser Townsend b: 31 July 1869 in Lockport, Shelbourne Co., NS d: 14 March 1953 in Calais, Washington Co., ME m: 19 September 1919 in St. Andrews, St. Andrews, St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB src: PANB Sex: Male Father: Richard Allen Townsend Mother: Adelaide Latham .. + Charles Bernard Hooper, Jr. b: 05 January 1918 in South Portland, Cumberland Co., ME src: MSA: Maine State Archives OLDB d: 29 July 2000 in Bass Harbor, Hancock Co., ME m: 21 October 1939 in Lubec, Washington Co., ME Sex: Male Father: Charles Bernard Hooper, Sr. Mother: Amy Burns 6 Bernard Merrill Hooper b: 19 August 1940 in Machiasport, Washington Co., ME src: USPRI: U.S. Public Record Index d: 22 June 2003 in Franklin, Norfolk Co., MA Sex: Male +Joan Phelan b: Private m: Private Sex: Female Father: Richard Robert Phelan Mother: Doris E. Sprague .. +? Alton b: Private m: Private Sex: Male +Dorothy ??? b: Private m: Private Sex: Female *2nd Husband of Teresa Irene Townsend: OLDB Sex: Male Father: John Edwin Cox Mother: Lulu Olivia Seavey

.......... +Joseph W. Lujan b: Private m: Private Sex: Male 6 Richard Cox b: Private Sex: Male ... +? Boothby b: Private m: Private Sex: Male 6 Arrolyn 'T.Jay' Cox b: Private Sex: Female 6 Bernard Cox d: Bef. 2013 Sex: Male ... + Vernard S. Cox b: 12 December 1907 in Edmunds Twp., Washington Co., ME d: 17 February 1975 in Marion Twp., Washington Co., ME m: 18 March 1949 in Lubec, Washington Co., ME src: MSA: Maine State Archives OLDB Sex: Male *2nd Husband of Catherine A. Townsend: +William C. Carland b: Private m: Private Sex: Male 5 Henry B. Townsend b: Abt. February 1929 in Lubec, Washington Co., ME d: Bet. 1930 - 1940 Sex: Male .. +James H. Seeley b: 29 March 1919 src: SSDI d: 28 September 2005 in Calais, Washington Co., ME src1: MSA: Maine State Archives OLDB, src2: SSDI m: 07 September 1954 in ME src: MSA: Maine State Archives OLDB Sex: Male *2nd Husband of Alma Shaw: ... +Seth Seeley b: 14 September 1890 in Perry, Washington Co., ME src: SSDI d: 25 November 1971 in Eastport, Washington Co., ME src1: MSA: Maine State Archives OLDB, src2: SSDI m: 01 November 1962 Sex: Male 4 Dau Shaw b: 01 April 1891 in St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB src: PANB d: Unknown Sex: Female 3 Robert Alexander b: Abt. April 1859 in St. Andrews Parish. Charlotte Co., NB src: VSNB: Vital Statistics from N.B. Newspapers Sex: Male ... 4 John Alexander b: January 1881 in St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB d: Unknown Sex: Male *2nd Wife of Robert A. Alexander: ... +Joanna Grant b: Bet. 1833 - 1834 in NB d: 17 April 1868 in St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB src: VSNB: Vital Statistics from N.B. Newspapers Sex: Female Father: Martin Grant, Sr. Mother: Abigail Howe Jones 3 Hattie Alexander b: Bet. 1863 - 1864 in St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB d: 30 May 1868 in St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB Sex: Female +Winfield S. Reid b: May 1866 in Canada d: Unknown m: 31 August 1897 in Boston, Suffolk Co., MA src: Marriage Index Sex: Male Father: William D. Reid Mother: Hannah S. ??? +Paul Dudley White b: 06 June 1886 d: 31 October 1973 m: 28 June 1924 Sex: Male ... 3 Robert Alexander b: Bet. 1866 - 1867 in St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB d: 26 January 1890 in St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB sex: Male 2 John Alexander b: 16 August 1825 in St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB d: Unknown Sex: Male +James Jordan d: Unknown m: 26 October 1848 in Charlotte Co., NB src: "CCMR: Charlotte County Marriage Registers, Charlotte Co., NB" Sex: Male 2 Thomas Alexander b: 06 July 1830 in St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB d: 25 September 1855 in St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB src: VSNB: Vital Statistics from N.B. Newspapers Sex: Male 2 David Alexander b: Bet. 1832 - 1833 in St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB d: Unknown Sex: Male 2 Margaret Alexander b: Bet. 1834 - 1835 in St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB d: Bet. 1876 - 1880 in ? Sex: Female ... +Moses Alfred Craig b: 18 July 1837 in Chamcook, St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB d: 18 February 1912 in Calais, Washington Co., ME src: MSA: Maine State Archives OLDB m: 29 November 1859 in St. Andrews, Charlotte Co., NB src1: VSNB: Vital Statistics from N.B. Newspapers, src2: "CCMR:Charlotte County Marriage Registers, Charlotte Co., NB" Sex: Male Father: David Craig III Mother: Phebe McGier 3 Joseph Craig b: 03 September 1860 in Calais, Washington Co., ME d: 28 March 1915 in Lowell, Middlesex Co., MA Sex: Male +Issabella Eliza Hubbard b: 10 June 1857 in Dracut, Middlesex Co., MA src: Birth Registration d: 27 April 1925 in Boston, Suffolk Co., MA m: 18 August 1883 in Lowell, Middlesex Co., MA Sex: Female Father: Orange B. Hubbard Mother: Nancy S. Towne 4 Charles Alfred Craig b: 22 December 1887 in Lowell, Middlesex Co., MA d: 24 December 1952 in Lowell, Middlesex Co., MA Sex: Male +Elizabeth F. Lees b: 30 January 1889 in Sanford, ME src: SSDI d: 31 March 1995 in Chelmsford, MA src: SSDI m: December 1909 in Lowell, Middlesex Co., MA Sex: Female Father: George Lees Mother: Harriet 'Hattie' Jane Shaw 5 Raymond Joseph Craig b: 10 June 1910 in Lowell, Middlesex Co., MA src: SSDI d: 20 February 2005 in Lowell, Middlesex Co., MA src: SSDI Sex: Male +Helen Gertrude Burndrett b: 09 August 1915 in Lowell, Middlesex Co., MA src1: SSDI, src2: Find A Grave d: 22 August 1989 in Lowell, Middlesex Co., MA src1: SSDI, src2: Find A Grave m: 21 June 1936 in Chelmsford, MA Sex: Female Father: Joseph Harrison Burndrett Mother: Letitia Lairdieson 6 Gail Elaine Craig b: Private Sex: Female .. 7 David Gordon b: Private Sex: Male 6 Richard Owen Craig b: Private Sex: Male ... +Christine MacDonald b: Private m: Private Sex: Female 4 Arthur Alexander Craig b: 21 July 1891 in Lowell, Middlesex Co., MA src1: WWI Draft Registration Card, src2: Birth Registration d: 25 February 1941 in New York, NY Sex: Male 4 Elmer Hubbard Craig b: 31 May 1895 in Lowell, Middlesex Co., MA d: 20 January 1940 in ? Sex: Male 3 Laura A. C. E. Craig b: January 1862 in ME d: 15 January 1935 in Calais, Washington Co., ME Sex: Female ... +Jeremiah Jethro Rogers b: 29 August 1862 in Calais, Washington Co., ME src: MSA: Maine State Archives OLDB d: Unknown m: 13 August 1881 in Calais, Washington Co., ME src: VRCM: Vital Records of Calais, ME Sex: Male Father: Jeremiah Rogers Mother: Ann Crawford

+Jed Favles Cookson b: 04 March 1858 in St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB d: 13 January 1941 in Westmoreland, Cheshire Co., NH src: Death Index m: 26 October 1884 in Calais, Washington Co., ME src: VRCM: Vital Records of Calais, ME Sex: Male Father: William Harry Cookson Mother: Sarah Ann Anderson 4 Faustina Geneva Cookson b: 28 February 1887 in Calais, Washington Co., ME d: 19 January 1911 in Boston, Suffolk Co., MA src: Certificate of Death Sex: Female +Alvin Cointot d: Unknown m: 1909 in Poughkeepsie, NY Sex: Male ... +Walter Eugene Savage b: 11 October 1891 in Eastport, Washington Co., ME src1: WWI Draft Registration Card, src2: Find A Grave, src3: MSA: Maine State Archives OLDB d: 07 April 1955 in Eastport, Washington Co., ME src: Find A Grave m: 27 November 1913 in Eastport, Washington Co., ME src: MSA: Maine State Archives OLDB Sex: Male Father: Charles Harvey Savage Mother: Catherine 'Kate' May ??? +Richard E. Watson b: Bet. 1919 - 1920 in ? d: 01 August 1955 src: Find A Grave m: 22 October 1947 in Eastport, Washington Co., ME src: MSA: Maine State Archives OLDB Sex: Male 6 Glenn Watson b: Private Sex: Male 6 George 'Mike' Craig b: Private Sex: Male +Shirley J. Page b: Private m: Private Sex: Female *2nd Husband of Betty Jean Savage: +Dale A. Hibbard b: Private m: Private Sex: Male 5 Ruth Margaret Savage b: 21 September 1926 in Eastport, Washington Co., ME src1: USPRI: U.S. Public Record Index, src2: Find A Grave d: 15 August 2016 in Calais, Washington Co., ME src: Find A Grave Sex: Female ... +Alfred Franklin Stevenson, Jr. b: 28 April 1926 in Eastport, Washington Co., ME src: SSDI d: 16 April 2003 in Machias, Washington Co., ME src1: SSDI, src2: MSA: Maine State Archives OLDB, src3: Find A Grave m: 10 August 1951 in GA Sex: Male Father: Alfred Franklin Stevenson, Sr. Mother: Florence Elizabeth Thompson +Newell Owens b: Private m: Private Sex: Male 7 Ethan Michaia Catlin-Williams b: Private Sex: Male *2nd Husband of Peggy Helen Stevenson: 6 Larry Stevenson b: Private Sex: Male 6 Ron Stevenson b: Private Sex: Male . +Wendell Gene Beaulieu b: 04 June 1931 src1: SSDI, src2: U.S. Vetrans Gravesites d: 18 May 2000 in Lewiston, Androscoggin Co., ME src1: SSDI, src2: U.S. Vetrans Gravesites m: 02 June 1984 in Lewiston, Androscoggin Co., ME src: MSA: Maine State Archives OLDB Sex: Male 4 Dau Cookson b: 22 May 1893 in Calais, Washington Co., ME src: MSA: Maine State Archives OLDB d: 22 May 1893 in Calais, Washington Co., ME src: MSA: Maine State Archives OLDB Sex: Female +Frantie Maud Green b: 01 May 1895 in Grand Harbour, Grand Manan Parish, Charlotte Co., NB src: SSDI d: 30 September 1996 in Lubec, Washington Co., ME src: SSDI m: 16 February 1915 in Lubec, Washington Co., ME src: MSA: Maine State Archives OLDB Sex: Female Father: Herman Green Mother: Emma Louise Wilcox ... 5 Son Cookson b: 28 December 1916 in Lubec, Washington Co., ME src: MSA: Maine State Archives OLDB d: 28 December 1916 in Lubec, Washington Co., ME src: MSA: Maine State Archives OLDB Sex: Male ... 5 Craig E. Cookson b: 30 June 1918 in Lubec, Washington Co., ME src1: MSA: Maine State Archives OLDB, src2: TI: Tombstone Inscriptions, src3: Find A Grave d: 04 February 1945 in WWII (Europe) src1: TI: Tombstone Inscriptions, src2: Find A Grave Sex: Male +Arthur J. Leon, Jr. b: Private m: Private Sex: Male 6 Craig E. Leon b: Private Sex: Male +Orrin E. Miller b: Bet. 1898 - 1899 in ? d: 19 November 1976 in Lubec, Washington Co., ME src: MSA: Maine State Archives OLDB m: 29 October 1923 in Lubec, Washington Co., ME src: MSA: Male State Archives OLDB Sex: Male +Ralph E. Burns b: 19 February 1927 in Lubec, Washington Co., ME d: 02 November 2006 in Skowhegan, Somerset Co., ME m: Private Sex: Male *2nd Husband of Lucy Idella Craig: . 3 Frank Craig b: 1875 d: 1876 Sex: Male 2 Jane Alexander b: 1842 in St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB src1: TI: Tombstone Inscriptions, src2: Find A Grave d: 09 May 1886 in Chamcook, St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB src: VSNB: Vital Statistics from N.B. Newspapers Sex: Female Mother: Mary Ann Grant +Emma Mary Bailey b: 13 April 1872 in St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB src: PANB d: 09 September 1942 in St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB src: PANB d: 09 September 1942 in St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB src: PANB d: 09 September 1942 in St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB src: PANB d: 09 September 1942 in St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB src: PANB d: 09 September 1942 in St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB src: PANB d: 09 September 1942 in St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB src: PANB d: 09 September 1942 in St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB src: PANB d: 09 September 1942 in St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB src: PANB d: 09 September 1942 in St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB src: PANB d: 09 September 1942 in St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB src: PANB d: 09 September 1942 in St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB src: PANB d: 09 September 1942 in St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB src: PANB d: 09 September 1942 in St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB src: PANB d: 09 September 1942 in St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB src: PANB d: 09 September 1942 in St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB src: PANB d: 09 September 1942 in St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB src: PANB d: 09 September 1942 in St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB src: PANB d: 09 September 1942 in St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB src: PANB d: 09 September 1942 in St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB src: PANB d: 09 September 1942 in St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB src: PANB d: 09 September 1942 in St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB src: PANB d: 09 September 1942 in St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB src: PANB d: 09 September 1942 in St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB src: PANB d: 09 September 1942 in St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB src: PANB d: 09 September 1942 in St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB src: PANB d: 09 September 1942 in St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB src: PANB d: 09 September 1942 in St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB src: PANB d: 09 September Thomas Bailey Mother: Sarah McKibbon 4 Ethel Mae Craig b: 27 February 1893 in Chamcook, St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB src: PANB d: 23 January 1962 in St. Andrews, St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB src: PANB d: 23 January 1962 in St. Andrews, St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB src: PANB d: 23 January 1962 in St. Andrews, St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB src: PANB d: 23 January 1962 in St. Andrews, St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB src: PANB d: 24 January 1962 in St. Andrews, St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB src: PANB d: 25 January 1962 in St. Andrews, St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB src: PANB d: 24 January 1962 in St. Andrews, St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB src: PANB d: 25 January 1962 in St. Andrews, St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB src: PANB d: 25 January 1962 in St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB src: PANB d: 25 January 1962 in St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB src: PANB d: 25 January 1962 in St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB src: PANB d: 25 January 1962 in St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB src: PANB d: 25 January 1962 in St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB src: PANB d: 25 January 1962 in St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB src: PANB d: 25 January 1962 in St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB src: PANB d: 25 January 1962 in St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB src: PANB d: 25 January 1962 in St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB src: PANB d: 25 January 1962 in St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB src: PANB d: 25 January 1962 in St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB src: PANB d: 25 January 1962 in St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB src: PANB d: 25 January 1962 in St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB src: PANB d: 25 January 1962 in St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB src: PANB d: 25 January 1962 in St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB src: PANB d: 25 January 1962 in St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB src: PANB d: 25 January 1962 in St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB src: PANB d: 25 January 1962 in St. Andrews Panaby and 25 January 1962 in St. Andrews Panaby and 25 Jan Rigby Mother: Hannah Minnie Dolby 6 Craig Rigby b: Private Sex: Male ... +Charlene ??? b: Private m: Private Sex: Female 6 Janet Rigby b: Private Sex: Female

4 William John Craig b: 26 April 1897 in St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB src: PANB d: 1970 in St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB Sex: Male +Geneva Victoria Fountain b: 02 April 1896 d: 1970 in St. Andrews. Charlotte Co., NB m: 16 September 1925 in St. Andrews Parish. Charlotte Co., NB src: PANB Sex: Female Father: Stephen Lorenzo Fountain Mother: Adelaide 'Adelaide 'Adelaide Grev Wilson ... 5 Eva Adelaide Craig b: Private Sex: Female +Thomas Burton b: 24 May 1864 in St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB src: Find A Grave d: 18 May 1915 in St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB src: PANB, src2: Find A Grave m: 31 August 1885 in Chamcook, St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB src: VSNB: Vital Statistics from N.B. Newspapers Sex: Male Father: John Burton Mother: Mary ??? 4 Hazen John Burton b: 01 April 1883 in St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB src: Find A Grave d: 02 November 1918 in St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB src1: PANB. src2: Find A Grave Sex: Male Mitchell 4 Alice Mary Burton b: 14 March 1888 in St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB src: TI: Tombstone Inscriptions d: 29 December 1944 in St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB src: TI: Tombstone Inscriptions Sex: Female Charlotte Clark 4 Eva Jane Burton b: 26 June 1890 in St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB d: 1918 Sex: Female +Joseph Frank Lamont MacVay, Sr. b: 28 April 1889 in St. Stephen, St. Stephen Parish, Charlotte Co., NB src: PANB d: 1965 m: 08 October 1913 in St. Andrews, St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB src: PANB Sex: Male Father: Joseph MacVay Mother: Mary Elizabeth Hall 5 Dorothy Frances MacVay b: 08 May 1914 in St. Stephen, St. Stephen Parish, Charlotte Co., NB src: PANB d: 1995 in Calais, Washington Co., ME Sex: Female +John Franklin Moore b: 23 April 1908 in Calais, Washington Co., ME d: 17 May 2000 in Calais, Washington Co., ME m: 08 October 1938 in Calais, Washington Co., ME src: MSA: Maine State Archives OLDB Sex: Male Father: George W. Moore Mother: Jessie Kelley +Alton MacKenzie b: Private m: Private Sex: Male 7 Kevin John MacKenzie b: 29 July 1980 in Woodstock, Carleton Co., NB d: 25 September 1997 in Newcastle Parish, Northumberland Co., NB Sex: Male +Rodney Pittman b: Private m: Private Sex: Male +Hazen Durrell Blakeney b: Bet. 1894 - 1895 in Calais, Washington Co., ME d: Unknown m: 30 October 1919 in McAdam, York Co., NB src; PANB Sex: Male Father: David Blakeney Mother: Flora McCurdie . 5 Douglas Blakeney b: Private Sex: Male 4 William Donald Burton b: 18 September 1906 in St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB src: PANB d: Unknown Sex: Male +Ella Irene Kingston b: December 1905 in Saint John, Saint John, Co., NB d: Unknown m: 20 June 1928 in St. Stephen, St. Stephen Parish, Charlotte Co., NB src: PANB Sex: Female Father: George Wellington Kingston Mother: Margaret 'Maggie' Ethel Walsh +Ronald Patrick Kiley b: 27 September 1917 in Saint John, Saint John, Co., NB d: 28 March 2005 in St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB m: 03 November 1950 in Saint John, Saint John, Co., NB src: PANB Sex: Male Father: Michael Kiley Mother: Annie McGovey +Janice McLean b: Private m: Private Sex: Female Father: Harry McLean Mother: Irene A. DeLong 5 Donald Albert Burton b: 08 January 1932 d: 28 February 2014 in Saint John, Saint John Co., NB Sex: Male *2nd Wife of Donald Albert Burton: ... +Wanda Jean Hood b: Private m: Private Sex: Female Father: Arthur Allan Hood Mother: Eva Mammare Schriver +Burton Harold Foster b: Private m: Private Sex: Male Father: Miles Adams Foster Mother: Annie Elizabeth Jane Campbell +Deborah Jean Morrow b: Private m: Private Sex: Female 7 Alicia Marie Gowan b: Private Sex: Female +Elaine Dawn Johnson b: Private m: Private Sex: Female ... 7 Alanna Marie Dawn Gowan b: Private Sex: Female +Paul Douglas Defazio b: Private m: Private Sex: Male 7 Douglas Thomas Defazio b: Private Sex: Male +Pamela Sue Weeks b: Private m: Private Sex: Female Father: Clifford Everett Weeks Mother: Grace Audrey McLaughlin . *2nd Husband of Alice Irene Burton:

...... +? Williams b: Private m: Private Sex: Male

3 Eva May Craig to 33 February 1870 in Perry, Washington Co., ME src: PANB d: 23 January 1921 in Woodstock, Carleton Co., NB src: PANB Sex: Female +William Alexander McKinney b: 02 October 1862 in Houlton, Aroostook Co., ME src: PANB d: 14 May 1939 in St. Andrews, Charlotte Co., NB src: PANB m: 25 October 1888 in Charlotte Co., NB src: PANB Sex: Male Father: James McKinney Mother: Margaret Hill

 ² James Alexander b: Bet. 1840 - 1841 in St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB d: Unknown Sex: Male
 2 Elizabeth Alexander b: Bet. 1844 - 1845 in St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB d: Unknown Sex: Female
 2 George Alexander b: 10 February 1850 in St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB d: Unknown Sex: Male

Descendants of Thomas Alexander

Generation No. 1

1. Thomas¹ Alexander (?-1^A, Br-01^B, (00Root-Alexander)^C) was born Abt. April 1786 in County Down, Ireland, and died 03 December 1880 in St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB (Source: Daniel Fred Johnson, *VSNB: Vital Statistics from N.B. Newspapers.*). He married **Jane ???** Bef. 1820 in Ireland. She was born Bet. 1802 - 1803 in County Down, Ireland, and died 28 July 1885 in Hume's Hill, St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB (Source: Daniel Fred Johnson, *VSNB: Vital Statistics from N.B. Verspapers.*).

Notes for Thomas Alexander: Ref: 1851 Census, St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, p62, age 60, imm 1822 1861 Census, St. Andrews Parish(Rural), Charlotte Co., NB, p4, age 70, religion: Pres. 1871 Census, St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, Dist 175G, Div 2, p57, family#203, age 80, religion: Church of Scotland

Daniel F. Johnson : Volume 53 Number 2551

Date December 9 1880 County Charlotte Place Saint Andrews Newspaper Bay Pilot

The language of the text is the original used in the newspaper entry and as transcribed by Daniel F. Johnson. Records acquired by the Provincial Archives are not translated from the language in which they originate.

d. Parish of St. Andrews (Charlotte Co.) 3rd inst., Thomas ALEXANDER, age 94 years 8 mos., native of County Down, Ireland.

Daniel F. Johnson : Volume 53 Number 2550

Rank 101 Date December 9 1880 County Charlotte Place Saint Andrews Newspaper Bay Pilot

The language of the text is the original used in the newspaper entry and as transcribed by Daniel F. Johnson. Records acquired by the Provincial Archives are not translated from the language in which they originate.

Thomas ALEXANDER whose death appears in the proper column was an old resident of St. Andrews Parish (Charlotte Co.) to which he came from County Down, Ireland in 1824. His widow, now in the 79th year, still survives him; also now living 4 children, 12 grandchildren and 9 great grandchildren.

Burial: Unknown, Greenock Church Cemetery, St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB

Notes for Jane ???: Ref: 1851 Census, St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, p62, age 48, imm 1822 1861 Census, St. Andrews Parish(Rural), Charlotte Co., NB, p4, age 55 1871 Census, St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, Dist 175G, Div 2, p57, family#203, age 60 1881 Census, St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, Dist 26G, p11, family#54, age 77

AUGUST 6, 1885 DIED : ALEXANDER - At Hume's Hill, Parish of St. Andrews, on the 26th ult., Jane, aged 85 years, relect of the late Thomas Alexander, Deceased was a native of County Down, Ireland.

Daniel F. Johnson : Volume 63 Number 893

Date August 7 1885 County Saint John Place Saint John Newspaper The Daily Telegraph

The language of the text is the original used in the newspaper entry and as transcribed by Daniel F. Johnson. Records acquired by the Provincial Archives are not translated from the language in which they originate.

d. Hume's Hill, St. Andrews (Charlotte Co.) 28th ult., Jane ALEXANDER, age 85, relict of Thomas ALEXANDER. Deceased was a native of County Down, Ireland.

Excerpt from the will of Jane Alexander:

I Jane Alexander of the Parish of Saint Andrews in the County of Charlotte widow and relict of Thomas Alexander...bequeath to my son George Alexander one undivided half of the lot of land and premises on which I reside...and bequeath to my daughters Elizabeth and Jane Craig wife of Alexander Craig the other undivided half of the said lot on which I reside. I give and bequeath to my son George Alexander the McCarty lot...and bequeath to my daughters Elizabeth and Jane Craig wife of Alexander Craig the Kennedy lot...And lastly I nominate constitute and appoint Samuel Ray and Elliott Hume my neighbors...to be Executors. In witness whereof I the said Jane Alexander have hereunto set my hand and seal this first day of May in the year of our Lord one thousand eight hundred and eighty-three. Regd & Recd Sept 2nd 1887 H.H. Hatch Registrar Will No. 370.Vol 39. Will of Jane Alexander. New Brunswick County Deed Registry Books 1886-1887

One person shows the maiden name as Jane Haigh. However, this person has refused to indicate their source or proof for this information. It appears that this speculation is based on an 1836 marrige between a Thomas Alexander and a Jane Haigh in Ireland. This is not the same Thomas Alexander that came to Charlotte Co., NB in 1822 with his wife Jane. Pure speculation and poor quality research.

More About Jane ???: Alternate DOD: 26 July 1885, Hume's Hill, St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB (Source: "The Saint Croix Courier," 6 Aug 1885.)

More About Thomas Alexander and Jane ???: Marriage: Bef. 1820, Ireland

Children of Thomas Alexander and Jane ??? are:

Robert A.² Alexander, born Bet. 1819 - April 1823 in Ireland/NB; died 12 October 1895 in St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB (Source: Daniel Fred Johnson, *VSNB: Vital Statistics from N.B. Newspapers.*). He married (1) Martha Margaret T. Walker 07 June 1846 in St. Andrews Parish,

Charlotte Co., NB (Source: "CCMR:Charlotte County Marriage Registers, Charlotte Co., NB," p178.); born 1824 in NB; died 20 April 1860 in St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB (Source: Daniel Fred Johnson, *VSNB: Vital Statistics from N.B. Newspapers.*). He married (2) Joanna Grant 12 June 1862 in St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB (Source: Daniel Fred Johnson, *VSNB: Vital Statistics from N.B. Newspapers.*); born Bet. 1833 - 1834 in NB; died 17 April 1868 in St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB (Source: Daniel Fred Johnson, *VSNB: Vital Statistics from N.B. Newspapers.*).

Notes for Robert A. Alexander:
Ref:
1851 Census, St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, p36, age 30, Wheel Wright
1861 Census, St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, p15, frame 105/447, age 38, Carriage Maker, b
Ireland
1871 Census, St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, p44, family#174, age 47, Widower, Carriage
Maker
1881 Census, St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, Dist 26, Div 1, p8-9, family#42, frame 5/44, age
57, widower, b Ireland
1891 Census, St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, Dist 13I, Div 2, p18, family#100, taken 16 Apr
1891, age 68, widower, b Ireland, Wheel Wright

POSSIBLE INFORMATION: The following baptism information may be for the Robert Alexander who was in St. Andrews Parish. However, it is more speculation than fact as it may be for a completely different family. More proof needed[AEK]

Robert Alexander, "Ireland Births and Baptisms, 1620-1881" Name: Robert Alexander Gender: Male Christening Date: 24 Apr 1822 Christening Place: PRESBYTERIAN, KILLINCHY, DOWN, IRELAND Birth Date: Birthplace: Death Date: Name Note: Race: Father's Name: Thos Alexander Father's Birthplace: Father's Age: Mother's Name: Mother's Birthplace: Mother's Age: Indexing Project (Batch) Number: C70030-1 System Origin: Ireland-ODM GS Film number: 0823877 IT 6, 0824373 IT 4 Reference ID:

Daniel F. Johnson : Volume 97 Number 880

Date October 17 1895 County Charlotte Place Saint Andrews Newspaper St. Andrews Beacon

The language of the text is the original used in the newspaper entry and as transcribed by Daniel F. Johnson. Records acquired by the Provincial Archives are not translated from the language in which they originate.

Death has claimed another victim in the person of Robert ALEXANDER, one of oldest and most respected citizens. Only a few days ago Mr. Alexander returned home from visiting his daughter in Boston and on his return was generally complimented on his healthy appearance. Having contracted a sudden cold since coming back, it produced inflammation of the bladder, and despite all the efforts of his attending physicians, he succumbed on Saturday morn. The deceased was well advanced in years. He was a wheelright by occupation, but of late years has not devoted much attention to it. His funeral

Monday was largely attended. Revs. Mahon and Gunn conducted the services.

Daniel F. Johnson : Volume 97 Number 888

Date October 17 1895 County Charlotte Place Saint Andrews Newspaper St. Andrews Beacon

The language of the text is the original used in the newspaper entry and as transcribed by Daniel F. Johnson. Records acquired by the Provincial Archives are not translated from the language in which they originate.

d. St. Andrews, 12th inst., after a short illness, Robert ALEXANDER, age 72 years 6 mos.

Excerpt from the will of Robert Alexander:

I, Robert Alexander of Saint Andrews in the County of Charlotte, carriage builder, make and declare this to be my Last Will and Testament, being now of sound and disposing mind and understanding. First, I give, bequeath and devise, to my daughter Mary Bell Rigby, wife of Angus A. Rigby, my dwelling house on the corner of King and Queen Streets...also my blacksmith shop and the shop at which I now work at carriage making...Should the said Mary Bell Rigby not survive me, then I will and direct that the property...be divided equally, share and share alike, among the surviving children of my said daughter. Second, after payment of all my debts...I will and direct that whatever cash I may have on hand...shall be divided into two equal shares, and one of such shares shall be paid to my daughter Hannah Alexander, and one share shall be divided equally between and among the then surviving children of my late daughter, Annie Shaw, wife of Harry Shaw. In witness whereof, I the said Robert Alexander have hereunto set my hand and seal this Ninth day of October AD 1891. Recd & Regd 2nd Nov. 1895 Geo. F. Hibbard Registrar

No. 3584. Vol. 51. Will of Robert Alexander. New Brunswick County Deed Registry Books 1895-1896

The following article is from the webpage that can be found at Old St. Andrews-- Trent Affair.

The contents of the article are being reporduced here so they will be available even if the link becomes broken.

St. Andrews Beacon, Nov. 28, 1912 The "Trent" Affair The Part St. Andrews Played in It

There is a page in the history of St. Andrews that should not be forgotten. It is the part that St. Andrews played in what is known as the "Trent Affair," when Great Britain and the United States came dangerously near a war with each other. Troops were rushed here from Halifax and Saint John to be pushed through to Quebec. At that time the New Brunswick and Canada Railway was operating between St. Andrews and Canterbury. Beyond that and Quebec no rails were laid, and the journey through to Quebec from Canterbury in the depth of winter was a most hazardous and uncomfortable one. [By the way, the late Charles F. Smith, of Montreal, who built a beautiful summer residence here a few years ago, was one of the British soldiers who passed through St. Andrews and on to Quebec to defend the honor of his country.]

There are those in St. Andrews who recall the cumbersome box sleds that the commandant of the troops ordered to be made here to carry the ammunition and stores through. These sleds were made by the late Mr. Robert Alexander, wheelwright, (father of Mrs. Angus Rigby,) but as predicted by those having experience on our winter roads, they did not prove themselves adapted to our wintry conditions, and had to be abandoned before they had proceeded very far, and something more wieldy provided in their stead.

The troops, so far as our information goes, were landed at Gove's wharf, St. Andrews, New Year's Day, 1862.

From an old diary of the late Mr. Whitlock, which has been kindly placed at our disposal by Miss Whitlock, the following extracts are made:

— Jan 1/1862—Dull, rain and snow, rain. The 62nd Regt. and detachment of artillery (600 men) arrived in the Steamer Delta from Halifax; 300 went up to Woodstock on the R. Road; left here at 2 o'clock; Charles Gove's stores were fitted up for their accommodation; they landed on is wharf. Jan 5.

-The remainder of the troops went up to Woodstock today (300 men) Jan 10.

-Delta arrived from Halifax, 250 troops, 62, 16 and R. A. Jan 13.

-Troops left for Woodstock Jan 19.

-400 troops, artillery and men of war with 6 Armstrong guns, ammunition and stores, arrived from Saint John.

[the finely pencilled lines in the last entry are a little indistinct, but the above seems to be their contents. Unfortunately further entries of this valuable diary bearing upon this historic subject have been lost.]

More About Robert A. Alexander: Baptism: 24 April 1822, Killinchy, County Down, Ireland

Notes for Martha Margaret T. Walker: Ref: 1851 Census, St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, p36, age 27, name: Margaret

Daniel F. Johnson : Volume 18 Number 1889

Date April 25 1860 County Charlotte Place Saint Andrews Newspaper St. Andrews Standard

The language of the text is the original used in the newspaper entry and as transcribed by Daniel F. Johnson. Records acquired by the Provincial Archives are not translated from the language in which they originate.

d. 20th inst., Martha ALEXANDER w/o Robert A. ALEXANDER, age 35, left husband, three children.

Name ALEXANDER, Martha T Born ------Died 1860-Apr-20 Age 35 Years Birth Place --Place of Death --Relationship w/o Robert Cemetery Greenock Presbyterian Church, Charlotte County Notes --

More About Martha Margaret T. Walker: Burial: Unknown, Greenock Presbyterian Church Cemetery, St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB

Marriage Notes for Robert Alexander and Martha Walker: Witnesses: Thomas Alexander & John Ross, the minister.

More About Robert Alexander and Martha Walker:

Marriage: 07 June 1846, St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB (Source: "CCMR:Charlotte County Marriage Registers, Charlotte Co., NB," p178.)

Notes for Joanna Grant: Ref: 1851 Census, St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, p82, age 17

Daniel F. Johnson : Volume 27 Number 573

Date April 22 1868 County Charlotte Place Saint Andrews Newspaper St. Andrews Standard

The language of the text is the original used in the newspaper entry and as transcribed by Daniel F. Johnson. Records acquired by the Provincial Archives are not translated from the language in which they originate.

d. 17th inst., Joanna w/o Robt. ALEXANDER, age 34, left husband, three children.

Marriage Notes for Robert Alexander and Joanna Grant: Daniel F Johnson : Volume 19 Number 2630

Date : June 25, 1862 County : Charlotte Place : Saint Andrews Newspaper : St. Andrews Standard

The language of the text is the original used in the newspaper entry and as transcribed by Daniel F. Johnson. Records acquired by the Provincial Archives are not translated from the language in which they originate.

m. 12th inst., by Rev. John Ross, Robert ALEXANDER, Esq. / Joanna GRANT second d/o Martin GRANT, Esq., all of St. Andrews parish (Charlotte Co.),

More About Robert Alexander and Joanna Grant: Marriage: 12 June 1862, St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB (Source: Daniel Fred Johnson, *VSNB: Vital Statistics from N.B. Newspapers.*)

ii. John Alexander, born 16 August 1825 in St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB; died Unknown.

More About John Alexander: Baptism: 26 September 1825

 iii. Agnes Alexander, born 18 May 1827 in St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB; died 15 August 1849 in Buffalo, NY (Source: Daniel Fred Johnson, VSNB: Vital Statistics from N.B. Newspapers.). She married James Jordan 26 October 1848 in Charlotte Co., NB (Source: "CCMR:Charlotte County Marriage Registers, Charlotte Co., NB," p216.); died Unknown.

> Notes for Agnes Alexander: Daniel F. Johnson : Volume 12 Number 2407

Date September 12 1849 County Charlotte Place Saint Andrews Newspaper St. Andrews Standard

The language of the text is the original used in the newspaper entry and as transcribed by Daniel F. Johnson. Records acquired by the Provincial Archives are not translated from the language in which

4

3

they originate.

d. Buffalo, New York, 15th Aug., Agnes JORDAN w/o James JORDAN and d/o Thos. ALEXANDER of St. Andrews (Charlotte Co.), age 22.

More About Agnes Alexander: Baptism: 25 January 1831

More About James Jordan and Agnes Alexander: Marriage: 26 October 1848, Charlotte Co., NB (Source: "CCMR:Charlotte County Marriage Registers, Charlotte Co., NB," p216.)

5

iv. Thomas Alexander, born 06 July 1830 in St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB; died 25 September 1855 in St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB (Source: Daniel Fred Johnson, VSNB: Vital Statistics from N.B. Newspapers.).

Notes for Thomas Alexander: Ref: 1851 Census, St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, p62, age 21

Daniel F. Johnson : Volume 15 Number 2513

Date October 3 1855 County Charlotte Place Saint Andrews Newspaper St. Andrews Standard

The language of the text is the original used in the newspaper entry and as transcribed by Daniel F. Johnson. Records acquired by the Provincial Archives are not translated from the language in which they originate.

d. 25th ult., of consumption, Thomas s/o Thomas ALEXANDER, age 25.

More About Thomas Alexander: Baptism: 25 January 1831

v. David Alexander, born Bet. 1832 - 1833 in St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB; died Unknown.

Notes for David Alexander: Ref: 1851 Census, St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, p62, age 18

7

6

vi. Margaret Alexander, born Bet. 1834 - 1835 in St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB; died Bet. 1876 - 1880 in ?. She married Moses Alfred Craig 29 November 1859 in St. Andrews, Charlotte Co., NB (Source: (1) Daniel Fred Johnson, *VSNB: Vital Statistics from N.B. Newspapers.*, (2) "CCMR:Charlotte County Marriage Registers, Charlotte Co., NB," PANB, Charlotte Co., Marriage Certificates, 1858-1870, p124.); born 18 July 1837 in Chamcook, St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB; died 18 February 1912 in Calais, Washington Co., ME (Source: *MSA: Maine State Archives OLDB*, "Electronic.").

Notes for Margaret Alexander: Ref: 1851 Census, St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, p62, age 16 1860 Census, Calais(Ward#2), Washington Co., ME, p41/125, family#279, frame 15/27, taken 25 June 1860, age 21, no children in home 1870 Census, Calais(Ward#2), Washington Co., ME, p13/53A, family#302, frame 13/25, taken 23 June 1870, age 27

Note:: Family stories indicate that Margaret Alexander was of North American Indian race. This has not been proven, but any kind of DNA testing that shows the mtDNA would prove this to be either true or false. The female descendants of Margaret Alexander would have the mtDNA that they pass on to their children but only the females pass it on to their children. This means that any living female that has a direct female line back to Margaret Alexander would have the same mtDNA as she had. This can be proven by either a Family Finder DNA test(FF) that would give the percentage of native ancestry in the person being tested or an mtDNA test that determines the Haplogroup that is either of native ancestry or not. Since there are several generations to cover, the amount will be in the range of 12% for 3rd generation or 6% for 4th generation descendants. The main thing here is that the person being tested can be either male or female as long as their mother has a direct female line back to Margaret Alexander.

A direct line female was tested using the Family Finder DNA test and the Population Finder portion of this test showed that the line was NOT of North American Indian ancestry.

Notes for Moses Alfred Craig: Ref:

1851 Census, St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, p71, age 14

1860 Census, Calais(Ward#2), Washington Co., ME, p41/125, family#279, frame 15/27, taken 25 June 1860, age 23, occ: Blacksmith

1870 Census, Calais(Ward#2), Washington Co., ME, p13/53A, family#302, frame 13/25, taken 23 June 1870, age 30, name: Moses A. Crage, occ: Blacksmith

1880 Census, Lowell, Middlesex Co., MA, ED#467, p38-39/513B-514C, frame 38-39/52, taken 10 June 1880, age

The following email was received from Gail Gordon, 16 Apr 2013:

I came across a couple of sentences from an article in the May 14, 1877 Portland Daily Press regarding a fire that burned down the house of a Moses Craig in Calais, ME on May 13, 1877 and involved a serious accident. In order to read the entire article, I have to subscribe to genealogybank.com.

More About Moses Alfred Craig: Baptism: 16 January 1840 Burial: Unknown, Calais Cemetery, Calais, Washington Co., ME

Marriage Notes for Margaret Alexander and Moses Craig: Witnesses: Robert Alexander & Alexander Craig

Daniel F. Johnson : Volume 18 Number 1860

Date January 11 1860 County Charlotte Place Saint Andrews Newspaper St. Andrews Standard

8

The language of the text is the original used in the newspaper entry and as transcribed by Daniel F. Johnson. Records acquired by the Provincial Archives are not translated from the language in which they originate.

m. 29th Nov., by Rev. John Ross, Moses CRAIG / Miss Margaret ALEXANDER both of St. Andrews (Charlotte Co.)

More About Moses Craig and Margaret Alexander: Marriage: 29 November 1859, St. Andrews, Charlotte Co., NB (Source: (1) Daniel Fred Johnson, *VSNB: Vital Statistics from N.B. Newspapers.*, (2) "CCMR:Charlotte County Marriage Registers, Charlotte Co., NB," PANB, Charlotte Co., Marriage Certificates, 1858-1870, p124.)

vii. Jane Alexander, born 1842 in St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB (Source: (1) TI: Tombstone

Inscriptions., (2) Find A Grave.); died 09 May 1886 in Chamcook, St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB (Source: Daniel Fred Johnson, *VSNB: Vital Statistics from N.B. Newspapers.*). She married Alexander Craig 01 December 1864 in Charlotte Co., NB (Source: Daniel Fred Johnson, *VSNB: Vital Statistics from N.B. Newspapers.*); born 02 September 1832 in St. Andrews, Charlotte Co., NB; died 10 March 1900 in Chamcook, St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB (Source: Provincial Archives of New Brunswick, *PANB*, "Electronic.").

Notes for Jane Alexander: Ref: 1851 Census, St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, p62, age 14 1861 Census, St. Andrews Parish(Rural), Charlotte Co., NB, p4, age 22 1870 Census, Perry, Washington Co., ME, p26/485B, family#180, taken 1 June 1870, age 30, b NB 1881 Census, St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, Dist. 26G, Div. 2, p3, family#11, age 40

Daniel F. Johnson : Volume 66 Number 894

Date May 13 1886 County Charlotte Place Saint Andrews Newspaper Bay Pilot

The language of the text is the original used in the newspaper entry and as transcribed by Daniel F. Johnson. Records acquired by the Provincial Archives are not translated from the language in which they originate.

d. Chamcook (Charlotte Co.) 9th May, Jane CRAIG, age 47, w/o Alexander CRAIG and third d/o late Thomas ALEXANDER

More About Jane Alexander: Burial: Unknown, St. Andrews Rural Cemetery, St. Andrews, St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB (Source: Find A Grave.)

Notes for Alexander Craig: Ref: 1851 Census, St. Andrews(Rural), Charlotte Co., NB, p72, age 20 1870 Census, Perry, Washington Co., ME, p26/485B, family#180, taken 1 June 1870, age 37, b NB 1881 Census, St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, Dist. 26G, Div. 2, p3, family#11, age 42

Marriage Notes for Jane Alexander and Alexander Craig: Daniel F. Johnson : Volume 22 Number 932

Date December 17 1864 County Saint John Place Saint John Newspaper New Brunswick Courier

The language of the text is the original used in the newspaper entry and as transcribed by Daniel F. Johnson. Records acquired by the Provincial Archives are not translated from the language in which they originate.

m. 1st inst., by Rev. John Ross, Alexander CRAIG / Miss Jane ALEXANDER, all of St. Andrews (Charlotte Co.)

More About Alexander Craig and Jane Alexander: Marriage: 01 December 1864, Charlotte Co., NB (Source: Daniel Fred Johnson, *VSNB: Vital Statistics from N.B. Newspapers.*)

9

viii. James Alexander, born Bet. 1840 - 1841 in St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB; died Unknown.

| | | Notes for James Alexander: | | | | |
|----|-----|--|--|--|--|--|
| | | Ref: | | | | |
| | | 1851 Census, St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, p62, age 10 | | | | |
| | | 1861 Census, St. Andrews Parish(Rural), Charlotte Co., NB, p4, age 20 | | | | |
| 10 | ix. | Elizabeth Alexander, born Bet. 1844 - 1845 in St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB; died Unk | | | | |
| | | Notes for Elizabeth Alexander: | | | | |
| | | Ref: | | | | |
| | | 1851 Census, St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, p62, age 6 | | | | |
| | | 1861 Census, St. Andrews Parish(Rural), Charlotte Co., NB, p4, age 17 | | | | |
| | | 1871 Census, St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, Dist 175G, Div 2, p57, family#203, age 18 | | | | |
| | | 1881 Census, St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, Dist 26G, p11, family#54, age 33 | | | | |
| 11 | x. | George Alexander, born 10 February 1850 in St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB; died Unknown. | | | | |
| | | Notes for George Alexander: | | | | |
| | | Ref: | | | | |
| | | 1851 Census, St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, p62, age 2 | | | | |
| | | 1861 Census, St. Andrews Parish(Rural), Charlotte Co., NB, p4, age 12 | | | | |
| | | 1871 Census, St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, Dist 175G, Div 2, p57, family#203, age 21 | | | | |
| | | 1881 Census, St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, Dist 26G, p11, family#54, age 27 | | | | |
| | | 1891 Census, St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, Dist 13, Div 1, family#136, taken 22 Apr 1891, | | | | |

age 45 1901 Census, St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, Dist 15I, Div 1, p4, family#40, age 51(10 Feb 1850), single

Descendants of Robert A. Alexander

Generation No. 1

1. Robert A.¹ Alexander (Thomas^A, ?-1^B, Br-01^C, (00Root-Alexander)^D) was born Bet. 1819 - April 1823 in Ireland/NB, and died 12 October 1895 in St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB (Source: Daniel Fred Johnson, *VSNB: Vital Statistics from N.B. Newspapers.*). He married (**1**) **Martha Margaret T. Walker** 07 June 1846 in St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB (Source: "CCMR:Charlotte County Marriage Registers, Charlotte Co., NB," p178.), daughter of George Walker and Barbara Grant. She was born 1824 in NB, and died 20 April 1860 in St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB (Source: Daniel Fred Johnson, *VSNB: Vital Statistics from N.B. Newspapers.*). He married (**2**) **Joanna Grant** 12 June 1862 in St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB (Source: Daniel Fred Johnson, *VSNB: Vital Statistics from N.B. Newspapers.*), daughter of Martin Grant and Abigail Jones. She was born Bet. 1833 - 1834 in NB, and died 17 April 1868 in St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., N*B*: *Vital Statistics from N.B. Newspapers.*).

Notes for Robert A. Alexander: Ref:

1851 Census, St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, p36, age 30, Wheel Wright

1861 Census, St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, p15, frame 105/447, age 38, Carriage Maker, b Ireland

1871 Census, St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, p44, family#174, age 47, Widower, Carriage Maker 1881 Census, St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, Dist 26, Div 1, p8-9, family#42, frame 5/44, age 57, widower, b Ireland

1891 Census, St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, Dist 13I, Div 2, p18, family#100, taken 16 Apr 1891, age 68, widower, b Ireland, Wheel Wright

POSSIBLE INFORMATION: The following baptism information may be for the Robert Alexander who was in St. Andrews Parish. However, it is more speculation than fact as it may be for a completely different family. More proof needed[AEK]

Robert Alexander, "Ireland Births and Baptisms, 1620-1881" Name: Robert Alexander Gender: Male Christening Date: 24 Apr 1822 Christening Place: PRESBYTERIAN, KILLINCHY, DOWN, IRELAND Birth Date: Birthplace: Death Date: Name Note: Race: Father's Name: Thos Alexander Father's Birthplace: Father's Age: Mother's Name: Mother's Birthplace: Mother's Age: Indexing Project (Batch) Number: C70030-1 System Origin: Ireland-ODM GS Film number: 0823877 IT 6, 0824373 IT 4 Reference ID:

Daniel F. Johnson : Volume 97 Number 880

Date October 17 1895

County Charlotte Place Saint Andrews Newspaper St. Andrews Beacon

The language of the text is the original used in the newspaper entry and as transcribed by Daniel F. Johnson. Records acquired by the Provincial Archives are not translated from the language in which they originate.

Death has claimed another victim in the person of Robert ALEXANDER, one of oldest and most respected citizens. Only a few days ago Mr. Alexander returned home from visiting his daughter in Boston and on his return was generally complimented on his healthy appearance. Having contracted a sudden cold since coming back, it produced inflammation of the bladder, and despite all the efforts of his attending physicians, he succumbed on Saturday morn. The deceased was well advanced in years. He was a wheelright by occupation, but of late years has not devoted much attention to it. His funeral Monday was largely attended. Revs. Mahon and Gunn conducted the services.

Daniel F. Johnson : Volume 97 Number 888

Date October 17 1895 County Charlotte Place Saint Andrews Newspaper St. Andrews Beacon

The language of the text is the original used in the newspaper entry and as transcribed by Daniel F. Johnson. Records acquired by the Provincial Archives are not translated from the language in which they originate.

d. St. Andrews, 12th inst., after a short illness, Robert ALEXANDER, age 72 years 6 mos.

Excerpt from the will of Robert Alexander:

I, Robert Alexander of Saint Andrews in the County of Charlotte, carriage builder, make and declare this to be my Last Will and Testament, being now of sound and disposing mind and understanding. First, I give, bequeath and devise, to my daughter Mary Bell Rigby, wife of Angus A. Rigby, my dwelling house on the corner of King and Queen Streets...also my blacksmith shop and the shop at which I now work at carriage making...Should the said Mary Bell Rigby not survive me, then I will and direct that the property...be divided equally, share and share alike, among the surviving children of my said daughter. Second, after payment of all my debts...I will and direct that whatever cash I may have on hand...shall be divided into two equal shares, and one of such shares shall be paid to my daughter Hannah Alexander, and one share shall be divided equally between and among the then surviving children of my late daughter, Annie Shaw, wife of Harry Shaw. In witness whereof, I the said Robert Alexander have hereunto set my hand and seal this Ninth day of October AD 1891. Recd & Regd 2nd Nov. 1895 Geo. F. Hibbard Registrar

No. 3584. Vol. 51. Will of Robert Alexander. New Brunswick County Deed Registry Books 1895-1896

The following article is from the webpage that can be found at Old St. Andrews-- Trent Affair. The contents of the article are being reporduced here so they will be available even if the link becomes broken.

St. Andrews Beacon, Nov. 28, 1912 The "Trent" Affair The Part St. Andrews Played in It

There is a page in the history of St. Andrews that should not be forgotten. It is the part that St. Andrews played in what is known as the "Trent Affair," when Great Britain and the United States came dangerously near a war

with each other. Troops were rushed here from Halifax and Saint John to be pushed through to Quebec. At that time the New Brunswick and Canada Railway was operating between St. Andrews and Canterbury. Beyond that and Quebec no rails were laid, and the journey through to Quebec from Canterbury in the depth of winter was a most hazardous and uncomfortable one. [By the way, the late Charles F. Smith, of Montreal, who built a beautiful summer residence here a few years ago, was one of the British soldiers who passed through St. Andrews and on to Quebec to defend the honor of his country.]

There are those in St. Andrews who recall the cumbersome box sleds that the commandant of the troops ordered to be made here to carry the ammunition and stores through. These sleds were made by the late Mr. Robert Alexander, wheelwright, (father of Mrs. Angus Rigby,) but as predicted by those having experience on our winter roads, they did not prove themselves adapted to our wintry conditions, and had to be abandoned before they had proceeded very far, and something more wieldy provided in their stead.

The troops, so far as our information goes, were landed at Gove's wharf, St. Andrews, New Year's Day, 1862.

From an old diary of the late Mr. Whitlock, which has been kindly placed at our disposal by Miss Whitlock, the following extracts are made:

— Jan 1/1862—Dull, rain and snow, rain. The 62nd Regt. and detachment of artillery (600 men) arrived in the Steamer Delta from Halifax; 300 went up to Woodstock on the R. Road; left here at 2 o'clock; Charles Gove's stores were fitted up for their accommodation; they landed on is wharf. Jan 5.

-The remainder of the troops went up to Woodstock today (300 men) Jan 10.

-Delta arrived from Halifax, 250 troops, 62, 16 and R. A. Jan 13.

—Troops left for Woodstock Jan 19.

-400 troops, artillery and men of war with 6 Armstrong guns, ammunition and stores, arrived from Saint John.

[the finely pencilled lines in the last entry are a little indistinct, but the above seems to be their contents. Unfortunately further entries of this valuable diary bearing upon this historic subject have been lost.]

More About Robert A. Alexander: Baptism: 24 April 1822, Killinchy, County Down, Ireland

Notes for Martha Margaret T. Walker: Ref: 1851 Census, St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, p36, age 27, name: Margaret

Daniel F. Johnson : Volume 18 Number 1889

Date April 25 1860 County Charlotte Place Saint Andrews Newspaper St. Andrews Standard

The language of the text is the original used in the newspaper entry and as transcribed by Daniel F. Johnson. Records acquired by the Provincial Archives are not translated from the language in which they originate.

d. 20th inst., Martha ALEXANDER w/o Robert A. ALEXANDER, age 35, left husband, three children.

Name ALEXANDER, Martha T Born ------Died 1860-Apr-20 Age 35 Years Birth Place --Place of Death --Relationship w/o Robert Cemetery Greenock Presbyterian Church, Charlotte County Notes --

More About Martha Margaret T. Walker: Burial: Unknown, Greenock Presbyterian Church Cemetery, St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB

Marriage Notes for Robert Alexander and Martha Walker: Witnesses: Thomas Alexander & John Ross, the minister.

More About Robert Alexander and Martha Walker: Marriage: 07 June 1846, St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB (Source: "CCMR:Charlotte County Marriage Registers, Charlotte Co., NB," p178.)

Notes for Joanna Grant: Ref: 1851 Census, St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, p82, age 17

Daniel F. Johnson : Volume 27 Number 573

Date April 22 1868 County Charlotte Place Saint Andrews Newspaper St. Andrews Standard

The language of the text is the original used in the newspaper entry and as transcribed by Daniel F. Johnson. Records acquired by the Provincial Archives are not translated from the language in which they originate.

d. 17th inst., Joanna w/o Robt. ALEXANDER, age 34, left husband, three children.

Marriage Notes for Robert Alexander and Joanna Grant: Daniel F Johnson : Volume 19 Number 2630

Date : June 25, 1862 County : Charlotte Place : Saint Andrews Newspaper : St. Andrews Standard

The language of the text is the original used in the newspaper entry and as transcribed by Daniel F. Johnson. Records acquired by the Provincial Archives are not translated from the language in which they originate.

m. 12th inst., by Rev. John Ross, Robert ALEXANDER, Esq. / Joanna GRANT second d/o Martin GRANT, Esq., all of St. Andrews parish (Charlotte Co.),

More About Robert Alexander and Joanna Grant: Marriage: 12 June 1862, St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB (Source: Daniel Fred Johnson, *VSNB: Vital*

Statistics from N.B. Newspapers.)

Children of Robert Alexander and Martha Walker are:

- 4 2
 i. George Walker² Alexander, born 17 April 1848 in St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB; died 17 March 1893 in Grand Forks, Grand Forks Co., ND.
 - ii. Thomas Alexander, born Abt. May 1849 in St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB (Source: Daniel Fred Johnson, *VSNB: Vital Statistics from N.B. Newspapers.*); died 19 August 1850 in St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB (Source: Daniel Fred Johnson, *VSNB: Vital Statistics from N.B. Newspapers.*).

Notes for Thomas Alexander: Daniel F. Johnson : Volume 13 Number 820

Date August 21 1850 County Charlotte Place Saint Andrews Newspaper St. Andrews Standard

The language of the text is the original used in the newspaper entry and as transcribed by Daniel F. Johnson. Records acquired by the Provincial Archives are not translated from the language in which they originate.

d. 19th inst., Thomas ALEXANDER s/o Robert ALEXANDER, age 1 year 3 mos.

Name ALEXANDER, Thomas Born ------Died 1850-Jul-25 Age 1 Years 3 Months Birth Place --Place of Death --Relationship s/o Robert and Martha Cemetery Greenock Presbyterian Church, Charlotte County Notes --

More About Thomas Alexander: Burial: Unknown, Greenock Presbyterian Church Cemetery, St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB

- 4 iii. Mary Isabella Alexander, born June 1852 in St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB; died 1939 in St. Andrews, St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB.
 - iv. Annie Agnes Alexander, born Bet. 1858 1859 in St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB; died 09 April 1891 in St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB.
 - v. Robert Alexander, born Abt. April 1859 in St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB (Source: Daniel Fred Johnson, *VSNB: Vital Statistics from N.B. Newspapers.*); died 07 October 1859 in St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB (Source: Daniel Fred Johnson, *VSNB: Vital Statistics from N.B. Newspapers.*).

Notes for Robert Alexander: Daniel F. Johnson : Volume 18 Number 392

Date November 2 1859 County Charlotte Place Saint Andrews Newspaper St. Andrews Standard

The language of the text is the original used in the newspaper entry and as transcribed by Daniel F. Johnson. Records acquired by the Provincial Archives are not translated from the language in which they originate.

d. 7th inst., Robert youngest s/o Robert ALEXANDER, age 5 mos.

5 6 Name ALEXANDER, Robert Born ------Died 1859-Nov-07 Age 5 Months Birth Place --Place of Death --Relationship s/o Robert and Martha Cemetery Greenock Presbyterian Church, Charlotte County Notes --

More About Robert Alexander: Burial: Unknown, Greenock Presbyterian Church Cemetery, St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB

+ 7 vi. Dau Alexander, born in /only shown as parent of John Alexander, b Jan 1881; died Unknown.

Children of Robert Alexander and Joanna Grant are:

8

 Hattie² Alexander, born Bet. 1863 - 1864 in St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB; died 30 May 1868 in St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB.

Notes for Hattie Alexander: Daniel F. Johnson : Volume 27 Number 293

Date June 11 1868 County Charlotte Place Saint Stephen Newspaper Saint Croix Courier

The language of the text is the original used in the newspaper entry and as transcribed by Daniel F. Johnson. Records acquired by the Provincial Archives are not translated from the language in which they originate.

d. 30th ult., Hattie youngest d/o Robert ALEXANDER, age 3 years 11 mos.

- + 9 ii. Hannah Grant Alexander, born Bet. 1862 1863 in St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB; died Unknown.
 - Robert Alexander, born Bet. 1866 1867 in St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB; died 26 January
 1890 in St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB (Source: Provincial Archives of New Brunswick, *PANB*, "Electronic.").

Notes for Robert Alexander: Ref: 1871 Census, St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, p44, family#174, age 4 1881 Census, St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, Dist 26, Div 1, p8-9, family#42, age 12

Generation No. 2

2. George Walker² Alexander (Robert A.¹, Thomas^A, ?-1^B, Br-01^C, (00Root-Alexander)^D) was born 17 April 1848 in St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB (Source: Find A Grave.), and died 17 March 1893 in Grand Forks, Grand Forks Co., ND (Source: (1) Daniel Fred Johnson, *VSNB: Vital Statistics from N.B. Newspapers.*, (2) *Families of Early Milford, CT.*). He married (1) Nancy Maria Curtis. She was born Bet. 1847 - 1848 in MA, and died Unknown. He married (2) Nannie M. Curtis 14 September 1872 in Oshkosh, Winnebago Co., WI, daughter of William Curtis and Elizabeth ???. She was born in ME, and died Unknown.

Notes for George Walker Alexander: Ref:

1851 Census, St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, p36, age 6
1861 Census, St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, p15, age 14, name: George Walker
1870 Census, Oshkosh(Ward#3), Winnebago Co., WI, p13/277A, family#67, frame 10/85, taken 16 June 1870, age 22, carriage maker, in home of Benjamin Stevenson
1880 Census, Grand Forks, Grand Forks Co., Dakota Territory, ED#70, p24/542A, family#202, frame 24/38, taken 24-25 June 1880, age 33

Daniel F. Johnson : Volume 86 Number 951

Date April 13 1893 County Charlotte Place Saint Stephen Newspaper Saint Croix Courier

The language of the text is the original used in the newspaper entry and as transcribed by Daniel F. Johnson. Records acquired by the Provincial Archives are not translated from the language in which they originate.

George ALEXANDER, eldest surviving s/o Robert ALEXANDER of St. Andrews (Charlotte Co.) died at Grand Forks, Dakota, U.S., March 17th, of consumption. He was in his 47th year. He went out west 23 years ago. Previous to his death he was a clerk in the U.S. railway postal service in Dakota. A widow and two children survive him.

Daniel F. Johnson : Volume 87 Number 2194

Date April 13 1893 County Charlotte Place Saint Andrews Newspaper St. Andrews Beacon

The language of the text is the original used in the newspaper entry and as transcribed by Daniel F. Johnson. Records acquired by the Provincial Archives are not translated from the language in which they originate.

Robert ALEXANDER mourns the death of his eldest son, George W. ALEXANDER which occurred at Grand Forks, Dak. 17th March after a lingering illness of consumption. The deceased was in his 46th year. He was a native of St. Andrews, N.B. 23 years ago he left the parental roof and never returned. He was twice married. His second wife and two children survive him.

Daniel F. Johnson : Volume 91 Number 2618

Date April 13 1894 County Charlotte Place Saint Andrews Newspaper St. Andrews Beacon

The language of the text is the original used in the newspaper entry and as transcribed by Daniel F. Johnson. Records acquired by the Provincial Archives are not translated from the language in which they originate.

d. Grand Forks, Dakota, March 17, George W. ALEXANDER s/o Robert ALEXANDER and late Martha ALEXANDER, age 46, left wife and two children.

Daniel F. Johnson : Volume 91 Number 2615

Date April 13 1894

County Charlotte Place Saint Andrews Newspaper St. Andrews Beacon

The language of the text is the original used in the newspaper entry and as transcribed by Daniel F. Johnson. Records acquired by the Provincial Archives are not translated from the language in which they originate.

Robert ALEXANDER mourns the death of his oldest son, George W. ALEXANDER which occurred at Grand Forks, Dakota, 17th March after a lingering illness, The deceased was in his 46th year. He was a native of St. Andrews (Charlotte Co.) 23 years also he left the parental roo and never returned. He was twice married. His second wife and two children survive him.

More About George Walker Alexander: Burial: Unknown, Memorial Park Cemetery, Grand Forks, Grand Forks Co., ND Cause of Death: consumption

Notes for Nancy Maria Curtis: Ref: 1880 Census, Grand Forks, Grand Forks Co., Dakota Territory, ED#70, p24/542A, family#202, frame 24/38, taken 24-25 June 1880, age 32

More About George Alexander and Nannie Curtis: Marriage: 14 September 1872, Oshkosh, Winnebago Co., WI

Children of George Alexander and Nancy Curtis are:

| + | 11 | i. | Dewitt Clayton ³ Alexan | der, born 18 | July 1875 in WI; | died 18 May | 1951 in Port Albernie, BC. |
|---|----|----|------------------------------------|--------------|------------------|-------------|----------------------------|

12 ii. Elizabeth Alexander, born Bet. 1878 - 1879 in WI; died Unknown.

Notes for Elizabeth Alexander: Ref: 1880 Census, Grand Forks, Grand Forks Co., Dakota Territory, ED#70, p24/542A, family#202, frame 24/38, taken 24-25 June 1880, age 1

4. Mary Isabella² **Alexander** (Robert A.¹, Thomas^A, ?-1^B, Br-01^C, (00Root-Alexander)^D) was born June 1852 in St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, and died 1939 in St. Andrews, St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB (Source: TI: Tombstone Inscriptions.). She married **Angus Augustus Rigby**, son of Henry Rigby and Mary McCurdy. He was born 29 November 1851 in Bay Side, St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB (Source: Provincial Archives of New Brunswick, *PANB*, "Electronic."), and died 03 January 1933 in St. Andrews, St. Andrews, St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB (Source: Provincial Archives of New Brunswick, *PANB*, "Electronic.").

Notes for Mary Isabella Alexander: Ref: 1861 Census, St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, p15, age 11, name: Mary Isabella 1871 Census, St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, p44, family#174, age 18 1881 Census, St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, Dist 26, Div 1, p9, family#43, frame 5/44, age 26 NOTE says to omit entry. See notes for Angus. 1901 Census, St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, Dist 15I, Div 2, p9, family#95, taken 13-15 Apr 1901, age 48(June 1852)

More About Mary Isabella Alexander: Burial: Unknown, St. Andrews Rural Cemetery, St. Andrews, St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB

Notes for Angus Augustus Rigby:

Ref:

1880 Census, Hudson(Ward#2), St. Croix Co., WI, ED#242, p12/408D, family#114, frame 12/22, taken 3-4 June 1880, age 29, Carriage maker, boarder, in home of George & Mary Williams, both b Ireland. 1881 Census, St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, Dist 26, Div 1, p9, family#43, frame 5/44, age 30 1901 Census, St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, Dist 15I, Div 2, p9, family#95, taken 13-15 Apr 1901, age 49(30 Nov 1851)

Daniel F. Johnson : Volume 66 Number 1026

Date September 23 1886 County Charlotte Place Saint Andrews Newspaper Bay Pilot

The language of the text is the original used in the newspaper entry and as transcribed by Daniel F. Johnson. Records acquired by the Provincial Archives are not translated from the language in which they originate.

Angus RIGBY, after seven years absence in the Western States and Manitoba, returned to St. Andrews (Charlotte Co.) Monday last.

The following email was received from Gail Gordon, 31 March 2014:

Regarding Angus Rigby's departure from St. Andrews for seven years, I found him in the 1880 federal census in Hudson, St. Croix, Wisconsin, age 29, a carriage maker, in the home of George and Mary Williams. This explains why there is a note on the 1881 St. Andrews census saying "omit entry". He had been incorrectly listed as living there with Mary Isabella. I see that he was back living with her upon his return.

More About Angus Augustus Rigby: Burial: Unknown, St. Andrews Rural Cemetery, St. Andrews, St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB

Children of Mary Alexander and Angus Rigby are:

- Robert Desbrisay³ Rigby, born 03 December 1872 in St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB; died 1954.
- 14 ii. Ina Maud Rigby, born 06 June 1875 in St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB (Source: Provincial Archives of New Brunswick, *PANB*, "Electronic."); died Unknown.

Notes for Ina Maud Rigby: Ref: 1881 Census, St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, Dist 26, Div 1, p9, family#43, frame 5/44, age 6

Daniel F. Johnson : Volume 102 Number 1717

Date July 23 1896 County Charlotte Place Saint Andrews Newspaper St. Andrews Beacon

The language of the text is the original used in the newspaper entry and as transcribed by Daniel F. Johnson. Records acquired by the Provincial Archives are not translated from the language in which they originate.

Miss Ina RIGBY of Boston is visiting her parents, Mr. and Mrs. Angus RIGBY.

15 iii. M. Ethel Rigby, born Abt. September 1876 in St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB; died 06 February

1893 in St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB (Source: Daniel Fred Johnson, VSNB: Vital Statistics from N.B. Newspapers.).

Notes for M. Ethel Rigby: Ref: 1881 Census, St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, Dist 26, Div 1, p9, family#43, frame 5/44, age 4

Daniel F. Johnson : Volume 87 Number 2160

Date February 9 1893 County Charlotte Place Saint Andrews Newspaper St. Andrews Beacon

The language of the text is the original used in the newspaper entry and as transcribed by Daniel F. Johnson. Records acquired by the Provincial Archives are not translated from the language in which they originate.

d. 6th inst., after a short illness, M. Ethel RIGBY second d/o Angus RIGBY and Mary I. RIGBY, age 16 years 5 mos.

Daniel F. Johnson : Volume 91 Number 2499

Date February 9 1893 County Charlotte Place Saint Andrews Newspaper St. Andrews Beacon

The language of the text is the original used in the newspaper entry and as transcribed by Daniel F. Johnson. Records acquired by the Provincial Archives are not translated from the language in which they originate.

Ethel RIGBY, the 16 year old d/o Angus RIGBY died of consumption Monday night. Her brother, Bert RIGBY arrived from Boston Tuesday to attend the funeral.

More About M. Ethel Rigby: Burial: Unknown, St. Andrews Rural Cemetery, St. Andrews, St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB

 iv. Augustus Walker Rigby, born 10 August 1879 in St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB; died 01 April 1935 in St. Andrews, St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB.

5. Annie Agnes² Alexander (Robert A.¹, Thomas^A, ?-1^B, Br-01^C, (00Root-Alexander)^D) was born Bet. 1858 - 1859 in St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, and died 09 April 1891 in St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB (Source: Daniel Fred Johnson, *VSNB: Vital Statistics from N.B. Newspapers.*). She married **Capt. Harry Shaw** 01 November 1883 in Bay Side, St. Croix Parish, Charlotte Co., NB (Source: Daniel Fred Johnson, *VSNB: Vital Statistics from N.B. Newspapers.*), son of Henry Shaw and Ann Stinson. He was born Abt. May 1856 in St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, and died 03 October 1905 in Milltown, St. Stephen Parish, Charlotte Co., NB (Source: "The Saint Croix Courier," 5 Oct 1905.).

Notes for Annie Agnes Alexander:

Ref:

1861 Census, St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, p15, age 4, name: Ann Agnes

1871 Census, St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, p44, family#174, age 12

1881 Census, St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, Dist 26, Div 1, p8-9, family#42, age 22

1891 Census, St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, Dist 13I, Div 2, p18, family#100, frame 27/38, taken 16 Apr 1891, age 32

Daniel F. Johnson : Volume 79 Number 258

Date April 16 1891 County Charlotte Place Saint Andrews Newspaper St. Andrews Beacon

The language of the text is the original used in the newspaper entry and as transcribed by Daniel F. Johnson. Records acquired by the Provincial Archives are not translated from the language in which they originate.

On Thursday morn. last, Mrs. Henry SHAW was carried off, after a protracted illness, leaving a husband, three little children, an aged father. Her husband was at New Bedford when the news reached him and he at once hastened home. The deceased's sister, Miss Hannah ALEXANDER, was also summoned from Boston. The interment took place on Saturday.

Notes for Capt. Harry Shaw: Ref: 1861 Census, St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, p27, age 6 1891 Census, St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, Dist 13I, Div 2, p18, family#100, frame 27/38, taken 16 Apr 1891, age 34, Sailor

OCTOBER 5, 1905 DIED : SHAW - At Milltown, N.B., October 3rd, Captain Harry Shaw, a native of St. Andrews, aged 49 years, 5 months.

Marriage Notes for Annie Alexander and Harry Shaw: Daniel F. Johnson : Volume 60 Number 1500

Date November 8 1883 County Charlotte Place Saint Andrews Newspaper Bay Pilot

The language of the text is the original used in the newspaper entry and as transcribed by Daniel F. Johnson. Records acquired by the Provincial Archives are not translated from the language in which they originate.

m. At residence of Rev. W. Millen, Bay Side, 1st inst., Harry SHAW / Annie ALEXANDER d/o Robert ALEXANDER, all of St. Andrews (Charlotte Co.)

More About Harry Shaw and Annie Alexander: Marriage: 01 November 1883, Bay Side, St. Croix Parish, Charlotte Co., NB (Source: Daniel Fred Johnson, *VSNB: Vital Statistics from N.B. Newspapers.*)

Children of Annie Alexander and Harry Shaw are:

17

 Martha 'Mattie'³ Shaw, born 1883 in St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB; died 14 December 1899 in St. Andrews, St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB (Source: Provincial Archives of New Brunswick, *PANB*, "Electronic.").

Notes for Martha 'Mattie' Shaw: Ref. 1891 Census, St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, Dist 13I, Div 2, p18, family#100, taken 16 Apr 1891, age 7 More About Martha 'Mattie' Shaw: Cause of Death: severe burns ii. Edna Maud Shaw, born Bet. 1886 - 1887 in St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB; died Unknown. She married William Joseph Murphy 02 May 1915 in Melrose, MA (Source: Marriage Registers, MA: 1840-1915.); born Bet. 1889 - 1890 in Belmont, MA; died Unknown. Notes for Edna Maud Shaw: Ref: 1891 Census, St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, Dist 13I, Div 2, p18, family#100, taken 16 Apr 1891, age 4 1901 Census, Milltown, St. Stephen Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, Dist 15G, Div 3, p6, family#57, taken 13-15 Apr 1901, age 14(2 May 1886), in home of Theresa King Marriage Notes for Edna Shaw and William Murphy: The following is from an email from Gail Gordon, 2 Apr 2014: Found the marriage of Edna Maud Shaw, age 26, born St. Andrews, N.B., daughter of Annie Alexander and Harry Shaw. She married William Joseph Murphy, age 25, born Belmont, MA, son of Thomas Murphy and Mary O'Connor. William was a purser residing in Melrose and Edna was a nurse residing there as well. Marriage was performed in Melrose by James Browin, priest, on May 2, 1915. Source: City of Melrose, MA Marriage Register

More About William Murphy and Edna Shaw: Marriage: 02 May 1915, Melrose, MA (Source: *Marriage Registers*, MA: 1840-1915.)

+ 19

18

- 9 iii. Alma Shaw, born 29 October 1889 in St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB; died 21 August 1983 in Machias, Washington Co., ME.
- 20 iv. Dau Shaw, born 01 April 1891 in St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB (Source: Provincial Archives of New Brunswick, PANB, "Electronic."); died Unknown.

7. Dau² Alexander (Robert A.¹, Thomas^A, ?-1^B, Br-01^C, (00Root-Alexander)^D) was born in /only shown as parent of John Alexander, b Jan 1881, and died Unknown.

Notes for Dau Alexander:

Child of Dau Alexander is:

21 i. John³ Alexander, born January 1881 in St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB; died Unknown.

Notes for John Alexander:

Ref: 1881 Census, St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, Dist 26, Div 1, p8-9, family#42, frame 5/44, age 2/12(Jan) NOTE:: This has to be a grand-son!!!!!!!. To show this, he is being attached to an Unknown daughter of Thomas Alexander until his parentage is known.

9. Hannah Grant² Alexander (Robert A.¹, Thomas^A, ?-1^B, Br-01^C, (00Root-Alexander)^D) was born Bet. 1862 - 1863 in St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, and died Unknown. She married **Winfield S. Reid** 31 August 1897 in Boston, Suffolk Co., MA (Source: Marriage Index, MA: 1841-1915.), son of William Reid and Hannah ???. He was born May 1866 in Canada, and died Unknown.

Notes for Hannah Grant Alexander:

Ref:

1871 Census, St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, p44, family#174, age 6

1881 Census, St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, Dist 26, Div 1, p8-9, family#42, age 17

1891 Census, St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, Dist 13I, Div 2, p18, family#100, taken 16 Apr 1891, age 28

1900 Census, Boston(Ward#23), Suffolk Co., MA, ED#1516, p4A/106A, family#70, frame 7/42, taken 4 June 1900, age 30(Apr 1870[this an error as her mother died in 1868], marr 2 yrs, 0 children, 0 living, imm 1889 1930 Census, Boston(Ward#20), Suffolk Co., MA, ED#13-514, family#538, frame 52/54, taken 22 Apr 1930, age 60, first marr age 28

Daniel F. Johnson : Volume 66 Number 1051

Date October 7 1886 County Charlotte Place Saint Andrews Newspaper Bay Pilot

The language of the text is the original used in the newspaper entry and as transcribed by Daniel F. Johnson. Records acquired by the Provincial Archives are not translated from the language in which they originate.

Miss Hannah ALEXANDER of Town of St. Andrews (Charlotte Co.) d/o R. ALEXANDER, has secured a position as saleswoman in R.H. White's & Co. of Boston

Daniel F. Johnson : Volume 97 Number 877

Date October 17 1895 County Charlotte Place Saint Andrews Newspaper St. Andrews Beacon

The language of the text is the original used in the newspaper entry and as transcribed by Daniel F. Johnson. Records acquired by the Provincial Archives are not translated from the language in which they originate.

Miss Hannah ALEXANDER came from Boston to attend the funeraL of her father. She was accompanied by her niece, Miss Ina RIGBY

Notes for Winfield S. Reid: Ref: 1900 Census, Boston(Ward#23), Suffolk Co., MA, ED#1516, p4A/106A, family#70, frame 7/42, taken 4 June 1900, age 34(May 1866), marr 2 yrs, imm 1886 1930 Census, Boston(Ward#20), Suffolk Co., MA, ED#13-514, family#538, frame 52/54, taken 22 Apr 1930, age 63, first marr age 31, imm 1886. NOTE:: in the same home is Ina R. Collins, age 54, widow, Neice, b Canada, both parents b Canada, first marr age 23, imm 1893

More About Winfield Reid and Hannah Alexander: Marriage: 31 August 1897, Boston, Suffolk Co., MA (Source: Marriage Index, MA: 1841-1915.)

Child of Hannah Alexander and Winfield Reid is:

i. Ina Helen³ Reid, born 09 December 1901 in Boston, Suffolk Co., MA; died 1999 (Source: Find A Grave.). She married Dr. Paul Dudley White 28 June 1924; born 06 June 1886; died 31 October 1973.

More About Ina Helen Reid:

Burial: Unknown, Bellevue Cemetery, Harvard, Worcester Co., MA (Source: Find A Grave.)

Notes for Dr. Paul Dudley White: The following info was received from an email from Gail Gordon, sent on 11 July 2015.

According to Dr. White's Boston Globe obituary, he was survived by two adopted children, Alexander Warren White and Penelope Dudley Vogel.

Dr Paul Dudley White Birth: Jun. 6, 1886 Death: Oct. 31, 1973

Scientist. Dr. White was a pioneering specialist on the diseases of the heart and circulatory system. He was also a founding member of the American Heart Association and the International Society of Cardiology (becoming the organization's President in 1948). Born in the Roxbury neighborhood, of Boston, Massachusetts, White became interested in cardiology after the death of his twelve year old sister from rheumatic fever. He graduated from the Roxbury Latin Grammar School in 1903, and then attended the famed Harvard Medical School, graduating from there in 1911. After graduating he took a job in the pediatrics department of the Massachusetts General Hospital and served there on the staff of Dr. R.I. Lee from 1911 to 1914. Together the two men developed the technique for measuring blood coagulation. They named this the Lee and White method. White then travelled to London, England, to study the electrocardiograph or ECG machine for a year with scientist Thomas Lewis at the University College Hospital. He then served with the Harvard Medical School beginning in 1914. During the Second World War, White served with the Harvard Unit of the British Expedititionary Forces near Bologna, Italy, and later helping to establish the American base in Bordeaux, France, in 1917. He then organized an expedition with the American Red Cross to treat an outbreak of typhus in Macedonia and the Greek Islands. For his service the Greek government awarded him a decoration. He returned to the United States in 1919, and continued his work at the Massachusetts General Hospital. At the hospital, he was instrumental in establishing a cardiac unit. He became a professopr of medicine and with his clinical abilities he established a reputation for himself and the hospital. He retired from the hospital in 1956 after 42 years of service. He also served as President of the First World Congress of Cardiology. In 1955, White became President Dwight D. Eisenhower's personal physician after he suffered a heart attack. He stayed with Eisenhower until his death in 1969. He was the author of several books including, "Heart Disease" (1931). White himself, died from a heart attack in 1973. Always a strong supporter of both exercise and fitness, and an avid cyclist himself, the 17 mile Dr. Paul White Bike path located in the Boston and Brookline area, was named for him. A United States postage stamp costing three cents was also made in his honor in 1986.

Burial: Bellevue Cemetery Harvard Worcester County Massachusetts, USA

An article on Dr. Paul Dudley White is at the following link: See Article.

More About Dr. Paul Dudley White: Burial: Unknown, Bellevue Cemetery, Harvard, Worcester Co., MA (Source: Find A Grave.)

More About Paul White and Ina Reid: Marriage: 28 June 1924

Generation No. 3

11. Dewitt Clayton³ Alexander (George Walker², Robert A.¹, Thomas^A, ?-1^B, Br-01^C, (00Root-

Alexander)^D) was born 18 July 1875 in WI (Source: *BCAEI-BC Archives Electronic Index*, "Electronic."), and died 18 May 1951 in Port Albernie, BC (Source: *BCAEI-BC Archives Electronic Index*, "Electronic."). He married **Ethel Gladys Bauer**, daughter of Peter Bauer and ? Larkin. She was born 15 July 1883 in Kilborn, WI (Source: *BCAEI-BC Archives Electronic Index*, "Electronic."), and died 10 December 1965 in Port Albernie, BC (Source: *BCAEI-BC Archives Electronic.*").

Notes for Dewitt Clayton Alexander: Ref: 1880 Census, Grand Forks, Grand Forks Co., Dakota Territory, ED#70, p24/542A, family#202, frame 24/38, taken 24-25 June 1880, age 5

More About Dewitt Clayton Alexander: Burial: 21 May 1951, Greenwood Cemetery, Port Albernie, BC

More About Ethel Gladys Bauer:

23

Burial: 13 December 1965, Greenwood Cemetery, Port Albernie, BC

Child of Dewitt Alexander and Ethel Bauer is:

i. Eleanor Bessie⁴ Alexander, born 15 November 1908 in Towner, ND (Source: *BCAEI-BC Archives Electronic Index*, "Electronic."); died 14 August 1968 in Port Albernie, BC (Source: *BCAEI-BC Archives Electronic Index*, "Electronic.").

More About Eleanor Bessie Alexander: Burial: 17 August 1968, Memorial Gardens Cemetery, Port Albernie, BC Marital Status: never married

13. Robert Desbrisay³ Rigby (Mary Isabella² Alexander, Robert A.¹, Thomas^A, ?-1^B, Br-01^C, (00Root-Alexander)^D) was born 03 December 1872 in St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB (Source: Provincial Archives of New Brunswick, *PANB*, "Electronic."), and died 1954. He married Lottie Elvada Worrell 18 September 1907 in St. Andrews, St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB (Source: Provincial Archives of New Brunswick, *PANB*, "Electronic."), daughter of Robert Worrell and Martha McCartney. She was born 12 August 1878 in Dumbarton Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, and died 1942 in Sarnia, ON.

Notes for Robert Desbrisay Rigby: Ref: 1881 Census, St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, Dist 26, Div 1, p9, family#43, frame 5/44, age 8

More About Robert Desbrisay Rigby: Burial: Unknown, St. Andrews Rural Cemetery, St. Andrews, St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB

More About Lottie Elvada Worrell: Burial: Unknown, St. Andrews Rural Cemetery, St. Andrews, St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB

More About Robert Rigby and Lottie Worrell:

Marriage: 18 September 1907, St. Andrews, St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB (Source: Provincial Archives of New Brunswick, *PANB*, "Electronic.")

Child of Robert Rigby and Lottie Worrell is:

24

i. Robert Charles⁴ Rigby, born 03 April 1915 in St. Andrews, St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB (Source: Provincial Archives of New Brunswick, *PANB*, "Electronic."); died 20 September 1943.

Notes for Robert Charles Rigby: RIGBY, Robert Charles (#V/41295) Robert Rigby was born in St. Andrew's, New Brunswick on April 3, 1915, the son of Robert D. Rigby and Charlotte Elvada (nee Worrell) Rigby. Both his parents, Robert D. and Charlotte, were born in New Brunswick. The family would later move to Sarnia, where father Robert Senior was employed by Anglin-Norcross Ontario Limited. Sometime in 1942, Robert's mother Charlotte passed away. Robert Charles Rigby, single at the time, and recording his occupation as a hardware salesman, enlisted in Toronto on July 2, 1942 with the Royal Canadian Naval Volunteer Reserve. He would serve with the RCNV as Ordinary Telegraphist aboard the Canadian destroyer HMCS St. Croix.

The Canadian destroyer HMCS St. Croix (181) operated in the North Atlantic. Aboard the same ship from the Sarnia-Lambton area were Coder Joseph Griffiths Bell of Sarnia and Stoker Second class William Norman Roder of Arkona. The St.Croix was one of the "four-stacker" destroyers acquired by Great Britain from the United States Navy in September 1940, in exchange for sites for air and naval bases on British territory in the Atlantic area (she was formerly the U.S.S. McCook). The St. Croix and six other destroyers transferred to the Royal Canadian Navy at the time were manned immediately by Canadian crews and performed invaluable service on Atlantic convoy duty. Of note, one of those transferred destroyers was the St. Clair. TheHMCS St. Croix had distinguished herself in the early days of the Battle of the Atlantic, by patrolling for German submarines, by being credited with two U-boat kills and by picking up many survivors of German U-boat attacks on Allied ships. On September 20, 1943, the St. Croix was to be the first of the destroyers to be lost. Not long prior to the sinking of the St. Croix, Robert was home in Sarnia on leave to visit his father and friends.

In mid-September of 1943, the Allies had a plan to merge two convoys (ONS-18 and ON-202), a combined assemblage of 63 merchant ships, in mid-ocean. A newly formed Canadian support group was on its way to reinforce the slower ONS-18 group, located to the south of Iceland. The Canadian escort group included the British frigate Itchen, corvettes Chambly, Morden andSackville, along with the destroyers St. Francis and St. Croix. As the convoys closed their gap, the escorts were picking up U-boat signals. Undoubtedly, the U-boats were gathering in large numbers and the wolf pack was maneuvering into position for a night attack. They were about to measure the success of their newest "secret weapon", the Gnat torpedo, an acoustic torpedo that homed in on the propellers of its prey. On the night of September 20, 1943, the St. Croix had detached herself from the support group to investigate an aircraft sighting. At 9:51 pm, the German U-boat U-305 struck the HMCS St. Croix with two Gnat torpedoes near her propellers. The ship listed immediately and uncontrollably. To Itchen, a few miles away, she sent the cryptic message, "Am leaving the office."It was the last word from St.Croix. There was a tremendous explosion, flames shot into the air, and within three minutes, the St. Croix was gone.

Two RN ships from the escort force rushed to the area, to see what had taken place and what could be done. The frigate HMSItchen signaled; "St.Croix torpedoed and blown up. Forecastle still afloat. Survivors in rafts and boats. Torpedoes fired at me. Doing full speed in vicinity. Will not attempt to P.U. survivors until Polyanthus arrives." But the RN corvette Polyanthus was herself torpedoed by U-952 just after midnight. Itchen then had to become involved in attempting to locate the attacking Uboat. Later, in the foggy daylight of September 21, the Itchen was eventually able to pick up one Polyanthus survivor and 81St. Croix survivors, but only after they had been in the very cold water for thirteen hours. Most of those lost had perished in the sea after abandoning the ship. The few hours of rescue came to an ironic and bitter end two days later. On September 23, 1943 at approximately 2:00 am the German U-boat U-666, using a Gnat torpedo, struck the HMS Itchen. The Itchen exploded with an ear-splitting roar, then vanished into the sea. This time, there were only three survivors, two from the Itchen and one from the St. Croix, Stoker W.A. Fisher of Black Diamond, Alberta. In total, 147 lives were lost from the St.Croix, including Ordinary Telegraphist Robert Rigby. It was not until October 1, 1943 that the Honourable Angus L. MacDonald, the Minister of National Defence for Naval Services officially announced the sinking of the destroyer St. Croix. No details of the sinking were released, other than the list of names of 147 men who lost their lives, which included Stoker Second class William Norman Roder of Arkona, Sarnians Coder Joseph Griffiths Bell (included in this Project), and Ordinary Telegraphist Robert Charles Rigby.

The sinking of the St.Croix was the heaviest single loss suffered by the Royal Canadian Navy in the war. Twenty-eight year old Robert Charles Rigby has no known grave. His name is inscribed on the Halifax Memorial, Nova Scotia, Canada, Panel 10.

SOURCES: C, D, E, F, L, N, P, T, U, X, Z, 2A, 2C, 2D

August 14th, 2015|Comments Offon RIGBY, Robert Charles (#V/41295)

REF: http://www.sarniahistoricalsociety.com/warmemorialproject/rigby-robert-charles-v41295/

16. Augustus Walker³ Rigby (Mary Isabella² Alexander, Robert A.¹, Thomas^A, ?-1^B, Br-01^C, (00Root-Alexander)^D) was born 10 August 1879 in St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB (Source: Provincial Archives of New Brunswick, *PANB*, "Electronic."), and died 01 April 1935 in St. Andrews, St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB (Source: Provincial Archives of New Brunswick, *PANB*, "Electronic."). He married **Annie**

Sarah McLaren 06 September 1906 in St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB (Source: Provincial Archives of New Brunswick, *PANB*, "Electronic."), daughter of Robert MacLaren and Jane Wright. She was born 15 April 1880 in St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, and died June 1967 in Drexel Hill, PA.

Notes for Augustus Walker Rigby:

Ref:

1881 Census, St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, Dist 26, Div 1, p9, family#43, frame 5/44, age 2 1901 Census, St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, Dist 15I, Div 2, p9, family#95, taken 13-15 Apr 1901, age 21(4 Aug 1879), name: Augustine

Notes for Annie Sarah McLaren:

Ref:

25

1901 Census, St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, Dist 15I, Div 1, p5, family#45, age 20(15 Apr 1880), name: Anney

Obituary - Mrs. Annie Rigby

The death of Mrs. Annie Rigby of St. Andrews, the widow of Augustus W. Rigby, occurred at the home of her daughter, Mrs. Otto O. Blucher, Drexil Hill, Penn.

Born in St. Andrews on April 15, 1880, she was the daughter of the late Mr. and Mrs. Robert MacLaren. Mrs. Rigby was a life long member of Greenock Presbyterian Church and was the organist and choir leader for 32 years.

Surviving are her daughters, Mrs. Edward A. Rapper of Merrick, Long Island, NY and Mrs. Blucher; four grandchildren and several nieces and nephews.

The funeral was held at the Greenock Presbyterian Church conducted by Rev. Lyall Orr. The music was conducted by Mrs. Roy Thurber and the hymns sung by the choir were "Breathe On Me, Breath Of God" and "Abide With Me."

Max Irwin, Richard Ross, Harry MacNichol, Dr. Carl Medcof, Victor Carson and Charles McKay acted as bearers.

Many floral tributes and a number of Gideon Bibles were given.

Among those attending from out of town were: Mrs. Frank Hamm of Saint John, Mr. and Mrs. Robert Bell of Saint John, Mr. and Mrs. Frederick McLaren and sons, Preston and Frederick of Petticodiac, Mrs. Robert Hall of Pennfield, Claude McLaren of Moncton and Mr. and Mrs. Percy Rigby of St. Stephen.

Interment was in St. Andrews Rural Cemetery.

More About Augustus Rigby and Annie McLaren:

Marriage: 06 September 1906, St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB (Source: Provincial Archives of New Brunswick, *PANB*, "Electronic.")

Children of Augustus Rigby and Annie McLaren are:

- Mildred Jean⁴ Rigby, born 09 April 1911 in St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB (Source: Provincial Archives of New Brunswick, *PANB*, "Electronic."); died Unknown. She married Otto O. Blucher; died Unknown.
- + 26 ii. Virginia Mary Rigby, born 03 April 1916 in St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB; died 14 October 2004 in FL.

19. Alma³ Shaw (Annie Agnes² Alexander, Robert A.¹, Thomas^A, ?-1^B, Br-01^C, (00Root-Alexander)^D) was born 29 October 1889 in St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, and died 21 August 1983 in Machias, Washington Co., ME (Source: *MSA: Maine State Archives OLDB*, "Electronic."). She married (**2**) Simon **Fraser Townsend** 19 September 1919 in St. Andrews, St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB (Source: Provincial Archives of New Brunswick, *PANB*, "Electronic."), son of Richard Townsend and Adelaide Latham. He was born 31 July 1869 in Lockport, Shelbourne Co., NS, and died 14 March 1953 in Calais, Washington Co., ME. She married (**3**) Seth Seeley 01 November 1962. He was born 14 September 1890 in Perry, Washington Co., ME (Source: *SSDI*, "Electronic."), and died 25 November 1971 in Eastport, Washington Co., ME (Source: (1) *MSA: Maine State Archives OLDB*, "Electronic.", (2) *SSDI*, "Electronic.").

Notes for Alma Shaw:

Note:: After the death of her mother, Alma was raised by the Alex McFarlane family. See 1901 census below for info.

Ref:

1891 Census, St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, Dist 13I, Div 2, p18, family#100, taken 16 Apr 1891, age 1

1901 Census, St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, Dist 15I, Div 2, p9, family#102, taken 13-15 Apr 1901, age 11(29 Oct 1889), shown as daughter of Alex McFarlan?????

1921 Census, St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, Dist 41, Div 1, p12, family#35, frame 13/29, age 31 1930 Census, Lubec, Washington Co., ME, ED#15-42, p4A/219A, family#77, frame 7/32, taken 16 Apr 1930, age 40, first marr age 18 1940 Census, Lubec, Washington Co., ME, ED#15, 50, p1B/350B, family#16, frame 2/44, taken 3 Apr 1940.

1940 Census, Lubec, Washington Co., ME, ED#15-50, p1B/350B, family#16, frame 2/44, taken 3 Apr 1940, age 50

Maine Death Index, 1960-1997 about Alma S Seeley Name: Alma S Seeley Death Date: 21 Aug 1983 Age: 93 Town: Machias Certificate: 8306507

From D. M. James database at WorldConnect:

Obituary Collection of Ethel Quimby Holmes [Charlotte Historical Society], Charlotte, ME

ALMA S. SEELEY

LUBEC and PERRY -- Alma S. Seeley, 93, died Aug. 21, 1983, at a Machias hospital. She was born in St. Andrews, N.B., Oct. 29, 1889, daughter of Harry and Anna Shaw. She is survived by two sons, Harry and Donald McFarland; three daughters, Mona Townsend of Lubec, Catherine Carland of South Portland and Marion Seeley of Perry; 27 grandchildren, 42 great-grandchildren, 14 great-great-grandchildren. Friends may call at Michael F. Wilson Funeral Home, Lubec, 12:30-1:30 p.m. Monday. Graveside services will be held in Bayview Cemetery at 2 p.m. with the Rev. Francis Maybe officiating.

Notes for Simon Fraser Townsend:

Ref:

1921 Census, St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, Dist 41, Div 1, p12, family#35, frame 13/29, age 57?? second marriage, name: Simond

1930 Census, Lubec, Washington Co., ME, ED#15-42, p4A/219A, family#77, frame 7/32, taken 16 Apr 1930, age 60, first marr age 25

1940 Census, Lubec, Washington Co., ME, ED#15-50, p1B/350B, family#16, frame 2/44, taken 3 Apr 1940, age 70

Marriage Notes for Alma Shaw and Simon Townsend:

The records at PANB show that Alma Shaw was a spinster, age 29 when she married Simon F. Townsend on 19 Sept.1919.

More About Simon Townsend and Alma Shaw: Marriage: 19 September 1919, St. Andrews, St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB (Source: Provincial Archives of New Brunswick, *PANB*, "Electronic.") More About Seth Seeley and Alma Shaw: Marriage: 01 November 1962

Children of Alma Shaw are:

27

i. Harry⁴ McFarlane, born Bet. 1907 - 1908 in St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB; died Unknown.

Notes for Harry McFarlane: Ref: 1921 Census, St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, Dist 41, Div 1, p12, family#35, frame 13/29, age 13, name Harry

- + 28 ii. Mona E. McFarland, born 22 December 1911 in St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB; died 14 March 1996 in Machias, Washington Co., ME.
 - iii. Harold 'Harry' L. McFarland, born 30 January 1916 in St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB (Source: SSDI, "Electronic."); died 27 September 1987 in Gardiner, Kennebec Co., ME (Source: SSDI, "Electronic.").

Notes for Harold 'Harry' L. McFarland: Ref: 1921 Census, St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, Dist 41, Div 1, p12, family#35, frame 13/29, age 4, name: Charles 1930 Census, Lubec, Washington Co., ME, ED#15-42, p4A/219A, family#77, frame 7/32, taken 16 Apr 1930, age 13, name: Charles J. MacFarland

30 iv. Donald L. McFarland, born 24 September 1918 in St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB (Source: SSDI, "Electronic."); died 08 March 1995 in Hamtamck. Wayne Co., MI (Source: SSDI, "Electronic.").

Notes for Donald L. McFarland: Ref: 1921 Census, St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, Dist 41, Div 1, p12, family#35, frame 13/29, age 2 1930 Census, Lubec, Washington Co., ME, ED#15-42, p4A/219A, family#77, frame 7/32, taken 16 Apr 1930, age 11

Children of Alma Shaw and Simon Townsend are:

- Teresa Irene⁴ Townsend, born 11 May 1921 in St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB; died 10 September 1974 in Bangor, Penobscot Co., ME.
- 32 ii. Frank F. Townsend, born 23 August 1923 in Lubec, Washington Co., ME (Source: SSDI, "Electronic."); died November 1971 (Source: SSDI, "Electronic.").

Notes for Frank F. Townsend: Ref: 1930 Census, Lubec, Washington Co., ME, ED#15-42, p4A/219A, family#77, frame 7/32, taken 16 Apr 1930, age 6 1940 Census, Lubec, Washington Co., ME, ED#15-50, p1B/350B, family#16, frame 2/44, taken 3 Apr 1940, age 16

 iii. Catherine A. Townsend, born 04 January 1926 in Lubec, Washington Co., ME; died 03 July 2005 in Portland, Cumberland Co., ME. She married (1) Vernard S. Cox 18 March 1949 in Lubec, Washington Co., ME (Source: MSA: Maine State Archives OLDB, "Electronic."); born 12 December 1907 in Edmunds Twp., Washington Co., ME; died 17 February 1975 in Marion Twp., Washington Co., ME. She married (2) William C. Carland Private; born Private.

> Notes for Catherine A. Townsend: Ref: 1930 Census, Lubec, Washington Co., ME, ED#15-42, p4A/219A, family#77, frame 7/32, taken 16 Apr 1930, age 4 3/12, name: Catherine M. 1940 Census, Lubec, Washington Co., ME, ED#15, 50, p1B/350B, family#16, frame 2/44, taken 3 Apr

> 1940 Census, Lubec, Washington Co., ME, ED#15-50, p1B/350B, family#16, frame 2/44, taken 3 Apr 1940, age 14

More About Vernard Cox and Catherine Townsend: Marriage: 18 March 1949, Lubec, Washington Co., ME (Source: *MSA: Maine State Archives OLDB*, "Electronic.")

More About William Carland and Catherine Townsend: Private-Begin: Private

34 iv. Henry B. Townsend, born Abt. February 1929 in Lubec, Washington Co., ME; died Bet. 1930 - 1940.

Notes for Henry B. Townsend: Ref: 1930 Census, Lubec, Washington Co., ME, ED#15-42, p4A/219A, family#77, frame 7/32, taken 16 Apr 1930, age 1 2/12

v. Marion Rose Townsend, born Bet. 1932 - 1933 in Lubec, Washington Co., ME; died 22 November 1997 in Eastport, Washington Co., ME (Source: MSA: Maine State Archives OLDB, "Electronic."). She married James H. Seeley 07 September 1954 in ME (Source: MSA: Maine State Archives OLDB, "Electronic."); born 29 March 1919 (Source: SSDI, "Electronic."); died 28 September 2005 in Calais, Washington Co., ME (Source: (1) MSA: Maine State Archives OLDB, "Electronic.", (2) SSDI, "Electronic.").

Notes for Marion Rose Townsend: Ref: 1940 Census, Lubec, Washington Co., ME, ED#15-50, p1B/350B, family#16, frame 2/44, taken 3 Apr 1940, age 7

More About James Seeley and Marion Townsend: Marriage: 07 September 1954, ME (Source: *MSA: Maine State Archives OLDB*, "Electronic.")

Generation No. 4

26. Virginia Mary⁴ Rigby (Augustus Walker³, Mary Isabella² Alexander, Robert A.¹, Thomas^A, ?-1^B, Br-01^C, (00Root-Alexander)^D) was born 03 April 1916 in St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB (Source: Provincial Archives of New Brunswick, *PANB*, "Electronic."), and died 14 October 2004 in FL. She married **Edward Albert Repper** 24 October 1939 in St. Andrews, St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB (Source: Provincial Archives of New Brunswick, *PANB*, "Electronic."), son of Edward Repper and Adrianna Hutchings. He was born 15 December 1906 in New York, NY, and died May 1981 in Calais, Washington Co., ME.

More About Edward Repper and Virginia Rigby:

Marriage: 24 October 1939, St. Andrews, St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB (Source: Provincial Archives of New Brunswick, *PANB*, "Electronic.")

Child of Virginia Rigby and Edward Repper is:

i. Edward Augustus⁵ Repper, born November 1940 in NY; died 02 March 2001 in NY.

28. Mona E.⁴ McFarland (Alma³ Shaw, Annie Agnes² Alexander, Robert A.¹, Thomas^A, ?-1^B, Br-01^C, (00Root-Alexander)^D) was born 22 December 1911 in St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB (Source: *SSDI*, "Electronic."), and died 14 March 1996 in Machias, Washington Co., ME (Source: (1) *MSA: Maine State Archives OLDB*, "Electronic.", (2) *SSDI*, "Electronic."). She married **Nelson Townsend**. He was born 05 September 1900 in ME (Source: *SSDI*, "Electronic."), and died June 1945 (Source: *SSDI*, "Electronic.").

Notes for Mona E. McFarland:

Mona adopted the Townsend surname after her mother's marriage to Simon Townsend.

Ref:

1921 Census, St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, Dist 41, Div 1, p12, family#35, frame 13/29, age 9

1940 Census, Lubec, Washington Co., ME, ED#15-50, p1B/350B, family#17, frame 2/44, taken 3 Apr 1940, age 28

Notes for Nelson Townsend:

Ref:

1940 Census, Lubec, Washington Co., ME, ED#15-50, p1B/350B, family#17, frame 2/44, taken 3 Apr 1940, age 40

Children of Mona McFarland and Nelson Townsend are:

- 37 i. Allen R.⁵ Townsend, born Private.
- 38
- Melvin L. Townsend, born 1932 in Lubec, Washington Co., ME; died 16 March 2008 in Machias, Washington Co., ME (Source: *MSA: Maine State Archives OLDB*, "Electronic."). He married Maxine L. Reynolds Private; born Private.

Notes for Melvin L. Townsend: Ref: 1940 Census, Lubec, Washington Co., ME, ED#15-50, p1B/350B, family#17, frame 2/44, taken 3 Apr 1940, age 7

More About Melvin Townsend and Maxine Reynolds: Private-Begin: Private

- 39 iii. Annie I. Townsend, born Private.
- 40 iv. Frederick R. Townsend, born Private.
- 41 v. Michael F. Townsend, born Private.
- 42 vi. Doris E. Townsend, born 11 March 1940 in Lubec, Washington Co., ME (Source: SSDI, "Electronic."); died 19 January 2011 in Lubec, Washington Co., ME (Source: SSDI, "Electronic."). She married Reginald I. Munson Private; born Private.

Notes for Doris E. Townsend: Ref: 1940 Census, Lubec, Washington Co., ME, ED#15-50, p1B/350B, family#17, frame 2/44, taken 3 Apr 1940, age 0/12 ??

More About Reginald Munson and Doris Townsend: Private-Begin: Private

31. Teresa Irene⁴ Townsend (Alma³ Shaw, Annie Agnes² Alexander, Robert A.¹, Thomas^A, ?-1^B, Br-01^C, (00Root-Alexander)^D) was born 11 May 1921 in St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB (Source: *SSDI*, "Electronic."), and died 10 September 1974 in Bangor, Penobscot Co., ME (Source: (1) *MSA: Maine State Archives OLDB*, "Electronic.", (2) *SSDI*, "Electronic."). She married (1) **Charles Bernard Hooper, Jr.** 21 October 1939 in Lubec, Washington Co., ME, son of Charles Hooper and Amy Burns. He was born 05 January 1918 in South Portland, Cumberland Co., ME (Source: *MSA: Maine State Archives OLDB*, "Electronic."), and died 29 July 2000 in Bass Harbor, Hancock Co., ME. She married (2) Alexander Gordon Cox 17 October 1947 in Lubec, Washington Co., ME (Source: *MSA: Maine State Archives OLDB*, "Electronic."), son of John Cox and Lulu Seavey. He was born 06 June 1915 in Blacks Harbour, Pennfield Parish, Charlotte Co., NB (Source: (1) Provincial Archives of New Brunswick, *PANB*, "Electronic.", (2) *SSDI*, "Electronic."), and died 10 May 1979 in Eastport, Washington Co., ME (Source: *SSDI*, "Electronic.").

Notes for Teresa Irene Townsend:

Ref:

1930 Census, Lubec, Washington Co., ME, ED#15-42, p4A/219A, family#77, frame 7/32, taken 16 Apr 1930, age 9

More About Charles Hooper and Teresa Townsend: Marriage: 21 October 1939, Lubec, Washington Co., ME More About Alexander Cox and Teresa Townsend:

Marriage: 17 October 1947, Lubec, Washington Co., ME (Source: *MSA: Maine State Archives OLDB*, "Electronic.")

Children of Teresa Townsend and Charles Hooper are:

- Bernard Merrill⁵ Hooper, born 19 August 1940 in Machiasport, Washington Co., ME; died 22 June 2003 in Franklin, Norfolk Co., MA.
 - 44 ii. Donald Hooper, born Private. He married Dorothy ??? Private; born Private.

More About Donald Hooper and Dorothy ???: Private-Begin: Private

Children of Teresa Townsend and Alexander Cox are:

45 i. Gwendolyn 'Gwen' F.⁵ Cox, born Private. She married Joseph W. Lujan Private; born Private.

More About Joseph Lujan and Gwendolyn Cox: Private-Begin: Private

 46 ii. Gordon Lee 'Dusty' Cox, born 24 June 1963 in Cambridge, Middlesex Co., MA; died 19 February 2013 in NC.

> Notes for Gordon Lee 'Dusty' Cox: Gordon Lee Cox June 24, 1963 - February 19, 2013

North Carolina – The family of Gordon Lee Cox, "Dusty", 49, is saddened to announce his passing on February 19, 2013. Gordon was born in Cambridge, Massachusetts, son of Alexander Gordon Cox and a beautiful, loving mother, Teresa Irene (Townsend) Cox. Gordon lived most of his adult life on the open road. He traveled throughout the United States and made many friends along the way. He joined the U.S. Army in the early 1980's and was medically discharged. The most enjoyable part of his childhood was spent in Eastport, Maine. Gordon enjoyed reading, music, watching football games and discussing and describing the view from wherever he was visiting. Gordon was predeceased by his parents; special grandmother, Alma Townsend; brothers, Murray and Bernard and his sister Sharon. He leaves behind brothers, Donald Hooper and his wife Dorothy, Richard Cox and his wife Shirley, James Cox and his wife Kim, Barry Cox and his wife Cindy and Dennis Myers and his wife Roberta; sisters, Alta Cox Boothby, Arrolyn "T.Jay" Cox, and Gwen Cox Lujan and her husband, Joseph. In addition he will be missed by many nieces, nephews, cousins, family members and friends. Donations in Gordon's memory may be made to a food pantry or homeless shelter of your choice. Burial will be announced at a later date. Arrangements by Mays Funeral Home, Calais & Eastport.

47 iii. Richard Cox, born Private. He married Shirley ??? Private; born Private.

More About Richard Cox and Shirley ???: Private-Begin: Private

48 iv. James Cox, born Private. He married Kim ??? Private; born Private.

More About James Cox and Kim ???: Private-Begin: Private

49 v. Barry Cox, born Private. He married Cindy ??? Private; born Private.

More About Barry Cox and Cindy ???: Private-Begin: Private

50 vi. Alta Cox, born Private. She married ? Boothby Private; born Private.

More About ? Boothby and Alta Cox: Private-Begin: Private

- 51 vii. Arrolyn 'T.Jay' Cox, born Private.
- 52 viii. Murray Cox, died Bef. 2013.
- 53 ix. Bernard Cox, died Bef. 2013.
- 54 x. Sharon Cox, died Bef. 2013.

Generation No. 5

43. Bernard Merrill⁵ Hooper (Teresa Irene⁴ Townsend, Alma³ Shaw, Annie Agnes² Alexander, Robert A.¹, Thomas^A, ?-1^B, Br-01^C, (00Root-Alexander)^D) was born 19 August 1940 in Machiasport, Washington Co., ME (Source: *USPRI: U.S. Public Record Index*, "Electronic," Vol 2.), and died 22 June 2003 in Franklin, Norfolk Co., MA. He married Joan Phelan Private, daughter of Richard Phelan and Doris Sprague. She was born Private.

More About Bernard Hooper and Joan Phelan: Private-Begin: Private

Child of Bernard Hooper and Joan Phelan is:

55

i. Elizabeth D.⁶ Hooper, born Private. She married ? Alton Private; born Private.

More About ? Alton and Elizabeth Hooper: Private-Begin: Private

Descendants of Margaret Alexander

Generation No. 1

1. Margaret¹ Alexander (Thomas^A, ?-1^B, Br-01^C, (00Root-Alexander)^D) was born Bet. 1834 - 1835 in St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, and died Bet. 1876 - 1880 in ?. She married **Moses Alfred Craig** 29 November 1859 in St. Andrews, Charlotte Co., NB (Source: (1) Daniel Fred Johnson, *VSNB: Vital Statistics from N.B. Newspapers.*, (2) "CCMR:Charlotte County Marriage Registers, Charlotte Co., NB," PANB, Charlotte Co., Marriage Certificates, 1858-1870, p124.), son of David Craig and Phebe McGier. He was born 18 July 1837 in Chamcook, St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, and died 18 February 1912 in Calais, Washington Co., ME (Source: *MSA: Maine State Archives OLDB*, "Electronic.").

Notes for Margaret Alexander:

Ref:

1851 Census, St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, p62, age 16

1860 Census, Calais(Ward#2), Washington Co., ME, p41/125, family#279, frame 15/27, taken 25 June 1860, age 21, no children in home

1870 Census, Calais(Ward#2), Washington Co., ME, p13/53A, family#302, frame 13/25, taken 23 June 1870, age 27

Note:: Family stories indicate that Margaret Alexander was of North American Indian race. This has not been proven, but any kind of DNA testing that shows the mtDNA would prove this to be either true or false. The female descendants of Margaret Alexander would have the mtDNA that they pass on to their children but only the females pass it on to their children. This means that any living female that has a direct female line back to Margaret Alexander would have the same mtDNA as she had. This can be proven by either a Family Finder DNA test(FF) that would give the percentage of native ancestry in the person being tested or an mtDNA test that determines the Haplogroup that is either of native ancestry or not. Since there are several generations to cover, the amount will be in the range of 12% for 3rd generation or 6% for 4th generation descendants. The main thing here is that the person being tested can be either male or female as long as their mother has a direct female line back to Margaret Alexander.

A direct line female was tested using the Family Finder DNA test and the Population Finder portion of this test showed that the line was NOT of North American Indian ancestry.

Notes for Moses Alfred Craig:

Ref:

1851 Census, St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, p71, age 14

1860 Census, Calais(Ward#2), Washington Co., ME, p41/125, family#279, frame 15/27, taken 25 June 1860, age 23, occ: Blacksmith

1870 Census, Calais(Ward#2), Washington Co., ME, p13/53A, family#302, frame 13/25, taken 23 June 1870, age 30, name: Moses A. Crage, occ: Blacksmith

1880 Census, Lowell, Middlesex Co., MA, ED#467, p38-39/513B-514C, frame 38-39/52, taken 10 June 1880, age

The following email was received from Gail Gordon, 16 Apr 2013:

I came across a couple of sentences from an article in the May 14, 1877 Portland Daily Press regarding a fire that burned down the house of a Moses Craig in Calais, ME on May 13, 1877 and involved a serious accident. In order to read the entire article, I have to subscribe to genealogybank.com.

Baptism: 16 January 1840 Burial: Unknown, Calais Cemetery, Calais, Washington Co., ME

Marriage Notes for Margaret Alexander and Moses Craig: Witnesses: Robert Alexander & Alexander Craig

Daniel F. Johnson : Volume 18 Number 1860

Date January 11 1860 County Charlotte Place Saint Andrews Newspaper St. Andrews Standard

The language of the text is the original used in the newspaper entry and as transcribed by Daniel F. Johnson. Records acquired by the Provincial Archives are not translated from the language in which they originate.

m. 29th Nov., by Rev. John Ross, Moses CRAIG / Miss Margaret ALEXANDER both of St. Andrews (Charlotte Co.)

More About Moses Craig and Margaret Alexander:

Marriage: 29 November 1859, St. Andrews, Charlotte Co., NB (Source: (1) Daniel Fred Johnson, *VSNB: Vital Statistics from N.B. Newspapers.*, (2) "CCMR:Charlotte County Marriage Registers, Charlotte Co., NB," PANB, Charlotte Co., Marriage Certificates, 1858-1870, p124.)

Children of Margaret Alexander and Moses Craig are:

- Joseph² Craig, born 03 September 1860 in Calais, Washington Co., ME; died 28 March 1915 in Lowell, Middlesex Co., MA.
 - ii. Laura A.|C.|E. Craig, born January 1862 in ME; died 15 January 1935 in Calais, Washington Co., ME. She married Jeremiah Jethro Rogers 13 August 1881 in Calais, Washington Co., ME (Source: VRCM: Vital Records of Calais, ME, p 185 & 186.); born 29 August 1862 in Calais, Washington Co., ME (Source: MSA: Maine State Archives OLDB, "Electronic."); died Unknown.

Notes for Laura A.|C.|E. Craig: No issue

Ref:

1870 Census, Calais(Ward#2), Washington Co., ME, p13/53A, family#302, frame 13/25, taken 23 June 1870, age 7
1880 Census, Lowell, Middlesex Co., MA, ED#467, p38-39/513B-514C, frame 38-39/52, taken 10 June 1880, age 17
1900 Census, Calais(Ward31), Washington Co., ME, ED#197, p5A/334A, family#106, frame 9/93, taken 4 June 1900. age 38(Jan 1862), marr 15 yrs, 0 children, 0 living
1930 Census, Calais(Ward#4), Washington Co., ME, ED#11, p1B/27B, family#21, frame 2/25, taken 14 Apr 1930, age 63, widow, b ME, both parents b Canada, name: Laura C. Rogers

Find A Grave Info: Birth: Jan., 1865 Maine, USA Death: 1935

stone

the death year might be 1835

In the 1930 U.S. Census, Walter Gaskell, 58, single, born Maine, parents born Canada, was living in Calais, Maine, with widowed housekeeper Laura C. Rogers, 63, born Maine, parents born Canada.

In the 1910 U.S. Census, Mildred Sawyer Teed, 35, married, born Maine, father born Maine, mother born Canada, was living in Ward 4, Calais, Maine, with Laura Rogers, 45, single, born Maine, parents born Maine.

In the 1900 U.S. Census, shingle sawyer Jeremiah Rodgers, 38, born August 1861 in Maine, parents born Canada, was living on North Street in Calais, Maine, with Laura, 38, born January, 1863 in Maine, parents born Canada. They had been married for 15 years and had no children.

Jeremiah J. Rogers and Laura E. Craig, both of Calais, were married on August 13, 1881 in Calais. (Calais Vital Records)

Laura was the daughter of Moses Alfred Craig Senior and Margaret Alexander.

Burial: Calais Cemetery Calais Washington County Maine, USA

Created by: SusanE Record added: Feb 22, 2012 Find A Grave Memorial# 85556355

More About Laura A.|C.|E. Craig: Burial: Unknown, Calais Cemetery, Calais, Washington Co., ME

Notes for Jeremiah Jethro Rogers:
Ref:
1870 Census, Calais(Ward#1), Washington Co., ME, p17/42A, family#129, frame 17/26, taken 10 June 1870, age 7
1880 Census, Calais(Ward#1), Washington Co., ME, ED#168, p9/62A, family#96, frame 9/58, taken 5 June 1880, age 17
1900 Census, Calais(Ward31), Washington Co., ME, ED#197, p5A/334A, family#106, frame 9/93, taken 4 June 1900. age 38(Aug 1861), marr 15 yrs, b ME, both parents b Canda, name: Jeremiah Rodgers
1930 Census, Bangor, Penobscot Co., ME, ED#16, p16A/243A, family#351, frame 31/32, taken 17 Apr 1930, age 67, lodger, shown as married????
1940 Census, West Winthrup, Kennebec Co., ME, ED#6-83, p2A/1862A, family#25, frame, taken 5 Apr 1940, age 77, single, lodger

More About Jeremiah Jethro Rogers: Burial: Unknown, Calais Cemetery, Calais, Washington Co., ME

More About Jeremiah Rogers and Laura Craig: Marriage: 13 August 1881, Calais, Washington Co., ME (Source: *VRCM: Vital Records of Calais, ME*, p 185 & 186.)

4

5

+

Lucy Idella Craig, born 29 January 1867 in St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB; died 09 May 1958 in St. Stephen, St. Stephen Parish, Charlotte Co., NB.

iv. Moses S. Craig, born Bet. 1868 - 1869 in Calais, Washington Co., ME; died 08 February 1914 in Calais, Washington Co., ME (Source: *MSA: Maine State Archives OLDB*, "Electronic.").

Notes for Moses S. Craig: Ref: 1870 Census, Calais(Ward#2), Washington Co., ME, p13/53A, family#302, frame 13/25, taken 23 June 1870, age 1

Thomas Alexander Descendants

1880 Census, Lowell, Middlesex Co., MA, ED#467, p38-39/513B-514C, frame 38-39/52, taken 10
June 1880, age 9
1900 Census, Edmunds, Washington Co., ME, ED#204, p14B/120B, family#229, frame 10/13, taken
22 June 1900, age 29(June 1870), single, Millman, boarder, in home of William McKay

More About Moses S. Craig: Burial: Unknown, Calais Cemetery, Calais, Washington Co., ME Cause of Death: TB Medical Information: Age at death: 44 yrs as per death record (Source: *MSA: Maine State Archives OLDB*, "Electronic.")

v. Frank Craig, born 1875; died 1876.

Generation No. 2

2. Joseph² Craig (Margaret¹ Alexander, Thomas^A, ?-1^B, Br-01^C, (00Root-Alexander)^D) was born 03 September 1860 in Calais, Washington Co., ME, and died 28 March 1915 in Lowell, Middlesex Co., MA. He married Issabella Eliza Hubbard 18 August 1883 in Lowell, Middlesex Co., MA, daughter of Orange Hubbard and Nancy Towne. She was born 10 June 1857 in Dracut, Middlesex Co., MA (Source: Birth Registration, MA, Town & Vital Records, 1620-1988.), and died 27 April 1925 in Boston, Suffolk Co., MA.

Notes for Joseph Craig:

Ref:

6

1870 Census, Calais(Ward#2), Washington Co., ME, p13/53A, family#302, frame 13/25, taken 23 June 1870, age 9

1880 Census, Lowell, Middlesex Co., MA, ED#467, p38-39/513B-514C, frame 38-39/52, taken 10 June 1880, age 19, one leg amputated

The following is an article that appeared in the "New England News:1913" on Hon. Joseph Craig. Article from New England News

The image opens in a new screen so to close the image, you will need to click on the close icon in the top right corner of the screen.

Notes for Issabella Eliza Hubbard: Issabella Eliza Hubbard in the Massachusetts, Town and Vital Records, 1620-1988 Name: Issabella Eliza Hubbard Event Type: Birth Birth Date: 10 Jun 1857 Birth Place: Dracut, Massachusetts Father Name: Orange B Hubbard Mother Name: Nancy S Hubbard

Marriage Notes for Joseph Craig and Issabella Hubbard:

Massachusetts, Town and Vital Records, 1620-1988 about Joseph Craig Name: Joseph Craig Birth Date: abt 1860 Event Type: Marriage Event City: Lowell Marriage Date: 18 Aug 1883 Marriage Age: 23 Father Name: Moses A Mother Name: Margaret Spouse Name: Isabella E Hubbard Spouse Marriage Age: 22 Spouse Father Name: Orange P Hubbard Spouse Mother Name: Nancy S

More About Joseph Craig and Issabella Hubbard: Marriage: 18 August 1883, Lowell, Middlesex Co., MA

Children of Joseph Craig and Issabella Hubbard are:

- i. Bernice M.³ Craig, born 04 March 1885 in Lowell, Middlesex Co., MA; died 23 March 1888 in Lowell, Middlesex Co., MA.
- 8 ii. Charles Alfred Craig, born 22 December 1887 in Lowell, Middlesex Co., MA; died 24 December 1952 in Lowell, Middlesex Co., MA.
 - iii. Arthur Alexander Craig, born 21 July 1891 in Lowell, Middlesex Co., MA (Source: (1) WWI Draft Registration Card, "Electronic.", (2) Birth Registration, MA.); died 25 February 1941 in New York, NY.

Notes for Arthur Alexander Craig:

Massachusetts, Birth Records, 1840-1915 about Arthur Craig Name: Arthur Craig Gender: Male Birth Date: 21 Jul 1891 Birth Place: Lowell, Massachusetts, USA Father: Joseph Craig Mother: Isabell E

The following email was received from Gail Gordon, 26 Aug 2013: Arthur Alexander Craig's death date is Feb. 25, 1941. My dad was correct. Arthur did die in a veteran's hospital in New York. He is buried in Long Island National Cemetery, Farmingdale, NY Plot: M, 26069. Another twig for the tree!!

More About Arthur Alexander Craig: Burial: Unknown, Long Island National Cemetery, Farmingdale, NY

10

7

9

iv. Elmer Hubbard Craig, born 31 May 1895 in Lowell, Middlesex Co., MA; died 20 January 1940 in ?.

Notes for Elmer Hubbard Craig: The following email was received from Gail Gordon, 26 May 2013: My great uncle Elmer Craig is buried in the same lot as my parents. I did a little research and found his birth and death dates. Please add to site.

Cpl Elmer Hubbard Craig born May 31, 1895 died Jan. 20, 1940 buried Edson Cemetery Lowell, MA WWI veteran

All veterans are supposed to have American flags at their graves for Memorial Day, which is tomorrow. Now Elmer has one. Oh, the power of the internet!

More About Elmer Hubbard Craig: Burial: Unknown, Edson Cemetery, Lowell, Middlesex Co., MA **4.** Lucy Idella² Craig (Margaret¹ Alexander, Thomas^A, ?-1^B, Br-01^C, (00Root-Alexander)^D) (Source: Provincial Archives of New Brunswick, *PANB*, "Electronic.") was born 29 January 1867 in St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB (Source: Provincial Archives of New Brunswick, *PANB*, "Electronic."), and died 09 May 1958 in St. Stephen, St. Stephen Parish, Charlotte Co., NB (Source: Provincial Archives of New Brunswick, *PANB*, "Electronic."), and died 09 May 1958 in St. Stephen, St. Stephen Parish, Charlotte Co., NB (Source: Provincial Archives of New Brunswick, *PANB*, "Electronic."). She married (1) Jed Fayles Cookson 26 October 1884 in Calais, Washington Co., ME (Source: *VRCM: Vital Records of Calais, ME*, p221 & 222.), son of William Cookson and Sarah Anderson. He was born 04 March 1858 in St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, and died 13 January 1941 in Westmoreland, Cheshire Co., NH (Source: *Death Index*, NH.). She married (2) Odina Demaris 30 March 1943 in Lubec, Washington Co., ME (Source: *MSA: Maine State Archives OLDB*, "Electronic."). He was born 27 February 1874, and died 15 September 1956.

Notes for Lucy Idella Craig:

Ref:

1870 Census, Calais(Ward#2), Washington Co., ME, p13/53A, family#302, frame 13/25, taken 23 June 1870, age 5, b Canada

1880 Census, Lowell, Middlesex Co., MA, ED#467, p38-39/513B-514C, frame 38-39/52, taken 10 June 1880, age 14

1900 Census, Calais(Ward#2), Washington Co., ME, ED#197, p23B/352B, family#495, frame 46/93, taken 11 June 1900, age 34(Jan 1866), marr 14 yrs, 4 children, 4 living

1910 Census, Lubec, Washington Co., ME, ED#293, p10B/328B, family#267, frame 20/33, taken 15 Apr 1910, age 43, marr 24 yrs, 4 children, 4 living, first marriage, no husband present

More About Lucy Idella Craig: Burial: 11 May 1958, Lubec Cemetery, Lubec, Washington Co., ME

Notes for Jed Fayles Cookson:

Ref:

1861 Census, St. Andrews Parish(town), Charlotte Co., NB, p22, age 2

1900 Census, Calais(Ward#2), Washington Co., ME, ED#197, p23B/352B, family#495, frame 46/93, taken 11 June 1900, age 41(May 1859), marr 14 yrs

1900 Census, Machias, Washington Co., ME, ED#213, p8B/301B, family#193(County Jail), frame 16/42, taken 9-11 June 1900, age 42(Mar 1858), marr 16 yrs, Prisoner, Carpenter

The following email was received from Gail Gordon 16 May 2014:

Sometimes it's best not to dig too deeply. I was researching Lucy Craig Cookson's family and chanced upon Jed Fayles Cookson, her first husband, in two 1900 federal censuses. In one he is a prisoner in the county jail in Machias! In the other he is listed as living with Lucy in Lubec!

New Hampshire, Death and Burial Records Index, 1654-1949 about Jed Cookson Name: Jed Cookson Gender: Male Birth Date: abt 1859 Death Date: 13 Jan 1941 Death Place: Westmoreland, Cheshire, New Hampshire Death Age: 82 Event Type: Death

More About Jed Cookson and Lucy Craig: Marriage: 26 October 1884, Calais, Washington Co., ME (Source: *VRCM: Vital Records of Calais, ME*, p221 & 222.)

Notes for Odina Demaris: The following email was received fron Gail Gordon, 16 Nov 2014: Additional info on the second husband of Lucy Idella Craig:

Thomas Alexander Descendants

Odina Demarais was born in Canada and naturalized in Massachusetts in 1897. Source: Index to New England Naturalization Petitions, 1791-1906

He married his first wife, Jane 'Jennie' Thomas on January 30,1899 in Lowell, MA. She was the daughter of Frank and Margaret Thomas. Source: Massachusetts Marriages, 1841-1915.

According to census records, Odina and Jennie had six children--Jennie, Irene, George, Raymond, Lillian and Frederick.

More About Odina Demaris: Burial: Unknown, Olson Cemetery, Lubec, Washington Co., ME

More About Odina Demaris and Lucy Craig:

Marriage: 30 March 1943, Lubec, Washington Co., ME (Source: *MSA: Maine State Archives OLDB*, "Electronic.")

Children of Lucy Craig and Jed Cookson are:

 Faustina Geneva³ Cookson, born 28 February 1887 in Calais, Washington Co., ME; died 19 January 1911 in Boston, Suffolk Co., MA (Source: *Certificate of Death*, MA.). She married Alvin Cointot 1909 in Poughkeepsie, NY; died Unknown.

> Notes for Faustina Geneva Cookson: Ref: 1900 Census, Calais(Ward#2), Washington Co., ME, ED#197, p23B/352B, family#495, frame 46/93, taken 11 June 1900, age 13(Feb 1887)

More About Faustina Geneva Cookson: Alternate DOB: 14 March 1886, as per death certificate Cause of Death: suicide

More About Alvin Cointot and Faustina Cookson: Marriage: 1909, Poughkeepsie, NY

- + 12
 ii. Helen Louise Cookson, born 13 November 1889 in Calais, Washington Co., ME; died 02 August 1977 in Eastport, Washington Co., ME.
 - 13 iii. Dau Cookson, born 22 May 1893 in Calais, Washington Co., ME (Source: MSA: Maine State Archives OLDB, "Electronic."); died 22 May 1893 in Calais, Washington Co., ME (Source: MSA: Maine State Archives OLDB, "Electronic.").

More About Dau Cookson: Cause of Death: stillborn

+ 14 iv. Joseph 'Joe' F. Cookson, born 21 June 1894 in Calais, Washington Co., ME; died 21 August 1961 in Lubec, Washington Co., ME.

 + 15
 v. Margaret M. Cookson, born 25 June 1897 in Calais, Washington Co., ME; died July 1970 in Lubec, Washington Co., ME.

Generation No. 3

8. Charles Alfred³ Craig (Joseph², Margaret¹ Alexander, Thomas^A, ?-1^B, Br-01^C, (00Root-Alexander)^D) was born 22 December 1887 in Lowell, Middlesex Co., MA, and died 24 December 1952 in Lowell, Middlesex Co., MA. He married **Elizabeth F. Lees** December 1909 in Lowell, Middlesex Co., MA, daughter of George Lees and Harriet Shaw. She was born 30 January 1889 in Sanford, ME (Source: *SSDI*, "Electronic."), and died 31 March 1995 in Chelmsford, MA (Source: *SSDI*, "Electronic.").

Notes for Elizabeth F. Lees: Ref: 1900 Census, Lowell(Ward#4), Middlesex Co., MA, ED#794, p1B/121B, family#18, frame 2/28, taken 1-2 June 1900, age 11(Jan 1889)

More About Charles Craig and Elizabeth Lees: Marriage: December 1909, Lowell, Middlesex Co., MA

Child of Charles Craig and Elizabeth Lees is:

 + 16
 i. Raymond Joseph⁴ Craig, born 10 June 1910 in Lowell, Middlesex Co., MA; died 20 February 2005 in Lowell, Middlesex Co., MA.

12. Helen Louise³ Cookson (Lucy Idella² Craig, Margaret¹ Alexander, Thomas^A, ?-1^B, Br-01^C, (00Root-Alexander)^D) was born 13 November 1889 in Calais, Washington Co., ME, and died 02 August 1977 in Eastport, Washington Co., ME. She married **Walter Eugene Savage** 27 November 1913 in Eastport, Washington Co., ME (Source: *MSA: Maine State Archives OLDB*, "Electronic."), son of Charles Savage and Catherine ???. He was born 11 October 1891 in Eastport, Washington Co., ME (Source: (1) *WWI Draft Registration Card*, "Electronic.", (2) Find A Grave., (3) *MSA: Maine State Archives OLDB*, "Electronic."), and died 07 April 1955 in Eastport, Washington Co., ME (Source: Find A Grave.).

Notes for Helen Louise Cookson:

Ref:

1900 Census, Calais(Ward#2), Washington Co., ME, ED#197, p23B/352B, family#495, frame 46/93, taken 11 June 1900, age 10(Nov 1889)

1910 Census, Lubec, Washington Co., ME, ED#293, p10B/328B, family#267, frame 20/33, taken 15 Apr 1910, age 24

1930 Census, Eastport(Ward#3), Washington Co., ME, ED#15-31, p9B/159B, family#261, frame 18/22, taken 22 Apr 1930, age 40

1940 Census, Eastport(Ward#3), Washington Co., ME, ED#15-39, p7A-B/273A-B, family#158, age 49

Obituary:

Helen C. Savage

Eastport -- Helen C. Savage, 87, died August 2, 1977 at an Eastport hospital after a short illness. She was born at Calais, November 13, 1889 the daughter of Jed F. and Lucy (Craig) Cookson. She was a member of Blakey Memorial United Methidist Church, and the American Leagion Auxiliary.

She is survived by two daughters, Mrs. (Jean) Hibbard of Nashua, N.H., Mrs. (Ruth) Stevenson of Eastport; six grandchildren, six great grandchildren, and several nieces.

Funeral services will be held Friday at 2:00 p.m. from the Flagg Funeral Home with Rev. Roland A. Chaffey officiating. Internment will be in Hillside Cemetery. Friends may call at the funeral home, Thursday 2:30 - 4:30 and 7 - 9. Friends who wish may donate in her memory to the Eastport Memorial Hospital or the Eastport Volunteer Ambulance Corp.

Notes for Walter Eugene Savage:

Ref:

1930 Census, Eastport(Ward#3), Washington Co., ME, ED#15-31, p9B/159B, family#261, frame 18/22, taken 22 Apr 1930, age 39

1940 Census, Eastport(Ward#3), Washington Co., ME, ED#15-39, p7A-B/273A-B, family#158, age 49

More About Walter Eugene Savage: Burial: Unknown, Hillside Cemetery, Eastport, Washington Co., ME

More About Walter Savage and Helen Cookson:

Marriage: 27 November 1913, Eastport, Washington Co., ME (Source: *MSA: Maine State Archives OLDB*, "Electronic.")

Children of Helen Cookson and Walter Savage are:

+ 17 i. Doria 'Doris' Elaine⁴ Savage, born 09 January 1921 in Eastport, Washington Co., ME; died 25 June

1955 in Hampden, Washington Co., ME.

- + 18 ii. Betty Jean Savage, born Private.
- + 19 iii. Ruth Margaret Savage, born 21 September 1926 in Eastport, Washington Co., ME; died 15 August 2016 in Calais, Washington Co., ME.

14. Joseph 'Joe' F.³ Cookson (Lucy Idella² Craig, Margaret¹ Alexander, Thomas^A, ?-1^B, Br-01^C, (00Root-Alexander)^D) was born 21 June 1894 in Calais, Washington Co., ME (Source: *MSA: Maine State Archives OLDB*, "Electronic."), and died 21 August 1961 in Lubec, Washington Co., ME (Source: *MSA: Maine State Archives OLDB*, "Electronic."). He married **Frantie Maud Green** 16 February 1915 in Lubec, Washington Co., ME (Source: *MSA: Maine State Archives OLDB*, "Electronic."), daughter of Herman Green and Emma Wilcox. She was born 01 May 1895 in Grand Harbour, Grand Manan Parish, Charlotte Co., NB (Source: *SSDI*, "Electronic.").

Notes for Joseph 'Joe' F. Cookson:

Ref:

1900 Census, Calais(Ward#2), Washington Co., ME, ED#197, p23B/352B, family#495, frame 46/93, taken 11 June 1900, age 5(May 1895)

1910 Census, Lubec, Washington Co., ME, ED#293, p10B/328B, family#267, frame 20/33, taken 15 Apr 1910, age 15

More About Joseph Cookson and Frantie Green:

Marriage: 16 February 1915, Lubec, Washington Co., ME (Source: *MSA: Maine State Archives OLDB*, "Electronic.")

Children of Joseph Cookson and Frantie Green are:

Son⁴ Cookson, born 28 December 1916 in Lubec, Washington Co., ME (Source: MSA: Maine State Archives OLDB, "Electronic."); died 28 December 1916 in Lubec, Washington Co., ME (Source: MSA: Maine State Archives OLDB, "Electronic.").

More About Son Cookson: Cause of Death: stillborn

ii. Craig E. Cookson, born 30 June 1918 in Lubec, Washington Co., ME (Source: (1) MSA: Maine State Archives OLDB, "Electronic.", (2) TI: Tombstone Inscriptions., (3) Find A Grave.); died 04 February 1945 in WWII (Europe) (Source: (1) TI: Tombstone Inscriptions., (2) Find A Grave.).

More About Craig E. Cookson: Burial: Unknown, Lamson Cemetery, Lubec, Washington Co., ME

+ 22 iii. Myrna Cookson, born Private.

15. Margaret M.³ Cookson (Lucy Idella² Craig, Margaret¹ Alexander, Thomas^A, ?-1^B, Br-01^C, (00Root-Alexander)^D) was born 25 June 1897 in Calais, Washington Co., ME (Source: (1) *MSA: Maine State Archives OLDB*, "Electronic.", (2) *SSDI*, "Electronic."), and died July 1970 in Lubec, Washington Co., ME (Source: *SSDI*, "Electronic."). She married **Orrin E. Miller** 29 October 1923 in Lubec, Washington Co., ME (Source: *MSA: Maine State Archives OLDB*, "Electronic."). He was born Bet. 1898 - 1899 in ?, and died 19 November 1976 in Lubec, Washington Co., ME (Source: *MSA: Maine State Archives OLDB*, "Electronic.").

Notes for Margaret M. Cookson:

Ref:

1900 Census, Calais(Ward#2), Washington Co., ME, ED#197, p23B/352B, family#495, frame 46/93, taken 11 June 1900, age 2(June 1897)

1910 Census, Lubec, Washington Co., ME, ED#293, p10B/328B, family#267, frame 20/33, taken 15 Apr 1910, age 12

1940 Census, Lubec, Washington Co., ME, ED#15-51, p3B/374B, family#10, frame 6/44, taken 4 Apr 1940, age 42

Notes for Orrin E. Miller:

Ref:

1940 Census, Lubec, Washington Co., ME, ED#15-51, p3B/374B, family#10, frame 6/44, taken 4 Apr 1940, age 41

More About Orrin Miller and Margaret Cookson:

Marriage: 29 October 1923, Lubec, Washington Co., ME (Source: *MSA: Maine State Archives OLDB*, "Electronic.")

Child of Margaret Cookson and Orrin Miller is:

23

i. Helen I.⁴ Miller, born Private. She married Ralph E. Burns Private; born 19 February 1927 in Lubec, Washington Co., ME; died 02 November 2006 in Skowhegan, Somerset Co., ME.

Notes for Ralph E. Burns:

SKOWHEGAN - Ralph E. Burns, 79, died unexpectedly Nov. 2, 2006, at his home. He had just returned home after spending the evening with his dear friend and close companion, Phillis Russakoff. He was born Feb. 19, 1927, in Lubec, the son of Daniel and Agnes (Boyd) Burns. In 1944 he went to the Merchant Marine School, New York. On his first assignment with the merchant fleet, peace was declared and he returned to Lubec. In 1945 he was drafted into the Army and served with the occupation forces, Japan, in the 11th Airborne for 28 months, completing jump school in Sendai, Japan, and was then reassigned to the 82nd Airborne, Fort Bragg, N.C. He was honorably discharged in 1949 and returned to Maine. In 1950 he married his first wife, Helen (Miller) Burns. They were married for 25 years and raised a large family together. He worked many jobs in his lifetime, including being a local lobsterman, working aboard an oceanography research vessel for the University of Miami, eventually retiring from the United Brotherhood of Carpenters Local No. 1996. After retiring, he enjoyed traveling and lived several years on the island of Kaui, Hawaii. He was a life member of Washington Lodge No. 37, Lubec. He is survived by one son, Gregory Burns and wife, Louise, of Hillsboro, Tenn.; six daughters, Pamela Ashby and husband, Wayne, of Lubec, Julie Archer and husband, Dale, of Trescott, Peggy Mahar and fiance, Kim Crossman, of Orrington, Martha Burns and life partner, Robert Merrigan, of Lubec, Cathy Davidson and husband, William, of Seabrook, N.H., and Heather Lee and boyfriend, Dana Green, of Whiting; along with several grandchildren and greatgrandchildren. He was predeceased by his parents; a brother, Raymond Burns; his son, Boyd Eugene Burns; and his second wife, Virginia Burns. Mason memorial services will be held 11 a.m. Friday, Nov. 10, at the Masonic Hall, Lubec. A graveside service will be held after the Masonic service at Corey's Cemetery, Lubec, conducted by the Very Rev. Mark Nolette. Arrangements are under the direction of Smart and Edwards Funeral Home, 183 Madison Ave., Skowhegan. REF: http://bangordailynews.com/2008/09/25/obituaries/ralph-e-burns/

More About Ralph Burns and Helen Miller: Private-Begin: Private

Generation No. 4

16. Raymond Joseph⁴ Craig (Charles Alfred³, Joseph², Margaret¹ Alexander, Thomas^A, ?-1^B, Br-01^C, (00Root-Alexander)^D) was born 10 June 1910 in Lowell, Middlesex Co., MA (Source: *SSDI*, "Electronic."), and died 20 February 2005 in Lowell, Middlesex Co., MA (Source: *SSDI*, "Electronic."). He married **Helen Gertrude Burndrett** 21 June 1936 in Chelmsford, MA, daughter of Joseph Burndrett and Letitia Lairdieson. She was born 09 August 1915 in Lowell, Middlesex Co., MA (Source: (1) *SSDI*, "Electronic.", (2) Find A Grave.), and died 22 August 1989 in Lowell, Middlesex Co., MA (Source: (1) *SSDI*, "Electronic.", (2) Find A Grave.).

More About Helen Gertrude Burndrett: Burial: Unknown, Edson Cemetery, Lowell, Middlesex Co., MA (Source: Find A Grave.)

More About Raymond Craig and Helen Burndrett: Marriage: 21 June 1936, Chelmsford, MA

Children of Raymond Craig and Helen Burndrett are:

- + 24 i. Gail Elaine⁵ Craig, born Private.
 - ii. Robert Alan Craig, born 15 October 1945 in Lowell, Middlesex Co., MA (Source: Find A Grave.); died 16 December 2017 in Hudson, Hillsborough Co., NH (Source: Find A Grave.). He married Karen A. Flanders Private; born Private.

Notes for Robert Alan Craig: Robert Alan Craig

Birth: Oct. 15, 1945, Lowell, Middlesex County, Massachusetts, USA Death: Dec. 16, 2017, Hudson, Hillsborough County, New Hampshire, USA

Bob will be remembered as a lover of family, country, art, Nascar and the White Mountains.

He enjoyed spending time with his children, grandchildren and their assorted animal family members.

Bob served his country as a member of the U.S.Army Reserve.

He was an accomplished sketch artist who won many blue ribbons at the Hillsborough County Fair.

One of his fondest memories was driving a racecar at Loudon in the Richard Petty Driving Experience.

He had a deep love for the White Mountains, in particular his beloved Dolly Copp Campground.

Family links: Parents: Raymond J. Craig (1910 - 2005) Helen G. Burndrett Craig (1915 - 1989)

More About Robert Alan Craig: Burial: Unknown, Tyngsborough Memorial Cemetery, Tyngsborough, Middlesex Co., MA (Source: Find A Grave.)

More About Robert Craig and Karen Flanders: Private-Begin: Private

26 iii. Richard Owen Craig, born Private. He married Christine MacDonald Private; born Private.

More About Richard Craig and Christine MacDonald: Private-Begin: Private

17. Doria 'Doris' Elaine⁴ **Savage** (Helen Louise³ Cookson, Lucy Idella² Craig, Margaret¹ Alexander, Thomas^A, ?-1^B, Br-01^C, (00Root-Alexander)^D) was born 09 January 1921 in Eastport, Washington Co., ME (Source: *MSA: Maine State Archives OLDB*, "Electronic."), and died 25 June 1955 in Hampden, Washington Co., ME (Source: Find A Grave.). She married **Richard E. Watson** 22 October 1947 in Eastport, Washington Co., ME (Source: *MSA: Maine State Archives OLDB*, "Electronic."). He was born Bet. 1919 - 1920 in ?, and died 01 August 1955 (Source: Find A Grave.).

Notes for Doria 'Doris' Elaine Savage: Ref: 1930 Census, Eastport(Ward#3), Washington Co., ME, ED#15-31, p9B/159B, family#261, frame 18/22, taken 22 Apr 1930, age 9 1940 Census, Eastport(Ward#3), Washington Co., ME, ED#15-39, p7A-B/273A-B, family#158, age 19

More About Doria 'Doris' Elaine Savage: Burial: Unknown, Hillside Cemetery, Eastport, Washington Co., ME

More About Richard E. Watson:

Burial: Unknown, Hillside Cemetery, Eastport, Washington Co., ME

More About Richard Watson and Doria Savage:

Marriage: 22 October 1947, Eastport, Washington Co., ME (Source: *MSA: Maine State Archives OLDB*, "Electronic.")

Child of Doria Savage and Richard Watson is:

27 i. Glenn⁵ Watson, born Private.

18. Betty Jean⁴ Savage (Helen Louise³ Cookson, Lucy Idella² Craig, Margaret¹ Alexander, Thomas^A, ?-1^B, Br-01^C, (00Root-Alexander)^D) was born Private. She married (1) William Henry Craig Private, son of ? Craig and ? ???. He was born 1924 in ?, and died Unknown. She married (2) Dale A. Hibbard Private. He was born Private.

More About William Craig and Betty Savage: Private-Begin: Private

More About Dale Hibbard and Betty Savage: Private-Begin: Private

Children of Betty Savage and William Craig are:

- 28 i. Dennis⁵ Craig, born Private.
- 29 ii. George 'Mike' Craig, born Private. He married Shirley J. Page Private; born Private.

More About George Craig and Shirley Page: Private-Begin: Private

19. Ruth Margaret⁴ Savage (Helen Louise³ Cookson, Lucy Idella² Craig, Margaret¹ Alexander, Thomas^A, ?-1^B, Br-01^C, (00Root-Alexander)^D) was born 21 September 1926 in Eastport, Washington Co., ME (Source: (1) *USPRI: U.S. Public Record Index*, "Electronic.", (2) Find A Grave.), and died 15 August 2016 in Calais, Washington Co., ME (Source: Find A Grave.). She married (1) Alfred Franklin Stevenson, Jr. 10 August 1951 in GA, son of Alfred Stevenson and Florence Thompson. He was born 28 April 1926 in Eastport, Washington Co., ME (Source: *SSDI*, "Electronic."), and died 16 April 2003 in Machias, Washington Co., ME (Source: (1) *SSDI*, "Electronic.", (2) *MSA: Maine State Archives OLDB*, "Electronic.", (3) Find A Grave.). She married (2) Wendell Gene Beaulieu 02 June 1984 in Lewiston, Androscoggin Co., ME (Source: *MSA: Maine State Archives OLDB*, "Electronic.", (2) *U.S. Vetrans Gravesites*, "Electronic."), and died 18 May 2000 in Lewiston, Androscoggin Co., ME (Source: (1) *SSDI*, "Electronic."), electronic.").

Notes for Ruth Margaret Savage: Ref: 1930 Census, Eastport(Ward#3), Washington Co., ME, ED#15-31, p9B/159B, family#261, frame 18/22, taken 22 Apr 1930, age 3 1940 Census, Eastport(Ward#3), Washington Co., ME, ED#15-39, p7A-B/273A-B, family#158, age 15

U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 2 about Ruth M Beaulieu Name: Ruth M Beaulieu Birth Date: 21 Sep 1926 Address: 292 East Ave, Lewiston, ME, 04240-5432

U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 2 about Ruth Beaulieu Name: Ruth Beaulieu Birth Date: 21 Sep 1926 Address: 44 Bates St, Lewiston, ME, 04240

Birth: Sep. 21, 1926 Eastport Washington County Maine, USA Death: Aug. 15, 2016 Calais Washington County Maine, USA

Ruth M. Beaulieu, 89, passed away peacefully on August 15, 2016 at Calais Regional Hospital. Ruth was born on September 21, 1926, daughter of Walter and Helen (Cookson) Savage in Eastport, where she spent her childhood and later graduated from Shead Memorial High School, class of 1944.

After graduating she worked at several of the local sardine companies before moving, she relocated to Boston then Portland and later Lewiston. Ruth was a member of the American Legion Auxiliary, Unit 22 in Lewiston where she worked for many years as a bartender. In her later years she enjoyed putting jigsaw puzzles together and watching Animal Planet.

In addition to her parents, Ruth was predeceased by two husbands, Alfred Stevenson Jr. and Wendell G. Beaulieu and a sister, Doris Watson.

She is survived by her three children, Peggy Williams and her husband Mike of Eastport, Larry Stevenson and his ex-wife Robin of MA and Ronny Stevenson and his ex-wife Jeannette of CT; seven grandchildren, Lara, Blaine, Lee, Ethan, Jordan, Nathan and Kendall; three great grandchildren, Braydon, Jacob and Audrey; a sister, Betty Jean Hibbard of Bangor and many nieces and nephews.

A graveside service will be held 3:30 p.m., Saturday, August 27th at Hillside Cemetery in Eastport. Arrangements by Mays Funeral Home, Calais & Eastport.

More About Ruth Margaret Savage: Burial: Unknown, Hillside Cemetery, Eastport, Washington Co., ME

Notes for Alfred Franklin Stevenson, Jr.: Ref: 1930 Census, Eastport(Ward#2), Washington Co., ME, ED#15-30, p5A/148A, family#114, frame 9/13, taken 17 Apr 1930, age 3 11/12

More About Alfred Franklin Stevenson, Jr.: Burial: Unknown, Hillside Cemetery, Eastport, Washington Co., ME

More About Alfred Stevenson and Ruth Savage: Marriage: 10 August 1951, GA

Notes for Wendell Gene Beaulieu:

U.S. Veterans Gravesites, ca.1775-2006 about Wendell G Beaulieu Name: Wendell G Beaulieu Service Info.: SN US NAVY KOREA Birth Date: 4 Jun 1931 Death Date: 18 May 2000 Cemetery: Hillside Cemetery Cemetery Address: High Street Eastport, ME 04631

More About Wendell Gene Beaulieu:

Burial: Unknown, Hillside Cemetery, Eastport, Washington Co., ME

More About Wendell Beaulieu and Ruth Savage: Marriage: 02 June 1984, Lewiston, Androscoggin Co., ME (Source: *MSA: Maine State Archives OLDB*, "Electronic.")

Children of Ruth Savage and Alfred Stevenson are:

- 30 i. Peggy Helen⁵ Stevenson, born Private.
- 31 ii. Larry Stevenson, born Private.

+

32 iii. Ron Stevenson, born Private.

22. Myrna⁴ Cookson (Joseph 'Joe' F.³, Lucy Idella² Craig, Margaret¹ Alexander, Thomas^A, ?-1^B, Br-01^C, (00Root-Alexander)^D) was born Private. She married Arthur J. Leon, Jr. Private. He was born Private.

More About Arthur Leon and Myrna Cookson: Private-Begin: Private

Children of Myrna Cookson and Arthur Leon are:

- 33 i. Catherine E.⁵ Leon, born Private.
- 34 ii. Scott Edward Leon, born Private.
- 35 iii. Craig E. Leon, born Private.

Generation No. 5

24. Gail Elaine⁵ Craig (Raymond Joseph⁴, Charles Alfred³, Joseph², Margaret¹ Alexander, Thomas^A, ?-1^B, Br-01^C, (00Root-Alexander)^D) was born Private. She married **Charles A. Gordon** Private, son of ? Gordon and ? Cooper. He was born Private.

More About Charles Gordon and Gail Craig: Private-Begin: Private

Children of Gail Craig and Charles Gordon are:

- i. Susan⁶ Gordon, born Private.
- 37 ii. David Gordon, born Private.

30. Peggy Helen⁵ Stevenson (Ruth Margaret⁴ Savage, Helen Louise³ Cookson, Lucy Idella² Craig, Margaret¹ Alexander, Thomas^A, ?-1^B, Br-01^C, (00Root-Alexander)^D) was born Private. She married (1) Newell Owens Private. He was born Private. She married (2) Michael Louis Williams Private. He was born Private.

More About Newell Owens and Peggy Stevenson: Private-Begin: Private

More About Michael Williams and Peggy Stevenson: Private-Begin: Private

Child of Peggy Stevenson and Newell Owens is:

38 i. Ethan Michaia⁶ Catlin-Williams, born Private.

Descendants of Jane Alexander

Generation No. 1

1. Jane¹ Alexander (Thomas^A, ?-1^B, Br-01^C, (00Root-Alexander)^D) was born 1842 in St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB (Source: (1) TI: Tombstone Inscriptions., (2) Find A Grave.), and died 09 May 1886 in Chamcook, St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB (Source: Daniel Fred Johnson, *VSNB: Vital Statistics from N.B. Newspapers.*). She married Alexander Craig 01 December 1864 in Charlotte Co., NB (Source: Daniel Fred Johnson, *VSNB: Vital Statistics from N.B. Newspapers.*), son of John Craig and Mary Grant. He was born 02 September 1832 in St. Andrews, Charlotte Co., NB, and died 10 March 1900 in Chamcook, St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB (Source: Provincial Archives of New Brunswick, *PANB*, "Electronic.").

Notes for Jane Alexander: Ref: 1851 Census, St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, p62, age 14 1861 Census, St. Andrews Parish(Rural), Charlotte Co., NB, p4, age 22 1870 Census, Perry, Washington Co., ME, p26/485B, family#180, taken 1 June 1870, age 30, b NB 1881 Census, St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, Dist. 26G, Div. 2, p3, family#11, age 40

Daniel F. Johnson : Volume 66 Number 894

Date May 13 1886 County Charlotte Place Saint Andrews Newspaper Bay Pilot

The language of the text is the original used in the newspaper entry and as transcribed by Daniel F. Johnson. Records acquired by the Provincial Archives are not translated from the language in which they originate.

d. Chamcook (Charlotte Co.) 9th May, Jane CRAIG, age 47, w/o Alexander CRAIG and third d/o late Thomas ALEXANDER

More About Jane Alexander: Burial: Unknown, St. Andrews Rural Cemetery, St. Andrews, St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB (Source: Find A Grave.)

Notes for Alexander Craig: Ref: 1851 Census, St. Andrews(Rural), Charlotte Co., NB, p72, age 20 1870 Census, Perry, Washington Co., ME, p26/485B, family#180, taken 1 June 1870, age 37, b NB 1881 Census, St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, Dist. 26G, Div. 2, p3, family#11, age 42

Marriage Notes for Jane Alexander and Alexander Craig: Daniel F. Johnson : Volume 22 Number 932

Date December 17 1864 County Saint John Place Saint John Newspaper New Brunswick Courier

The language of the text is the original used in the newspaper entry and as transcribed by Daniel F. Johnson. Records acquired by the Provincial Archives are not translated from the language in which they originate. m. 1st inst., by Rev. John Ross, Alexander CRAIG / Miss Jane ALEXANDER, all of St. Andrews (Charlotte Co.)

More About Alexander Craig and Jane Alexander:

Marriage: 01 December 1864, Charlotte Co., NB (Source: Daniel Fred Johnson, *VSNB: Vital Statistics from N.B. Newspapers.*)

Children of Jane Alexander and Alexander Craig are:

- + 2 i. John Alexander² Craig, born 21 May 1865 in Chamcook, St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB; died 1943 in St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB.
- + 3 ii. Gertrude Alice Craig, born 10 February 1867 in Perry, Washington Co., ME; died 25 July 1927 in St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB.
 - 4 iii. Eva May Craig, born 03 February 1870 in Perry, Washington Co., ME (Source: Provincial Archives of New Brunswick, *PANB*, "Electronic."); died 23 January 1921 in Woodstock, Carleton Co., NB (Source: Provincial Archives of New Brunswick, *PANB*, "Electronic."). She married William Alexander McKinney 25 October 1888 in Charlotte Co., NB (Source: Provincial Archives of New Brunswick, *PANB*, "Electronic."); born 02 October 1862 in Houlton, Aroostook Co., ME (Source: Provincial Archives of New Brunswick, *PANB*, "Electronic."); died 14 May 1939 in St. Andrews, Charlotte Co., NB (Source: Provincial Archives of New Brunswick, *PANB*, "Electronic.").

Notes for Eva May Craig: Ref: 1870 Census, Perry, Washington Co., ME, p26/485B, family#180, taken 1 June 1870, age 4/12, b ME 1881 Census, St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, Dist. 26G, Div. 2, p3, family#11, age 11

More About Eva May Craig: Burial: Unknown, St. Andrews Rural Cemetery, St Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB (Source: Provincial Archives of New Brunswick, *PANB*, "Electronic.")

More About William Alexander McKinney: Burial: Unknown, St. Andrews Rural Cemetery, St Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB (Source: Provincial Archives of New Brunswick, *PANB*, "Electronic.")

More About William McKinney and Eva Craig: Marriage: 25 October 1888, Charlotte Co., NB (Source: Provincial Archives of New Brunswick, *PANB*, "Electronic.")

Generation No. 2

2. John Alexander² Craig (Jane¹ Alexander, Thomas^A, ?-1^B, Br-01^C, (00Root-Alexander)^D) was born 21 May 1865 in Chamcook, St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB (Source: Find A Grave.), and died 1943 in St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB (Source: Find A Grave.). He married **Emma Mary Bailey** 18 August 1891 in St. Andrews, St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB (Source: Provincial Archives of New Brunswick, *PANB*, "Electronic."), daughter of Thomas Bailey and Sarah McKibbon. She was born 13 April 1872 in St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB (Source: Provincial Archives of New Brunswick, *PANB*, "Electronic."), and died 09 September 1942 in St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB (Source: Provincial Archives of New Brunswick, *PANB*, "Electronic.").

Notes for John Alexander Craig: Ref: 1870 Census, Perry, Washington Co., ME, p26/485B, family#180, taken 1 June 1870, age 5, b NB 1881 Census, St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, Dist. 26G, Div. 2, p3, family#11, age 16

More About John Alexander Craig:

Burial: Unknown, St. Andrews Rural Cemetery, St. Andrews, St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB (Source:

Find A Grave.)

More About Emma Mary Bailey:

Burial: Unknown, St. Andrews Rural Cemetery, St. Andrews, St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB (Source: Find A Grave.)

More About John Craig and Emma Bailey:

Marriage: 18 August 1891, St. Andrews, St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB (Source: Provincial Archives of New Brunswick, *PANB*, "Electronic.")

Children of John Craig and Emma Bailey are:

| | | | U | | | | |
|---|---|----|---------------------------------|------------------|-------------------|-----------------------|-------------------------|
| + | 5 | i. | Ethel Mae ³ Craig, b | oorn 27 February | 1893 in Chamcook | , St. Andrews Parish, | Charlotte Co., NB; died |
| | | | 23 January 1962 in | St. Andrews, St. | Andrews Parish, C | harlotte Co., NB. | |

+ 6 ii. William John Craig, born 26 April 1897 in St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB; died 1970 in St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB.

3. Gertrude Alice² Craig (Jane¹ Alexander, Thomas^A, ?-1^B, Br-01^C, (00Root-Alexander)^D) was born 10 February 1867 in Perry, Washington Co., ME (Source: Provincial Archives of New Brunswick, *PANB*, "Electronic."), and died 25 July 1927 in St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB (Source: Provincial Archives of New Brunswick, *PANB*, "Electronic."). She married **Thomas Burton** 31 August 1885 in Chamcook, St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB (Source: Daniel Fred Johnson, *VSNB: Vital Statistics from N.B. Newspapers.*), son of John Burton and Mary ???. He was born 24 May 1864 in St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB (Source: Find A Grave.), and died 18 May 1915 in St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB (Source: (1) Provincial Archives of New Brunswick, *PANB*, "Electronic.", (2) Find A Grave.).

Notes for Gertrude Alice Craig:

Ref:

1870 Census, Perry, Washington Co., ME, p26/485B, family#180, taken 1 June 1870, age 3, b ME
1881 Census, St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, Dist. 26G, Div. 2, p3, family#11, age 14
1901 Census, St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, Dist 15I, Div 2, p7, family#74, 10-12 Apr 1901, age 34(10 Feb 1867)
1921 Census, St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, Dist 41, Div 1, p4, family#46, age 54

More About Gertrude Alice Craig:

Burial: Unknown, St. Andrews Rural Cemetery, St. Andrews, St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB

Notes for Thomas Burton:

Ref:

1871 Census, St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, Div 1, p22/89, family#90, age 7 1901 Census, St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, Dist 15I, Div 2, p7, family#74, 10-12 Apr 1901, age 36(24 May 1864)

More About Thomas Burton: Burial: Unknown, St. Andrews Rural Cemetery, St. Andrews, St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB

Marriage Notes for Gertrude Craig and Thomas Burton: Daniel F. Johnson : Volume 63 Number 1175

Date September 4 1885 County Saint John Place Saint John Newspaper The Daily Telegraph

The language of the text is the original used in the newspaper entry and as transcribed by Daniel F. Johnson. Records acquired by the Provincial Archives are not translated from the language in which they originate.

m. At residence of bride's parents, 31st ult., by Rev. Canon Ketchum, D.D., Thomas BURTON, St. Andrews (Charlotte Co.) / Gertrude CRAIG eldest d/o Andrew CRAIG, Chamcook

More About Thomas Burton and Gertrude Craig:

Marriage: 31 August 1885, Chamcook, St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB (Source: Daniel Fred Johnson, *VSNB: Vital Statistics from N.B. Newspapers.*)

Children of Gertrude Craig and Thomas Burton are:

i. Hazen John³ Burton, born 01 April 1883 in St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB (Source: Find A Grave.); died 02 November 1918 in St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB (Source: (1) Provincial Archives of New Brunswick, *PANB*, "Electronic.", (2) Find A Grave.). He married Jessie M. Dyer 15 November 1916 in Oak Bay, St. David Parish, Charlotte Co., NB (Source: Provincial Archives of New Brunswick, *PANB*, "Electronic."); born 17 August 1883 in Elmsville, Charlotte Co., NB (Source: Find A Grave.); died 09 October 1918 (Source: Find A Grave.).

Notes for Hazen John Burton: Ref: 1901 Census, St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, Dist 15I, Div 2, p7, family#74, 10-12 Apr 1901, age 15(1 Apr 1885)

More About Hazen John Burton: Burial: Unknown, St. Andrews Rural Cemetery, St. Andrews, St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB

More About Jessie M. Dyer: Burial: Unknown, Elmsville Cemetery, Charlotte Co., NB

More About Hazen Burton and Jessie Dyer: Marriage: 15 November 1916, Oak Bay, St. David Parish, Charlotte Co., NB (Source: Provincial Archives of New Brunswick, *PANB*, "Electronic.")

8

7

ii. Alice Mary Burton, born 14 March 1888 in St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB (Source: TI: Tombstone Inscriptions.); died 29 December 1944 in St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB (Source: TI: Tombstone Inscriptions.). She married Edward 'Cecil' DeWolfe 02 December 1909 in Charlotte Co., NB (Source: Provincial Archives of New Brunswick, *PANB*, "Electronic."); born 07 February 1883 in St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB (Source: Provincial Archives of New Brunswick, *PANB*, "Electronic."); died 24 February 1947 in York Co., NB (Source: TI: Tombstone Inscriptions.).

Notes for Alice Mary Burton: Ref: 1901 Census, St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, Dist 15I, Div 2, p7, family#74, 10-12 Apr 1901, age 13(14 Mar 1888)

More About Alice Mary Burton: Burial: Unknown, St. Andrews Rural Cemetery, St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB

Notes for Edward 'Cecil' DeWolfe: Ref: 1891 Census, St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, Dist 13L, Div 2, p6, taken 8 Apr 1891, age 5

More About Edward 'Cecil' DeWolfe: Alternate DOD: 25 February 1947 (Source: Provincial Archives of New Brunswick, *PANB*, "Electronic.") Burial: Unknown, St. Andrews Rural Cemetery, St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB

More About Edward DeWolfe and Alice Burton: Marriage: 02 December 1909, Charlotte Co., NB (Source: Provincial Archives of New Brunswick, *PANB*, "Electronic.")

Thomas Alexander Descendants

| + | 9 | iii. | Eva Jane Burton, born 26 June 1890 in St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB; died 1918. |
|---|----|------|---|
| + | 10 | iv. | Helen Raymond Burton, born 20 June 1895 in St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB; died Unknown. |
| + | 11 | v. | William Donald Burton, born 18 September 1906 in St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB; died |
| | | | Unknown. |

Generation No. 3

5. Ethel Mae³ Craig (John Alexander², Jane¹ Alexander, Thomas^A, ?-1^B, Br-01^C, (00Root-Alexander)^D) was born 27 February 1893 in Chamcook, St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB (Source: Provincial Archives of New Brunswick, *PANB*, "Electronic."), and died 23 January 1962 in St. Andrews, St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB (Source: Provincial Archives of New Brunswick, *PANB*, "Electronic."). She married **Robert Foster Rigby** 15 November 1921 in St. Andrews. St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, son of Edward Rigby and Hannah Dolby. He was born 22 September 1891 in St. Croix Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, and died 29 October 1972 in St. Andrews, St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB.

Notes for Ethel Mae Craig:

There is an article called "Overzealous sentry guard" which is from information gathered by Ethel Mae Craig. The link is shown below and the contents of the article as well. See the article. Contents are shown here as well in case the link goes bad: Overzealous sentry guard · 9 January 2014 ·

From a series printed in a local paper entitled "In-Laws, Outlaws and Kin Folk" on The Craig Family. "For twenty odd years until her death in the 1960's, Ethel (Craig) Rigby researched her roots. In this series of articles, we shall be using the material which she compiled during that time. Many thanks to Ann Rigby for her permission to use these writings."

"The early history of David Craig, the Loyalist pioneer, who settled at Chamcook, is not as complete as one would wish, but it is certain that he was born in Scotland, in or near Edinburgh, in October 1749 and was married to Mary Steele, who was born May 1758. He followed the weaver's trade."

Since these words were written, Ann Rigby has unearthed the obituaries of David and Mary Craig which provide more information. The St. Andrews Standard reported that David Craid died on 08 December 1836 at the age of 83. He had been born at Beath, Scotland in 1749 and came to this country in 1783. He left seven children, 57 grandchildren and 57 great-grandchildren to mourn his passing. The Royal Gazette stated that Mary Craig had died on 26 August 1832 at the residence of her son-in-law. She was 74 years old. She had been married at Beith, near Glasgow, Scotland.

"David Craig was attached to the 74th Argyle Highlanders, a Scotch (sic) Regiment, which was sent to defend Penobscot during the Revolutionary War. "It was early in... 1779, that the British Government issued orders to establish a military post at Castine, or Bagaduce, on the east bank of the Penobscot River. This river had been the western boundary of the old French Acadia and would naturally be the dividing line between the province of Nova Scotia and the Massachusetts Bay Colony; therefore many of the loyal followers of the King, considering Castine to be on British territory, started a settlement there, and even considered forming a province by the name of New Ireland. During the troublous times of the Revolution, these loyal settlers formed an association, called "Penobscot Loyalist Association", which held many secret meetings and considered many matters of the importance in the connection with the needs of the Loyalists.

"During the the British occupation of Penobscot, the garrison occupied Fort George, which had been hastily erected for that purpose. From a book called Redcoats at Castine written by Judge Patterson, a description of the fort was obtained..." "General McLean was commander of the Fort at Castine and Captain Henry Mowatt had charge of the three ships of war, which guarded the harbor... The soldiers must have been allowed to bring their wives with them when they came out to this country as Mrs. Craig was at Castine with her husband. Two children were born before they moved to St. Andrews. Janet, the oldest child, was born December 1779; and a

Thomas Alexander Descendants

son, David, was born in May 1782.

"...While they resided at Castine, Mrs. Craig had an errand which necessitated her passing a sentry on guardsome say she was going to get some fresh water, others, that she was taking laundry to her husband- however, when ordered to halt and give the password, she gave the signal. Owing to the fact that she was wearing a cape, the sentry did not notice the signal, and called on her twice more to halt. She continued on her way thinking he knew her, whereupon the sentry fired. The shot inflicted a bad wound which did not prove fatal, but required a lot of care and attention until it finally healed. There was talk of a court-martial, as it was thought the sentry was over-enthusiastic in his attention to duty; but Mrs. Craig pleaded on his behalf, assuming the blame herself and the matter was dropped."

"Tradition provides a romantic atmosphere with the sequel that a son of the sentry married Mrs. Craig's oldest daughter, Janet, some time after they moved to St. Andrews..."

"After having successfully held Penobscot for the British, the Penobscot Loyalists sorrowfully learned that the powers-that-be had agreed that the St.Croix River was to be the boundary between the two countries and not the Penobscot, consequently they were forced to seek a settlement elsewhere to be on British soil. They moved therefore moved eastward to a place called St.Andrews, New Brunswick, at the mouth of the St.Croix River. The settlers picked up their belongings, household furniture and some even took down their houses and put them on board two large transports and several small craft and set sail for their new home in a new land, arriving on October 3rd, 1783.

Notes for Robert Foster Rigby:

Obituary - Robert Foster Rigby

At St. Andrews, Charlotte County, October 29, 1972, Robert Foster Rigby of Portland, Maine, formerly of St. Andrews, survived by his wife, three grandchildren, nieces and nephews.

Rested a the MacDonald Funeral Home, St. Stephen until Tuesday when the body was taken to All Saints Anglican Church, St. Andrews from where funeral service was held Wednesday at 2 p.m. with Canon J.F.N. Jones officiating. Internment as made in the St. Andrews Rural Cemetery.

More About Robert Foster Rigby: Baptism: 19 October 1949

More About Robert Rigby and Ethel Craig: Marriage: 15 November 1921, St. Andrews. St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB

Child of Ethel Craig and Robert Rigby is:

 + 12
 i. Dr. John Edward⁴ Rigby, born 20 July 1923 in Bayside, St. Croix Parish, Charlotte Co., NB; died 08 September 1972 in St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB.

6. William John³ Craig (John Alexander², Jane¹ Alexander, Thomas^A, ?-1^B, Br-01^C, (00Root-Alexander)^D) was born 26 April 1897 in St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB (Source: Provincial Archives of New Brunswick, *PANB*, "Electronic."), and died 1970 in St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB. He married **Geneva Victoria Fountain** 16 September 1925 in St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB (Source: Provincial Archives of New Brunswick, *PANB*, "Electronic."), daughter of Stephen Fountain and Adelaide Wilson. She was born 02 April 1896, and died 1970 in St. Andrews, Charlotte Co., NB.

More About William Craig and Geneva Fountain:

Marriage: 16 September 1925, St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB (Source: Provincial Archives of New Brunswick, *PANB*, "Electronic.")

Child of William Craig and Geneva Fountain is:

13 i. Eva Adelaide⁴ Craig, born Private.

9. Eva Jane³ Burton (Gertrude Alice² Craig, Jane¹ Alexander, Thomas^A, ?-1^B, Br-01^C, (00Root-Alexander)^D) was born 26 June 1890 in St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, and died 1918. She married **Joseph Frank Lamont MacVay, Sr.** 08 October 1913 in St. Andrews, St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB (Source: Provincial Archives of New Brunswick, *PANB*, "Electronic."), son of Joseph MacVay and Mary Hall. He was born 28 April 1889 in St. Stephen, St. Stephen Parish, Charlotte Co., NB (Source: Provincial Archives of New Brunswick, *PANB*, "Electronic."), and died 1965.

Notes for Eva Jane Burton: Ref: 1901 Census, St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, Dist 15I, Div 2, p7, family#74, 10-12 Apr 1901, age 10(26 June 1890)

More About Eva Jane Burton: Burial: Unknown, St. Stephen Rural Cemetery, St. Stephen Parish, Charlotte Co., NB

Notes for Joseph Frank Lamont MacVay, Sr.:

Ref:

1901 Census, St. Stephen Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, Dist 15P, Div 3, p15, family#160, age 11(30 Apr 1889), name: Frank

1921 Census, St. Stephen(Kings Ward), St. Stephen Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, Dist 41-4, p14, family#151, age 33, name: Frank

More About Joseph Frank Lamont MacVay, Sr.:

Alternate DOB: 23 April 1889, St. Stephen, Charlotte Co., NB (Source: "The Saint Croix Courier," 3 May 1889.)

Burial: Unknown, St. Stephen Rural Cemetery, St. Stephen Parish, Charlotte Co., NB

More About Joseph MacVay and Eva Burton:

Marriage: 08 October 1913, St. Andrews, St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB (Source: Provincial Archives of New Brunswick, *PANB*, "Electronic.")

Children of Eva Burton and Joseph MacVay are:

Dorothy Frances⁴ MacVay, born 08 May 1914 in St. Stephen, St. Stephen Parish, Charlotte Co., NB (Source: Provincial Archives of New Brunswick, *PANB*, "Electronic."); died 1995 in Calais, Washington Co., ME. She married John Franklin Moore 08 October 1938 in Calais, Washington Co., ME (Source: *MSA: Maine State Archives OLDB*, "Electronic."); born 23 April 1908 in Calais, Washington Co., ME; died 17 May 2000 in Calais, Washington Co., ME.

Notes for Dorothy Frances MacVay: Ref: 1921 Census, St. Stephen(Kings Ward), St. Stephen Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, Dist 41-4, p14, family#151, age 7

More About John Moore and Dorothy MacVay: Marriage: 08 October 1938, Calais, Washington Co., ME (Source: *MSA: Maine State Archives OLDB*, "Electronic.")

+ 1

14

 ii. Joseph Frank MacVay, Jr., born 16 November 1917 in St. Stephen, St. Stephen Parish, Charlotte Co., NB; died 21 July 1983 in Montreal, QC.

10. Helen Raymond³ Burton (Gertrude Alice² Craig, Jane¹ Alexander, Thomas^A, ?-1^B, Br-01^C, (00Root-Alexander)^D) was born 20 June 1895 in St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB (Source: Provincial Archives of New Brunswick, *PANB*, "Electronic."), and died Unknown. She married **Hazen Durrell Blakeney** 30 October 1919 in McAdam, York Co., NB (Source: Provincial Archives of New Brunswick, *PANB*, "Electronic."), son of David Blakeney and Flora McCurdie. He was born Bet. 1894 - 1895 in Calais, Washington Co., ME, and died Unknown.

Notes for Helen Raymond Burton: Ref: 1901 Census, St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, Dist 15I, Div 2, p7, family#74, 10-12 Apr 1901, age 5(20 June 1895) 1921 Census, St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, Dist 41, Div 1, p4, family#46, age 25

More About Hazen Blakeney and Helen Burton:

Marriage: 30 October 1919, McAdam, York Co., NB (Source: Provincial Archives of New Brunswick, *PANB*, "Electronic.")

Child of Helen Burton and Hazen Blakeney is:

16 i. Douglas⁴ Blakeney, born Private.

11. William Donald³ Burton (Gertrude Alice² Craig, Jane¹ Alexander, Thomas^A, ?-1^B, Br-01^C, (00Root-Alexander)^D) was born 18 September 1906 in St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB (Source: Provincial Archives of New Brunswick, *PANB*, "Electronic."), and died Unknown. He married **Ella Irene Kingston** 20 June 1928 in St. Stephen, St. Stephen Parish, Charlotte Co., NB (Source: Provincial Archives of New Brunswick, *PANB*, "Electronic."), daughter of George Kingston and Margaret Walsh. She was born December 1905 in Saint John, Saint John Co., NB, and died Unknown.

Notes for William Donald Burton: Ref: 1921 Census, St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, Dist 41, Div 1, p4, family#46, age 14

Notes for Ella Irene Kingston: Ref:

1911 Census, Saint John(Brooks Ward), Saint John Co., NB, Dist 11, p24, family#249, age 5(Dec 1905)

More About William Burton and Ella Kingston:

Marriage: 20 June 1928, St. Stephen, St. Stephen Parish, Charlotte Co., NB (Source: Provincial Archives of New Brunswick, *PANB*, "Electronic.")

Children of William Burton and Ella Kingston are:

- + 17 i. Jean Gertrude⁴ Burton, RN, born 1929 in St. Andrews, St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB; died 1974.
- + 18 ii. Donald Albert Burton, born 08 January 1932; died 28 February 2014 in Saint John, Saint John Co., NB.

19 iii. Shirley Eva Burton, RN, born Private. She married Burton Harold Foster Private; born Private.

More About Burton Foster and Shirley Burton: Private-Begin: Private

+ 20 iv. Alice Irene Burton, born Private.

Generation No. 4

12. Dr. John Edward⁴ Rigby (Ethel Mae³ Craig, John Alexander², Jane¹ Alexander, Thomas^A, ?-1^B, Br-01^C, (00Root-Alexander)^D) was born 20 July 1923 in Bayside, St. Croix Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, and died 08 September 1972 in St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB. He married **Ann Barrett Gunter**, daughter of George Gunter and Rubina Barrett. She was born 1921 in Albany, GA, and died 03 February 2010 in St. Stephen, St. Stephen Parish, Charlotte Co., NB.

Notes for Dr. John Edward Rigby:

Obituary - Dr. John E. Rigby

Dr. John E. Rigby, physician, statesman and friend died unexpectedly at his home here Friday morning. He passed quietly away in his sleep after five years of failing health following a heart attack. he was 49. He looked

after his patients beyond the call of duty; acting as friend and advisor; in politics and private life his was a great contribution to the people of Charlotte County and the province as well. All Saints Angolan Church full and overflowing signified the esteem in which he was held.

Born at Bayside, NB a few miles from St. Andrews, on July 20, 1923, he was the only son of R. Foster Rigby and the late Ethel (Craig) Rigby. He attended school at Bayside until grade 9 when he came to school in St. Andrews and graduated form the Charlotte County Grammar School here with the Class of 40; he received a Bachelor of Science degree from Mount Allison University in 1944 and obtained his M.D.C.M. from Dalhousie University in 1949.

Dr. Rigby practised for a time in Deer Island and then went to Mississippi, where he was administrator of public health services for Harrison County. It was here he met and married his wife, Ann Barrett Gunter. With his wife and two children he returned to St. Andrews in the late fall of 1957 and started the practice of medicine almost immediately. Many of his former patients from deer Island drove to the mainland for his services and his practice grew to such proportions it was practically overwhelming as our two doctors cover many miles of rural area as well. Dr. Rigby was a member of the St. Croix Medical Society and of the New Brunswick Medical Society and served a term of the executive of the latter in 1969.

He was a member of All Saints Anglican Church assistant organist and a member of the choir. He served four years as warden and several terms on the vestry. He also served two terms on the St. Andrews Town Council; was a member of the Kiwanis Club, a trustee of the Sunbury Shores art and Nature Centre; a well known ornithologist; and also took a great interest in the history of the area, assisting with field trips of the Charlotte County Historical Society although not a member for the past five years.

In political life he was first elected from Charlotte County in 1967 and was respected by not only his colleagues but by the Opposition members as well. He was Deputy Speaker of the House.

He rested in his church and the countless numbers form near and far came to pay their respects. On Sunday morning at 11 a very touching requiem communion service was held with a large congregation present. The formal funeral was at 2 o'clock conducted by the Rector, Canon J.F.N. Jones assisted by Rev. J.P. Quinn of Saint John.

The pallbearers were Fisheries and Environment Minister G.W.N. Cockburn, Dr. Donne W. Smith, Wilfred G. Rankine (churchwarden) D. Paul Oxner, Gary Groom and Jeffrey Holmes. Internment was made in the family lot in the St. Andrews Rural Cemetery.

His wife, one son, Craig, survives Dr. Rigby; two daughters, Pamela and Janet, his father R. foster Rigby of Bayside and several cousins.

Flowers came from family, close friends or organizations, Dr. Rigby's wish being that the money be given instead to some deserving charity. There were flowers from Premier Hatfield, Hon. And Mrs. G.E. McInerney; Hon. And Mrs. Edison Stairs; Dr. and Mrs. Ernest Chalmers; Malcolm MacLeod; MLA J.C. Van Horne; Board of trustees Charlotte County Hospital; Town of St. George; St. George Pharmacy; Town of St. Andrews Mayor and Town Council; United Pentecostal Church; Ryan Graser and smith of Fredericton and Lanfor Industries.

There were countless doantions to the Book of Remembrances of all Saints Church; the Charlotte County Hospital Medical Library; the Canadian Heart Foundation; the Canadian Cancer Society; and the Canadian National Institute for the Blind as well as some Gideon Bibles.

Notes for Ann Barrett Gunter:

Ann Barrett Rigby

1921-2010

RIGBY ANN B. - At the Charlotte County Hospital on Wednesday February 3rd, 2010; Ann Barrett (Gunter) Rigby, wife of the late Dr. John Edward Rigby of St. Andrews, NB. Born in Albany Georgia, USA she is the daughter of the late Dr. George Gunter and Rubina Barrett.

Ann was a faithful and longtime member of All Saints Anglican Church, St. Andrews and served on their altar guild for many years. After the death of her husband John, she pursued her passion in history and was employed with the NB Archives in Fredericton.

She is survived by her 2 daughters Pamela Rigby of St. Andrews, Janet Rigby (Darren McInnis) of Halifax, NS, and son Craig (Charlene) of Indian River, Ont, 3 grandchildren Christopher, Joanna and Julian.

A funeral service to celebrate Ann's life will be held on Monday, February, 8th, 2010 at 11:00 am at All Saints Anglican Church 77 King Street St. Andrews, NB. A reception will immediately follow in the church hall. The interment will take place at a later date in the spring in St. Andrews Rural Cemetery. On line condolences may be placed at www.humphreysfh.com In lieu of flowers donations to the NB Heart and Stroke Foundation or to

Thomas Alexander Descendants

the Osteoperosis Foundation would be appreciated by the family Arrangements have been entrusted to the care and direction of Humphreys Funeral Home, 20 Marks Street, St. Stephen, NB. (506 ... 466 ... 3110

Children of John Rigby and Ann Gunter are:

| furen of John Rigby and Ann Gunter are. | | | | | | |
|---|------|--|--|--|--|--|
| 21 | i. | Craig ⁵ Rigby, born Private. He married Charlene ??? Private; born Private. | | | | |
| | | More About Craig Rigby and Charlene ???: Private-Begin: Private | | | | |
| 22 | ii. | Pamela Rigby, born Private. She married Darren McInnis Private; born Private. | | | | |
| | | More About Darren McInnis and Pamela Rigby: Private-Begin: Private | | | | |
| 23 | iii. | Janet Rigby, born Private. | | | | |

15. Joseph Frank⁴ MacVay, Jr. (Eva Jane³ Burton, Gertrude Alice² Craig, Jane¹ Alexander, Thomas^A, ?-1^B, Br-01^C, (00Root-Alexander)^D) was born 16 November 1917 in St. Stephen, St. Stephen Parish, Charlotte Co., NB (Source: Provincial Archives of New Brunswick, *PANB*, "Electronic."), and died 21 July 1983 in Montreal, QC. He married **Ruby Loretta Sturgeon** Private, daughter of Lester Sturgeon and Margaret Brennan. She was born Private.

Notes for Joseph Frank MacVay, Jr.: Ref: 1921 Census, St. Stephen(Kings Ward), St. Stephen Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, Dist 41-4, p14, family#151, age 3

More About Joseph MacVay and Ruby Sturgeon: Private-Begin: Private

Children of Joseph MacVay and Ruby Sturgeon are:

- + 24 i. Judy⁵ MacVay, born Private.
- + 25 ii. John Franklin MacVay, born 12 May 1949 in Saint John , Saint John Co., NB; died 18 March 1974 in Fredericton, York Co., NB.

17. Jean Gertrude⁴ Burton, RN (William Donald³, Gertrude Alice² Craig, Jane¹ Alexander, Thomas^A, ?-1^B, Br-01^C, (00Root-Alexander)^D) was born 1929 in St. Andrews, St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB, and died 1974. She married **Ronald Patrick Kiley** 03 November 1950 in Saint John, Saint John Co., NB (Source: Provincial Archives of New Brunswick, *PANB*, "Electronic."), son of Michael Kiley and Annie McGovey. He was born 27 September 1917 in Saint John, Saint John Co., NB, and died 28 March 2005 in St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB.

More About Jean Gertrude Burton, RN: Burial: Unknown, St. Andrews Rural Cemetery, St. Andrews, St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB

Notes for Ronald Patrick Kiley:

Ronald Patrick Kiley

KILEY- at the Passamaquoddy Lodge, St. Andrews, NB. March 28, 2005 Ronald Patrick Kiley. Husband of the late Jean Gertrude (Burton) Kiley. Survived by one son Kevin Kiley and his wife Jan of St Andrews, NB. One daughter Kathy Kiley-Shepherd and her husband John of Burin Nfld. 5 grandchildren Katie and Daniel Kiley of St. Andrews, NB. Jackie Kiley of Saint John, NB. John and Rebecca Shepherd of Burin, Nfld. two brothers, four sisters, several nieces and nephews.

Mass of Christian Burial will be celebrated Thursday March 31,2005 at 11 AM from the Saint Andrew Catholic Church King St. St. Andrews NB. with Rev. Paul LeBlanc officiating. Family will receive friends at the church on Wednesday March 30, 2005 from 2-4 PM and 7-9 PM.

Interment at St. Andrews Rural Cemetery St. Andrews, NB.

For those who wish memorials to the Charlotte County Cancer Society, Charlotte County S.P.C.A or donors choice would be appreciated by the family.

The S.O.Mehan and Son Funeral Home Ltd. 23 Main St. St. Stephen, NB (506)466-1844 in care of funeral arrangements.

More About Ronald Patrick Kiley: Burial: Unknown, St. Andrews Rural Cemetery, St. Andrews, St. Andrews Parish, Charlotte Co., NB

More About Ronald Kiley and Jean Burton: Marriage: 03 November 1950, Saint John, Saint John Co., NB (Source: Provincial Archives of New Brunswick, *PANB*, "Electronic.")

Child of Jean Burton and Ronald Kiley is:

26 i. Kevin⁵ Kiley, born Private. He married Janice McLean Private; born Private.

More About Kevin Kiley and Janice McLean: Private-Begin: Private

18. Donald Albert⁴ Burton (William Donald³, Gertrude Alice² Craig, Jane¹ Alexander, Thomas^A, ?-1^B, Br-01^C, (00Root-Alexander)^D) was born 08 January 1932, and died 28 February 2014 in Saint John, Saint John Co., NB. He married (1) Gladys Mills Private, daughter of Smith Mills and Ivy Ferdinand. She was born Private. He married (2) Wanda Jean Hood Private, daughter of Arthur Hood and Eva Schriver. She was born Private.

Notes for Donald Albert Burton: Donald Albert Burton January 08, 1932 - February 28, 2014

BURTON- At the Saint John Regional Hospital, Saint John, NB, February 28, 2014, Donald Albert Burton of St. Andrews, NB. Husband of Gladys (Mills) Burton and Son of the late William Donald and Ella Irene (Kingston) Burton.

Survived by his wife, Gladys, his son, Donald Alexander Burton, one sister, Alice Williams, several nieces, nephews and cousins.

Predeceased by his parents, two sisters, Jean Kiley and Shirley Foster, sister- in -law, Rebecca Mills, mother- inlaw, Ivy Mills, father- in- law, Smith Mills.

Resting at the Bye The Sea Full Gospel Assembly, 183 Queen Street, St Andrews, NB from where the funeral service will be held on Thursday, March 6, 2014 at 2 PM. Visiting hours will be held at the church on Tuesday, March 4 and Wednesday March 5, 2014 from 2-4 and 7-9 PM.

Interment at St. Andrews Rural Cemetery, St Andrews, NB in the spring.

For those who wish, remembrances to the Heart and Stroke Foundation or a charity of one's choice would be appreciated by the family.

Condolences may be sent to the family online at www.mehanfuneralhome.ca

Funeral arrangements in care of The S. O. Mehan & Son Funeral Home Ltd., 23 Main Street, St Stephen, NB.

More About Donald Burton and Gladys Mills: Private-Begin: Private

More About Donald Burton and Wanda Hood: Private-Begin: Private

Child of Donald Burton and Gladys Mills is: 27 i. Donald Alexander⁵ Burton, born Private.

20. Alice Irene⁴ Burton (William Donald³, Gertrude Alice² Craig, Jane¹ Alexander, Thomas^A, ?-1^B, Br-01^C, (00Root-Alexander)^D) was born Private. She married (1) Clifford Thomas Gowan Private, son of Thomas Gowan and Alice Harmon. He was born Private. She married (2) ? Williams Private. He was born Private.

More About Clifford Gowan and Alice Burton: Private-Begin: Private

More About ? Williams and Alice Burton: Private-Begin: Private

Children of Alice Burton and Clifford Gowan are:

- + 28 i. Russell Thomas⁵ Gowan, born Private.
- + 29 ii. William Clifford Gowan, born Private.
- + 30 iii. Heather Irene Gowan, born Private.
- + 31 iv. Dale Eugene Gowan, born Private.

Generation No. 5

24. Judy⁵ MacVay (Joseph Frank⁴, Eva Jane³ Burton, Gertrude Alice² Craig, Jane¹ Alexander, Thomas^A, ?-1^B, Br-01^C, (00Root-Alexander)^D) was born Private. She married **Alton MacKenzie** Private. He was born Private.

More About Alton MacKenzie and Judy MacVay: Private-Begin: Private

Children of Judy MacVay and Alton MacKenzie are:

- Tanya Leigh⁶ MacKenzie, born 26 April 1965 in Newcastle Parish, Northumberland Co., NB; died 03 July 1967 in ?.
- 33 ii. Tricia Leigh MacKenzie, born Private.
- 34 iii. Kevin John MacKenzie, born 29 July 1980 in Woodstock, Carleton Co., NB; died 25 September 1997 in Newcastle Parish, Northumberland Co., NB; Adopted child.

More About Kevin John MacKenzie: Cause of Death: accidental gunshot

25. John Franklin⁵ MacVay (Joseph Frank⁴, Eva Jane³ Burton, Gertrude Alice² Craig, Jane¹ Alexander, Thomas^A, ?-1^B, Br-01^C, (00Root-Alexander)^D) was born 12 May 1949 in Saint John , Saint John Co., NB, and died 18 March 1974 in Fredericton, York Co., NB. He married **Carolyn Getchell** Private, daughter of Hector Getchell and Carolyn Campbell. She was born Private.

More About John MacVay and Carolyn Getchell: Private-Begin: Private

Child of John MacVay and Carolyn Getchell is:

35 i. Nicole Dianne⁶ MacVay, born Private. She married Rodney Pittman Private; born Private.

More About Rodney Pittman and Nicole MacVay: Private-Begin: Private

28. Russell Thomas⁵ Gowan (Alice Irene⁴ Burton, William Donald³, Gertrude Alice² Craig, Jane¹ Alexander, Thomas^A, ?-1^B, Br-01^C, (00Root-Alexander)^D) was born Private. He married **Deborah Jean** Morrow Private. She was born Private.

More About Russell Gowan and Deborah Morrow: Private-Begin: Private

Children of Russell Gowan and Deborah Morrow are:

- 36 i. Tara Louise⁶ Gowan, born Private.
- 37 ii. Olivia Jean Gowan, born Private.
- 38 iii. Alicia Marie Gowan, born Private.

29. William Clifford⁵ Gowan (Alice Irene⁴ Burton, William Donald³, Gertrude Alice² Craig, Jane¹ Alexander, Thomas^A, ?-1^B, Br-01^C, (00Root-Alexander)^D) was born Private. He married Elaine Dawn Johnson Private. She was born Private.

More About William Gowan and Elaine Johnson: Private-Begin: Private

Children of William Gowan and Elaine Johnson are:

- 39 i. Alexander William⁶ Gowan, born Private.
- 40 ii. Alanna Marie Dawn Gowan, born Private.

30. Heather Irene⁵ Gowan (Alice Irene⁴ Burton, William Donald³, Gertrude Alice² Craig, Jane¹ Alexander, Thomas^A, ?-1^B, Br-01^C, (00Root-Alexander)^D) was born Private. She married **Paul Douglas Defazio** Private. He was born Private.

More About Paul Defazio and Heather Gowan: Private-Begin: Private

Children of Heather Gowan and Paul Defazio are:

- 41 i. Angelia Irene⁶ Defazio, born Private.
- 42 ii. Pamelia Heather Defazio, born Private.
- 43 iii. Douglas Thomas Defazio, born Private.

31. Dale Eugene⁵ Gowan (Alice Irene⁴ Burton, William Donald³, Gertrude Alice² Craig, Jane¹ Alexander, Thomas^A, ?-1^B, Br-01^C, (00Root-Alexander)^D) was born Private. He married **Pamela Sue Weeks** Private, daughter of Clifford Weeks and Grace McLaughlin. She was born Private.

More About Dale Gowan and Pamela Weeks: Private-Begin: Private

Children of Dale Gowan and Pamela Weeks are:

44 i. Eugene Clifford⁶ Gowan, born Private.

45 ii. Natasha Sue Gowan, born Private.

Index of Individuals

(00Root-Alexander) -Unnamed: 10, 20, 25, 27, 29, 31, 33-36, 39, 40, 42, 43, 46, 48-54, 56-59, 61-64, 66-69 222 -?: 54 Catherine 'Kate' May: 50 Charlene: 7,66 Cindy: 6, 41 Dorothy: 5,41 Elizabeth: 25 Hannah S.: 31 Jane: 5, 10, 11 Kim: 6, 41 Mary: 59 Shirley: 6, 41 Alexander -?-1: 10, 20, 25, 27, 29, 31, 33-36, 39, 40, 42, 43, 46, 48-54, 56-59, 61-64, 66-69 Agnes: 6, 15, 16 Annie Agnes: 5, 24, 29, 30, 36, 39, 40, 42 Br-01: 10, 20, 25, 27, 29, 31, 33-36, 39, 40, 42, 43, 46, 48-54, 56-59, 61-64, 66-69 Dau: 6, 25, 31 David: 6, 16 Dewitt Clayton: 5, 27, 33, 34 Eleanor Bessie: 5, 34 Elizabeth: 9, 19 Elizabeth: 5,27 George: 9, 19 George Walker: 5, 24, 25, 27, 33 Hannah Grant: 6, 25, 31, 32 Hattie: 6, 25 James: 9, 18, 19 Jane: 7, 17, 18, 57-59, 61-64, 66-69 John: 6, 15 John: 6, 31 Margaret: 6, 16, 17, 43, 44, 46, 48-54, 56 Mary Belle (name: Mary Isabella Alexander): 5, 24, 27, 28, 34, 35, 39 Mary Isabella (aka: Mary Belle Alexander): 5, 24, 27, 28, 34, 35, 39 Robert: 6, 24, 25 Robert: 6, 25 Robert A.: 5, 6, 11, 12, 14, 15, 20, 22-25, 27, 29, 31, 33-36, 39, 40, 42 Thomas: 5, 10, 11, 20, 25, 27, 29, 31, 33-36, 39, 40, 42, 43, 46, 48-54, 56-59, 61-64, 66-69 Thomas: 6, 16 Thomas: 5, 24 Alton -?: 5,42 Anderson -Sarah Ann: 48 Bailev -Emma Mary: 7, 58, 59 Thomas: 58 Barrett -Rubina: 64 Bauer -Ethel Gladys: 5, 34

Peter: 34 Beaulieu -Wendell Gene: 7, 54-56 Blakenev -David: 63 Douglas: 8, 64 Hazen Durrell: 8, 63, 64 Blucher -Otto O.: 5, 36 Boothby -?: 6.41 Brennan -Margaret Loretta: 66 Burndrett -Helen Gertrude: 6, 52, 53 Joseph Harrison: 52 Burns -Amy: 40 Ralph E.: 7, 52 Burton -Alice Irene: 8, 64, 68, 69 Alice Mary: 8, 60 Donald Albert: 8, 64, 67, 68 Donald Alexander: 8, 68 Eva Jane: 8, 61, 63, 66, 68 Hazen John: 8, 60 Helen Raymond (aka: Helen Ruth Burton): 8, 61, 63, 64 Helen Ruth (name: Helen Raymond Burton): 8, 61, 63, 64 Jean Gertrude, RN: 8, 64, 66, 67 John: 59 Shirley Eva, RN: 8, 64 Thomas: 8, 59, 60 William Donald: 8, 61, 64, 66-69 Campbell -Carolyn Alwida: 68 Carland -William C.: 6, 38, 39 Catlin-Williams -Ethan Michaia: 7, 56 Cointot -Alvin: 7, 49 Cookson -Craig E.: 7, 51 Dau: 7,49 Faustina Geneva: 7, 49 Helen Louise: 7, 49, 50, 53, 54, 56 Jed Fayles: 7, 48, 49 Joseph 'Joe' F.: 7, 49, 51, 56 Margaret M.: 7, 49, 51, 52 Myrna: 7, 51, 56 Son: 7, 51 William Harry: 48 Cooper -?: 56 Cox -Alexander Gordon: 5, 40, 41 Alta: 6, 41 Arrolyn 'T.Jay': 6,42

Barry: 6, 41 Bernard: 6, 42 Gordon Lee 'Dusty': 6, 41 Gwendolyn 'Gwen' F.: 5, 41 James: 6, 41 John Edwin: 40 Murray: 6,42 Richard: 6, 41 Sharon: 6,42 Vernard S.: 6, 38, 39 Craig -?: 54 Alexander: 7, 18, 57, 58 Arthur Alexander: 6,47 Bernice M.: 6, 47 Charles Alfred: 6, 47, 49, 50, 52, 56 David III: 43 Dennis: 7, 54 Elmer Hubbard: 6,47 Ethel Mae: 7, 59, 61, 62, 64 Eva Adelaide: 8, 62 Eva May: 9, 58 Frank: 7, 46 Gail Elaine: 6, 53, 56 George 'Mike': 7, 54 Gertrude Alice: 8, 58-60, 63, 64, 66-69 John: 57 John Alexander: 7, 58, 59, 61, 62, 64 Joseph: 6, 44, 46, 47, 49, 52, 56 Laura A. (name: Laura A.|C.|E. Craig): 6, 44, 45 Laura A.|C.|E. (aka: Laura A. Craig): 6, 44, 45 Lucy Idella: 7, 45, 48-51, 53, 54, 56 Moses Alfred: 6, 16, 17, 43, 44 Moses S.: 7, 45, 46 Raymond Joseph: 6, 50, 52, 53, 56 Richard Owen: 6, 53 Robert Alan: 6, 53 William Henry: 7, 54 William John: 8, 59, 62 Curtis -Nancy Maria: 5, 25, 27 Nannie M.: 5, 25, 27 William D.: 25 Defazio -Angelia Irene: 8, 69 Douglas Thomas: 8, 69 Pamelia Heather: 8, 69 Paul Douglas: 8, 69 Demaris -Odina: 7, 48, 49 DeWolfe -Edward 'Cecil': 8, 60 Dolby -Hannah Minnie: 61 Dyer -Jessie M.: 8, 60 Ferdinand -Ivy Margaret May: 67 Flanders -Karen A.: 6, 53 Foster -Burton Harold: 8, 64 Fountain -

Geneva Victoria: 8, 62 Stephen Lorenzo: 62 Getchell -Carole (name: Carolyn Getchell): 8, 68, 69 Carolyn (aka: Carole Getchell): 8, 68, 69 Hector Leroy: 68 Gordon -?: 56 Charles A.: 6, 56 David: 6.56 Susan: 6, 56 Gowan -Alanna Marie Dawn: 8, 69 Alexander William: 8, 69 Alicia Marie: 8, 69 Clifford Thomas: 8, 68 Dale Eugene: 8, 68, 69 Eugene Clifford: 8, 69 Heather Irene: 8, 68, 69 Natasha Sue: 8,70 Olivia Jean: 8, 69 Russell Thomas: 8, 68, 69 Tara Louise: 8, 69 Thomas Alexander: 68 William Clifford: 8, 68, 69 Grant -Barbara McIntosh: 20 Joanna: 6, 12, 15, 20, 23, 25 Martin . Sr.: 20 Mary Ann: 57 Green -Frantie Maud: 7, 51 Herman: 51 Gunter -Ann Barrett: 7, 64-66 Dr. George Oxford: 64 Hall -Mary Elizabeth: 63 Harmon -Alice Mildred: 68 Hibbard -Dale A.: 7, 54 Hood -Arthur Allan: 67 Wanda Jean: 8, 67, 68 Hooper -Bernard Merrill: 5, 41, 42 Charles Bernard, Jr.: 5, 40, 41 Charles Bernard, Sr.: 40 Donald: 5, 41 Elizabeth D.: 5, 42 Hubbard -Isabel Eliza (name: Issabella Eliza Hubbard): 6, 46, 47 Issabella Eliza (aka: Isabel Eliza Hubbard): 6, 46, 47 Orange B.: 46 Hutchings -Adrianna: 39 Johnson -Elaine Dawn: 8, 69 Jones -Abigail Howe: 20 Jordan -James: 6, 15, 16

Kiley -Kevin: 8.67 Michael: 66 Ronald Patrick: 8, 66, 67 Kingston -Ella Irene: 8, 64 George Wellington: 64 Lairdieson -Letitia: 52 Larkin -?: 34 Latham -Adelaide: 36 Lees -Elizabeth F.: 6, 49, 50 George: 49 Leon -Arthur J., Jr.: 7, 56 Catherine E.: 7, 56 Craig E.: 7, 56 Scott Edward: 7, 56 Lujan -Joseph W.: 6, 41 MacDonald -Christine: 6, 53 MacKenzie -Alton: 8,68 Kevin John: 8, 68 Tanya Leigh: 8, 68 Tricia Leigh: 8, 68 MacLaren -Robert: 36 MacVay -Dorothy Frances: 8, 63 John Franklin: 8, 66, 68, 69 Joseph: 63 Joseph Frank Lamont, Sr.: 8, 63 Joseph Frank , Jr.: 8, 63, 66, 68 Judy: 8, 66, 68 Nicole Dianne: 8, 69 McCartney -Martha Anne: 34 McCurdie -Flora: 63 McCurdy -Mary Ann: 27 McFarland -Donald L.: 5, 38 Harold 'Harry' L .: 5, 38 Mona E. (aka: Mona E. Townsend): 5, 38-40 McFarlane -Harry: 5, 38 McGeer -Phoebe (name: Phebe McGier): 43 McGier -Phebe (aka: Phoebe McGeer): 43 McGovey -Annie: 66 McInnis -Darren: 7,66 McKibbon -Sarah: 58

McKinney -William Alexander: 9, 58 McLaren -Annie Sarah: 5, 35, 36 McLaughlin -Grace Audrey: 69 McLean -Janice: 8, 67 Miller -Helen I.: 7, 52 Orrin E.: 7, 51, 52 Mills -Gladys: 8, 67, 68 Smith Arlington: 67 Moore -John Franklin: 8, 63 Morrow -Deborah Jean: 8, 69 Munson -Reginald I.: 5, 40 Murphy -William Joseph: 5, 31 Owens -Newell: 7,56 Page -Shirley J.: 7, 54 Phelan -Joan: 5,42 Richard Robert: 42 Pittman -Rodney: 8, 69 Reid -Ina Helen: 6, 32, 33 William D.: 31 Winfield S.: 6, 31, 32 Repper -Edward Albert: 5, 39 Edward Augustus: 5, 39 Edward Thomas: 39 Reynolds -Maxine L.: 5, 40 Rigby -Angus Augustus: 5, 27, 28 Augustus Walker: 5, 29, 35, 36, 39 Craig: 7,66 Edward Hitchings: 61 Henry: 27 Ina Maud: 5.28 Janet: 7, 66 Dr. John Edward: 7, 62, 64, 66 M. Ethel: 5, 28, 29 Mildred Jean: 5, 36 Pamela: 7,66 Robert Charles: 5, 34 Robert Desbrisay: 5, 28, 34 Robert Foster: 7, 61, 62 Virginia Mary: 5, 36, 39 Rogers -Jeremiah Jethro: 6, 44, 45 Savage -Betty Jean: 7, 51, 54 Charles Harvey: 50

Doria 'Doris' Elaine: 7, 50, 53, 54 Ruth Margaret: 7, 51, 54-56 Walter Eugene: 7, 50 Schriver -Eva Mammare: 67 Seavey -Lulu Olivia: 40 Seeley -James H.: 6, 39 Seth: 6, 36, 38 Shaw -Alma: 5, 6, 31, 36-40, 42 Dau: 6, 31 Edna Maud: 5, 31 Harriet 'Hattie' Jane: 49 Capt. Harry (aka: Henry Shaw): 5, 29, 30 Henry: 29 Henry (name: Harry Shaw): 5, 29, 30 Martha 'Mattie': 5, 30, 31 Sprague -Doris E.: 42 Stevenson -Alfred Franklin, Jr.: 7, 54-56 Alfred Franklin, Sr.: 54 Larry: 7, 56 Peggy Helen: 7, 56 Ron: 7,56 Stinson -Ann: 29 Sturgeon -Lester James: 66 Ruby Loretta: 8, 66 Thompson -Florence Elizabeth: 54 Towne -Nancy S.: 46 Townsend -Allen R.: 5, 40 Annie I.: 5, 40 Catherine A.: 6, 38, 39 Doris E.: 5, 40 Frank F.: 6, 38 Frederick R.: 5, 40 Henry B.: 6, 39 Marion Rose: 6, 39 Melvin L.: 5, 40 Michael F.: 5, 40 Mona E. (name: Mona E. McFarland): 5, 38-40 Nelson: 5, 39, 40 Richard Allen: 36 Simon Fraser: 5, 36-38 Teresa Irene: 5, 38, 40-42 Walker -George, Sr.: 20 Martha Margaret T.: 5, 11, 14, 20, 22-24 Walsh -Margaret 'Maggie' Ethel: 64 Watson -Glenn: 7, 54 Richard E.: 7, 53, 54 Weeks -Clifford Everett: 69 Pamela Sue: 8, 69

White -Dr. Paul Dudley: 6, 32, 33 Wilcox -Emma Louise: 51 Williams -?: 9, 68 Michael Louis: 7, 56 Wilson -Adelaide 'Adeline' Grey: 62 Worrell -Lottie Elvada: 5, 34 Robert: 34 Wright -Jane: 36